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RIVERTON' EXTENSION UNIT " -

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 30, 1067

; U.S. SenaTeE,
SvecomMrITTEE 0% WATER AND PowER RESOURCES OF
THE COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The subecommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in'room 8110,
New Senate Office Building, Senator Clinton P. Anderson, chairman
of the subcommittee, presiding. :

Present: Senators Anderson, Moss, Jordan of: Idaho, Hansen,
Fannin, and Hatfield, o

Senator Anperson. The hearing will come to order.

The hearing this morning is for the purpose of receiving testimony
on S. 670, a bill introduced by Senator McGee and cosponsored by
Senator Hansen to reauthorize the Riverton extension unit, Missouri
River Basin project, to include therein the entire Riverton Federal
reclamation project, and for other purposes.

The Riverton project has been before this committee several times.
Hearings have been held in Wyoming and in Washington, D.C. These
were for the purpose of permitting the Secretary of the Interior to
continue to deliver water to lands in the third division during 1960,
1961, 1962, and 1963, These attempts to irrigate the third division were
unsuccessful and culminated in relief legislation in 1964 under which
the Federal Government subsequently purchased the lands of the
third division. ; :

These lands were reclaimed to afford relief from the serious financial
and production problems the landowners experienced in the third divi-
sion. 'S. 670 is an attempt 'to rectify these problems by providing the
means for the Secretary to dispose of the lands so as to allow progress
in the economi¢ development of these lands.

I hope that the testimony presented here will resolve the important
issues and satisfy all concerned.

Before proceeding with the witnesses, a copy of the bill and the
reports from the Department of the Interior and the Bureau of the
Budget will be placed in the record at this point,

(The data referred to follow:)

[8. 670, 90th Coug., first sess.]

A BILL To reauthorize the Riverton extension unit, Missouri River Basin project, to
include therein the entire Riverton Federal reclamation project, and for other purposes
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States

of America in Congress assembled, That the general plan for the Riverton exiten-

sion unit, Missouri River Basin project, heretofore authorized under section 9
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‘of the Flood Control Act.of 1944 (58 Stat. 887), is modified to include relief to
water users, construction, betterment of works, land rehabilitation, water conser-
vation,-flood control, and silt control on the entire Riverton Federal reclamation
project.. As so:modified the general plan is reauthorized under the designation
“Riverton unit of the Missouri River Basin projedt”.

SEc. 2. (a) The Secretary of the Interior is authorized to negotiate and execute
an amendatory repayment contract with the Midvale Irrigation District covering
all “lands of the Riverton unit. This contract shall. replace all existing repay-
ment contracts between the Midvale Irrigation District and the United States.

(b) The period for repayment 6f the construction and rehabilitation and bet-
terment costs allocated to irrigation and assigned to be repaid by the irrigation
water users shall be fifty years from and mcludmn the year in which such
amendatory repayment contract is confirmed.

(¢) During the period required to construct and test the adequacy of drains
and other water conservation works;-the rates of charge to land classes and the
acreage assessable in.each land class in the unit shall continue to be as estab-
lished in the amendaltory repayment contrs with the district dated June 26,
1952 thereafter such rates of charge and assessable acreage shall be in accord-
ance with the:amertization capacity and classification of unit lands as determined
by the Seerefar y : . : o

(d) "The Aistrict’s repayment obligation under the amendatory contract

a tredit any amounts paid by the district-in r duction of its
ration> under previous contracts, and the repayment period of m(h-
vidual cts within the district shall be reduced to reflect a credit for' any
amounts paid by thesdistrict in reduction of. its repayment obligation under pre-
attributable to such tracts.
years of ‘the'repayment period under the amendatory
nent obligation of. the ict ‘shall be reduced by the
rict has credited:in the previous'year to water users who
‘ for. the project drainage program: Provided, That the
total of s ) 1§ shall not exceed $50,000.

SEc. 3. (a) Construction and rehabilitation and betterment costs of the Riv-
erton unit which the Secretary determines to be assignable to land classified now
or hereafter as pérmanently unproductive shall ‘be nonreturnable and nonreim-
bursable: Provided, That whenever.new: lands or lands now or hereafter clas-
sified as nonpmduetlve, are classified or reclass1ﬂed as productive, the repayment
obligation ' of thedistrict shall be incrédased appropriately,

“(b) -All miscellanéous net revenues of the Riverton unit shall accrue to the
United States and: shall be applied against:irrigation costs not assigned to be
repaid by irrigation water users.

( 0) Construction and rehabilitation and betterment costs of -the Rlverton
unit’ allocated. to-irrigation and not assigned to be repaid by ir
users nor returned from miscellaneous net révenues of the unit shall be returnable
from net revenues of the M uri River ‘Basin project.

SEc. 4. The limitation of lands held in beneficial ownership within the unit by
any: one owner, which are eligible to-receive project we m, tlnomll :or by
means of pr o;)ect vworks, shall be one hundred and 5
the equwalent thereof: in other Tand classes, as ddtermined by tha, Se01etarv

Skc. 5. (a) Lands available for dispos mtlon on the Riverton unit, including: prop-
erty acquired pursuant to the Act of March 10, 1964, shall be sold at public or
privalte sale at not<less than appraised -fair market value: at the time of sale.
The Secretary may.dispose of such lands in tracts of any size, so long as.no such
disposition 'will result-in a total ownership within the ynit by any one owner:n
excess of the limitation preseribed in section 4 above.

(b) In-the disposition of lands on the Riverton unit, resident landowners on
the: unit who have mot obtained relief under the Act of March 10, 1964, as
amended, shall'have a prior right to purchase tracts in order to xupplement their
existing farms.

Seo. 6. Appropriations herétofore or hereafter made for carrying on the func-
tions of the Bureau of Reclamation shall be ‘available for credits, expenses,
‘charges, and cost provided by or incarred under this Act. The Secretary is au-
thorized ‘to make such rules and 1efrulat10ns as are necessary ‘to carry out the
provisions of this-Act.
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U.S.DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY, |
Washington, D.C,; November 27, 1967,

Hon. HENRY M. JACKSON,
Ch Commlttce on Interior and Insular Affairs,
U.S. Se te

Washington, D.C.

DrAR SENATOR JACKSON - This responds to.your r’equest for the viev

Department on S. 670, a bill “To.reauthorizethe Riverton extension uit, Mh

.ti\“er Bagin project, to mclude therein the entire Rwerton Federal reclamatwn
and for other purposes.”
e recommend that this bill be enacted, if amended as sug rested herein,:

he Riverton project was first authorized as an Indian project by the Act of
March 2, 1917 (39 Stat. 969). It was phced under the jurisdiction of the Bureau
of ‘Recl ,nnah'n by the Act of June 5, 1920 (41 Stat. 874, 915) ; the first and
second d s of the project, encompassing some 45,000 acres of irrigable land,
were brought in‘during the nes J The general plan of development of the
third division of the proj by. the Flood Control Act of 1944
(58 Stat. 887), under th on ‘ensmn unit of the Missouri
River Basin 1 ) B Y > ( ween the ruction
of the third division and the first two divisions he T ct, the th nld division
has been more or less consistently treatec a separate entity by Congress. S, 670
would reauthorize the entire unit and establish the.consolidated unit as a part of

the Missouri River B '
The third di present ntains 11,831 irrigable acres of which Cs’,9‘13 acres
apable of sustained pLoducthn under irrigation and 2;918.acres
uction of drains or other betterment works: to be ca le-of

ntly owned by the United States, which acquired the lands under the pro-

R8-278 (78 Stat.-156). These lands were acquired because

fthe seriou a 1'and production problems which had been encountered by

the landowners is unit. One purpose of 8. 670 is to permit the Secretary to

“dispose of th lands in such a way as to permit their.use and development in an
orderly and economic manner.

The Wyoming Game and Fish' Commission: now administers 10,539 acres of
public lands on the Riverton project under a General Plan as provided f
Pish and Wildlife Coordination Act, 16U .- 661-666c. It has also-acquired fee
title to 2,280 acres of deeded land on the project. The Commission:has a long-
rangé general plan for the expansion of fish'and wildlife facilities in the projeet
axea. under which it will ultimately ‘acquire an additional 7,000 acres of deeded

and add approximately 7,830 acres of public: lands megentlv withdrawn by
thp Bureau. In addition, more than 10,000 acres of aquatic habitat would be de-
veloped under the general plan for fish fmd wildlife purposes.’

The total cost of this fish and wildlife development, when completed, would be
approximately $1.5 million, of which the State Ganie Commigsion liad expended
approximately $376,000 of its own funds through 1965.

The policies which have recently béen approved by the Congress in Public Law
89-72, the Federal Water Project Recreation Act, favor the inclusion of fish and
wildlife conservation and development and recreation as prmect purposes if ¢
sharing arrangements can be made with appror g ) ieg. T
Act specifically authorizes construction of recreation fa ies at ng recla-
mation projects. Inclusion of fish and wildlife conservation and development and
récreation as purposes of the Riverton unit would bring this unit more nearly i
line with the multip se authorization of the Missouri River Basgin pr

Section 1 of the bill would reauthorize the eritire Riverton project as a
of. the Missouri River Basin project. This would permit the congsolidated proj-
ect to. be placed: under one contracting organization, the ivale Irrigation
District, now admin ring the first two divisions. That District would absorb
the lands of the third dlvmon and would assume operation and m'untendnce
responsibility for the project works.

Subsection 2(a) of S. 670 would authorize the Secretary:to replace all exist-
ing repayment contracts by a single amendatory repayment:contract with the
Midvale Irrigation District.

Subsection 2(b) authorizes a 50-year repayment period for the am(indator
contract.
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Subsection 2(c). authorizes, retention of the rates of charge to existing land
classes and. .the acreage a gable in each land class during contructing and
testing .of the water. conservation works. Thereafter the rates of charge and
. assessdble 'acreage would be determined in accordance with the amortization
capdcity and classification of unit lands as determined by the Secretary, ‘

Subsection 2(d) provides for credit to the District for amounts paid on the
repayment obligations under-previous contracts and a commensurafe reduction
in the repayment period of individual tracts to reflect credit for amounts
“formerly paid by the District andattributable to such tracts.

Subsection 2 (e) provides that for the first 10’ years of ‘the repayment period
the annual obligation ‘of the District' would be:reduced by the amotints the Dis-
trict has credited to water users who have provided drainage tile at their own
expense, to a total. .of not'to exceed $50,000. The project has run into serious
problems of -waterlogging and Salinization. The District has undertaken the task
of repairing or replacing deteriorated project works, lining canals and laterals,
and installing an effective drainage system under a rehabilitation and better-
ment-program. A sum of $4,464,925 has been obligated under that program by
the District by June 1966-and loeal farmers themselves have spent almost $50,000
for ‘drain tile. In future drainage programs landowners will not be required to
furnish tile at their own expense and it seems equitable to give credit to those
who have already contributed:for such purposes. Pursuant to this subsection the
irrigation district will credit individual water charges over a 10-year period
until the farmers’ contributions have been repaid and the United States will
in turn reduce the District’s obligation by the amounts so credited.

Subsection 3(a) provides nonreimbursable treatment for construction and
rehabilitation and betterment costs of the unit assignable to land classified as
permanently unproductive. If these-lands should be reclassified as productive,
the repayment obligation of the District would be correspondingly increased. :

Subsection 8:(b) eommits application of net revenues of the Riverton unit to
irrigation costs which are not assigned to be repaid by water users.

‘Subsection 3(c) provides that net revenues of the Missouri River Basin
project would be applied to reimbursable costs not assigned to ‘be repaid by
irrigators or returned from net revenues of the unit.

: - Bedtion 4 modifies the excess land provisions of the Federal reclamation laws

to permit delivery of water to owners of 160 acres of Class 1 land or'their
equivalent in ‘other land classes; as determined by the Secretary. Public Law
88-278 permitted modification of’ the excess land provisions of lands in the
third ‘divisien alone.. This bill would extend that modification to the entire
unit and is:justified by the same conditions—all these lands are located at high
altitudes with a relatively short growing season and are limited in their adapta-
bility for crops. P 2

Subsection 5 (a) authorizes .the Secretary to sell lands on-the unit at public

or private sale in tracts of any:size at not less than their appraised then fair
market value so long:as no one owner holds -more than 160 acres of Class 1
lands or their equivalent as classified under section 4.
. Subsection 5(b) -gives a~priority to resident landowners on the unit who
have not sold their lands to the United States under Public Law 88-278, Those
-persons ‘entitled to priority may: purchase lands to supplement their existing
farms. i

The following statement reflects the financial accounts of the Riverton unit
as they would be if 8. 670:is enacted and the entire Riverton extension unit is
reauthorized as a unit of the Missouri River Basin project:

I. Project costs:
Plant and equipment to June 30, 1966 $25, 295, 319
Land costs... ~ 14,262,980
Miscellaneous costs Z 734, 465
Bstimate to complete R. & B. and minor facilities.__ . 108, 000
Estimate for additional construction for Midvale area '+ 11, 108, 000
Fish and Wildlife lands #nd facilities 1,:565, 000

14,43, 069, 664

II1. Allocation of costs:
Irrigation: __ Y 40, 975, 523
528,241
1, 565, 000

43, 069, 664




A, Power: 528, 241
. B.. Jrrigation: = . oo
1. By gators: ' ;
Paid through June 80, 1966_. *$1,192, 406
Anticipated 2, 959 924.
iy 7 4,152,330
2. By power revenues : B :
Riverton—Pilot Butte ' 497, 563
Missouri River Basin power. 19, 875, 648

.20, 373, 211
3. Contributions and other revenue 157,576
4. Chargeoffs to unproductive lands :

Authorized .to. date.

Anticipated - %11,069,176

11, 886, 933
5. Nonreimbursable costs: :
Land costs ‘4,262,980
Administration of Public
Law 116, 501
Investigation report
. quested by 88th Congress_.
—_— 4,405,473
Total—Irrigation 40, 975, 523
C. Fish and wildlife:
1. By Wyoming Game and Fish Commission 782,950
2. Nonireimbursable costs__ 782, 950

Total—Fish and wildlife 1, 565, 900
Grand total 43, 069,664

1 Cost of acquiring Indian lands under Public Law 83-284 and 3d division lands under
Public Law 88-278. .

2 Includes repayment from other sourees, such as grazing lands.

8 Writeoff of 3d division land costs is limited to lands found permanently nonproduc:
tive, Costs assignable to the 8,913 acres still irrigable would be transferred to the reim-
bursable irrigation allocation for the unit.

4 These costs will'be reduced by the amount of returng from sales of acquired lands.

The foregoing tabulation establishes that $19,875,648 would be required for
financial assistance from net power revenues of the Missouri River Basin project.
The sufficiency of such revenues to meet the reimbursement and financial assist-
ance obligation of the overall Missouri River Basin project was dealt with most
recently in our “Report on Financial Position, Missouri River Basin Project,
December 1963,” which was transmitted to the Congress on December 17, 1963.
That report illustrated that with an increase of $0.25 mills per kilowatt-hour
in the sale price of firm commercial power marketed in the Eastern division of
the project, and adoption of proposed interest rate criteria, adequate revenues
are in prospect to retire all reimbursable investments and meet all requirements
for finanecial assistance, including defrayal ‘of irrigation costs of' the Riverton
extension unit which are beyond the ‘capacity of the irrigators to repay. The
required rate increase has been promulgated by administrative action-and the
proposed interest rate criteria have been authorized by the Congress through
enactment of section 4(b) of the Act of August 5, 1965 (79 Stat. 433). Such
financial assistance would be accomplished on or before the 50th year following
confirmation of the above-discussed amendatory repayment contract.

We recommend that :

(1) Section. 1 of the,bill, page 1, line 7, be amended by inserting the
words “fish and wildlife congervation and development, and recreation,”
following the words “water conservation,”.

(2) Subsection 2(b), page 2, line 13, be amended by changing ‘‘confirmed”
to “executed”. This amendment conforms the bill to existing procedures of
this Department,

. (8) Subsection 2(e), page 3, line: 10, be amended by changing “title” to
‘tile”. : ) :
"“(4) A new section be added and numbered section 6, to read as follows:

“Spo. 6. The provision‘of lands, facilitie§, and project modifications which
furnish outdoor recreation and fish and wildlife enhancement benefits in
connection with the Riverton extension unit shall be in accordance with the
Federal Water Project Recreation Act (79 Stat. 213).”
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5) Renumber the present section 6 as section 7 and change .page 5,

.2, to read “by or incurred under this Act: Promded That there- aré

“Hh eby authorized to" be appropriated such sums as may be necessary to

establish the fish and wildlife and recreation plan authorized by this Act.
The Secretary is authorizegd’.

There is not'as yet a definitive plan for development of the recreation poten-
tial of the project. Presently there is considerable use of Ocean. Lake for recrea-
tional purposes:and it is reasonable to expect that this use of project facilities
will continue. Moreover, it is anticipated that the State agency, in executing its
fish and wildlife responsibilities, will construct and operate some facilities nor-
mally .considered recreational in mnature, such as boat-launching ramps, boat
docks, and ‘publie toilets.

Our review of the crop data for the region, including the third division, indi-
-cates that these lands, if properly cared for, should be as productive as those of
the present Midvale District. Our conclusions are buttiéssed by widespread inter-
est in the area in acquisition of these lands, based not upon expectations ot re-
acquisition by the United States but upon a realistic appraisal of the v
capability of the lands involved, Wluch have been successfully leased for several
years.

We have estimated, carefully and conservatively, the payment capacity of the
third division if this bill were to be enacted. The payment capacity for the irri-
gable acreage of the third division has been determined on the basis of a farm
budget analysis for Class 2, 3, and 4 lands, which comprise the irrigable area of
the division. The land class budgets were for farms containing the equivalent of
160 acres of Class 1 land. Crop yields used were conservative as compared to
values established by the Soil Conservation Service and the Wyoming Extension
Service for use in conservation planning in the Pavillion and"Wind River Soil and
Water Conservation District. Prices used were the averages of V ming for
calendar year 1965 or for the applicable portion of that year. Th m -budget

is indicates that the average full4size farm of the third division will produce
nt returns to meet farm expenses, pay water charges of $4.66 per acre, and
provide cash for family living to the extent of $4,370 per year, exclusive of farm
perquisites. Assuming that operation and maintenance for the irrigation system
will -average $3.00 per acre per year (the current Midvale rate), the amount
available to amortize the construction charge obligation “ould be $1 60 fo1 Lan
average acre, or $2.60 for each acre of Class 2 land ;
land ; and 54 cents for each aecre:.of Class 4 land. It !
would be the portion of the reimbursable costs beyond the water user ot
ability and the 'amount that would be required for the third division, from Mis-
souri River Basin power revenues if S. 670 were enacted.

It is our feeling that, although the possibility of future rehabilitation of the
third division exists, the solidation and reorganization of the entire project
will minimize that possi Further, the costs of any such rehabilitation appear
quite small when compared with the economic effe of virtual abandonment of
the well-designed and constructed works of the third division with resultant loss
of resource: benefits of the existing Federal investment of approximately $18
million in irrigation storage, conveyance, distribution, and drainage s

The Bureau of the Budget has advised that there is no objection to.the p
tion of this report from the standpoint of the Administration’s program.

Sincerely yours,
: KeENNETH HoLuMm,
Assistant Secretary of the Interior.

EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT,
BURFAU OF THE BUDGET,
Washington, D.C., November 17, 1967.
Hon. HENRY M. JACKSON,
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
United States Senate,
Room: 3106, New Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: This is in reply to your request for the views of the
Bureau of the Budget on 8. 670, a bill “To authorize the Riverton extension Unit,
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heliide therein’ the entire Riverton Federal:

iver ‘Basinprojéctito

ould provide for the sale-to private interests of lands in the
Third Divisio; ¢ Riverton,project and: would permit such lands to be again
put under irrigated project development, The bill is similar to §.:1746, 89th Con-
gress, on which we furnished views to:your committee by letter dated June 8,
1966. A copy of that letter is enclosed for your convenience.

The question of public policy involved in’the Riverton project proposals: con-
tained in.S, 670 are complex. On the one hand, the lands of the Third Division:
are currently being successfully irrigated under leasing arrangements, and the
withdrawal of these lands from production could have adverse consequences
from a regional ‘standpoint.”On the other hand, the project proposals in 8. 670
would. not significantly increase overall project repayment by irrigation water
users, considered in relation to the Federal investment, and the fact remaing that
an' earlier.attempt to irrigate the Third Division was unsuccessful, culminating
in’ relief legislation in 1964 under which the Federal Government subsequently
purchased the lands of the Third Division. .

After weighing these factors, and for the reasons expressed in greater detail in
our letter of June 8, 1966, the Bureau of the Budget continues to hold the view
that while another. attempt to irrigate thelands of the Third Division would be
risky, we would not object to the enactment of legislation providing assistance to
the farmet's of the First and Second Divisions on the basis discussed in that letter.

Sincerely yours,
PHILLIP S. HUGHES,
Deputy Director.

Senator Axperson. We have as our first witness this morning, our
colleague, the Honorable Gale McGee from the State of Wyoming. We
shall be pleased to hear from you now, Senator.

Senator McGee. I would like to defer to Governor Hathaway. He
has to catch a plane. He has to be in"Wyoming tonight, and if we may
do that I will follow him, if that is all right with the committee.

Senator'ANDERSON. Y es.

Senator Hansen. If I may be permitted to do so, let me just take a
moment to introduce Gov. Stanley K. Hathaway, and say a word
about his background. I think it will be of interest to you and Senator
Jordan.

Reclamation and farming is not a new experience to Governor Hath-
away. He was raised in southeastern Wyoming, having been born in
the State of Nebraska, but he quickly saw the light and the merits and
moved to Wyoming. | : o

Senator Axpersox. I have heard that.

Senator Hansen. He followed the advice of Horace Greeley. He was
raised in Goshen County, one of the most important farming and
irrigating counties in the State. He was raised on a farm, and since
his graduation from high school and service in the Air Force during
World War II, he has been, among other things, county prosecuting
attorney for Goshen County, and he has continued his close contacts
with people in the farming business.

He is ‘well qualified, both by earlier training and experience and
by first-hand knowledge of the Riverton project, to speak on this
subject this morning. I would like to express my gratitude to him for
having made the effort he has to be herethis morning.

Governor Hathaway.

Senator ANpERsoN. We are very glad to have you here.
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STATEMENT OF HON. STANLEY HATHAWAY, GOVERNOR OF THE
MING; ACCOMPA ROY PECK, EXECUTIVE
NG NATURAL RESOURCES BOARD, CHEYENNE,

Governor. Hatzmaway. My. Chairman and members of ths subeom-
mittee, if. L.may: I would like to call up here with me the executive
mix% Natural Resourées Board, Mr. Peck.
N, We will bé'glad to have you do so.
THAWAT: - Thank you. ... Sy
an-andmembers of the:subcommittee, I have traveled to
Washington with several of my- fellow citizens of Wyoming to testify
in favor of the enactmeént o‘f? 670, a bill to reauthorize the Riverton
extension unit, Missouri River Basin project, to include the entire
Riverton reclamation project. . :

Wyoming is a long way from Washington, and we are appreciative
of the many efforts {6 improve our agricultural economy which have
been made by the Congress. Just this last September, Members of Con-
gress and representatives of the Bureau of the Budget and the Depart-
ment of the Initerior visited the Riverton project and, I believe, came
away lmpressed: by the affirmative changes they saw on the project
alnd the need for this legislation to keep the momentum of these
changes.

Agriculture is & fundamental part of the Wyoming economic base.
And the Riverton ptoject, with nearly 60,000 acres under cultivation,
is an integral part of our Wyoming agricultural economy. By the

‘Riverton project I make reference to the Midvale Irrigation District,
which comprises the first and second divisions of the Riverton proj-
ect, and the third division of the project. There are another 30,000
acres of-land under irrigation in the Riverton-Fremont County: area,
making a total of about 100,000 acres of irrigated croplands in the
Wind River Basin. i :

We do not underestimate the magnitude of the problems associated
with the irrigation of these lands; and we do not try to hide some of
the failures which have occurred in the nearly 70 years of agricultural
endeavor in the lands of the Wind; River. :

But in that span of time, we have learned much about making
these lands productive, and more impertant than anything else we
have the land technicians, the farmiers, who can make a profit from
these lands, given a fair break. in, the economic winds which buffet
agriculture in all parts of the Nation.

I mentioned affirmative changes earlier in this testimony that were
observed during the recent tour of the committee to the project. By
“affirmative changes,” I mean especially people, people who have the
capability’ to earn a wholesome and productive living from these
lands, people like Mr. Bogacz, Mr. Welty, Mr. Anglen, and Mr.
Davison who are testifying here today. These are capable, qualified
farmers who have devoted their whole lives to these lands with
heartening reward, and whoj along with many others, are willing to
dedicate the rest of their lives to these same lands.

This, then, is the fundamental difference that we see now as we
ask favorable action on S. 670.
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People make the real difference in farming. Wheh we tallkk about a
reauthorization of the Riverton project, we'are really talking about
reauthorizing the future of these agricultural people.. :

+8.:670 and its companion bill in the House, H.R. 8062, will allow
for fundamental and important changes in the method of administer-
ing and caring for the lands of the Midvale Irrigation District and
the third division of the Riverton project as well. Through these
changes, the future of the lands will be much improved, the economy
of the area will.receive major benefit, and the Federal Government
will be placed in a much more profitable and tenable position relative
to ‘these lands. ;

It is not my intention to go into the:technicalities of the project,
ar examine S. 670 in detail. There are technical experts on hand today

+to, speak to youin these areas. ‘

But, if I may, I would like to make comment on several aspects of
rthe. bill and its benefits, ~

First, I am sure you are well aware of the major contribution which
the State of Wyoming has made to the Federal Government. from its
mineral royalties. The Federal Government hoelds the mineral rights
on 72 percent of lands within Wyoming’s borders. - -

Nearly $600 million in mineral royalties has been paid into the
Federal Government from lands within the borders of Wyoming and

~more than half that amount has gone to the Bureau of Reclamation.

- Wyoming contributes 38 percent of all Federal revenues collected from
minerals by the United States. That is a rather staggering figure, but
I am sure 1t can be substantiated. Down through the years, less money
has been loaned to us than we have paid into the reclamation fund.
'And I weuld emphasize the word “loan,” for the great majority of
these reclamation monies are tied to repayment contracts, such as the
orie we propose for the Riverton project; and the present Midvale
contract.

We would like a greater return of these mineral royalty monies to
Wyoming, perhaps for many purposes including education, highways,
water development, and industrial development, but that is another
subject. Under present law, 3714 percent of these minerals’ royalties
are returned to the State while 6214 percent go to the reclamation
fund.and for administration purposes.

We - feel that the Riverton projeect should participate in the mnet
revenues of the Missouri River Basin project. with these revenues ap-
lied to reimbursable costs not assigned for repayment by irrigators.

he Wind River is one of the mightest tributaries-of the Missouri
system, and the Riverton project has had to bear unreasonable repay-
ment costs because of -its exclusion from the Missouri River Basin
project. S, 670 will include the entire Riverton Federal reclamation
project in the Missouri River Basin project system.

Midvale farmers have already made giant strides in the rehabilita-
tion: of the first and second. o ns. The Midvale farmers have
obligated themselves for $4.5 million which has provided for the rec-
lamation and protection against waterlogging and salinization of
over 20 percent of the project. In addition, these farmers have spent
much of their own money for tiles and drains, desilting and diversion.
But the burden of réclamation cannot be aecelerated fast enough with-
out the benefits of S. 670.
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The Midwvale district in its 80 years of existence hasbecome a strong
economic factor in the Riverton-Pavillion-Shoshone area and, for that
matter, the whole Fremont County area. L oy

Factors relating to soils and ether physical features that were un-
known or inadequately understood 30 years ago, as well as the effects
of farm: units’too small for our present economic conditions all en-
joined to give this project a handicap inkeeping pace financially with
deterioration of lands and structures. The people at Midv Have done
a remarkable job in keeping this a viable economic base of the com-
munity. To secure this resource for the future it is'vital-that the com-
pletion and corrective measures detailed in S. 670 be incorporated into
the plans of the Midvale district as soon as possible.

In July 1967 I:submitted’a letter to the Secretary of the Interior

i i ame and fish department of our

pat rldlife conservation and regula-

oon project pursuant to the Federal Water Projéet

Recreation Act. I believe firmly in'the multiple-use ¢oncept anticipated
here for the project. Bk

For that matter, our State game and fish department has already
spent about $250,000 in developing game and fish resources within
this project. : 159

S. 670 provides the opportunity for a new start on a feasible basis
on the third division. We have the opportunity to block out realistic
units on the third division, and our experience from the past allows
us to eliminate Jands now known to be troublesome when under
irrigation. :

“Return of these: third division lands to private ownership, and to
the tax rolls, will“dcerue tto the financial benefit not only of the local -
governmental units but to the Federal Government as well. Expe-
rienced Midvale farmers are available to till the soils of the third divi-
sion successfully.

The economic importance of this entire resource to a thriving com-
munity and the State is of vital coneern to us, and, I believe, to you.

Other witnesses will testify befors you in some depth as to the im-
portance of completing the corrective process and maintaining this
land and water resource in a sound condition. The Congress acted in
1964 to start the corrective process by enactment of Public Law 88-278.
At this time the Congress recognized some needs in the Midvale dis-
trict and suggested these needs be considered at a later date. Now is
the time, and S. 670 embodies these considerations.

We believe the situation' today, since e nent of Public Law
88-278, which concerned only the third division, creates a clean op-
portunity for sound resolution of the problems of the Riverton project.

This problem has been before you for several years. We believe that
during this time much has changed. Soils are better understood and
have been reclassified. Experienced farmers can thake the Riverton
project a strong economic unit if afforded the changes offered in S. 670.

T submit thatS. 670 will resolve the problems before us, and I urge
your favorable consideration of it.

Thank you. o

Senator ANDERSON. At one time there was a recommendation that
the farmers go off and leave the land. Is that different now ?
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‘ Governor HataawAy. Senator, there has been considera‘ble{disc}ls-
sion, of course, and: a lot: of it:before. my time. I am not familiar with
the details of the repurchase provision. There -are prodictive lands
there. A portion of the project is now owned by the Bureau of Reécla-
mation, and we feel that by making larger units for the people that
are on the first and second divisions who have had no trouble—they
have always paid their commitments to the United States, and it is
a healthy farm economy—and by including all under one project that
the éntire matter canbe healthier.

Senator ‘Anxprrson. 'Would there by any writeoff of the present
indebtedness?

Governor HataawAY. Noj; they expect to fully pay the balance of
the construction charges on the first and second divisions.

Senator Anperson. Is the Shoshone project included in that; that
i, the part-of the reservation lands? 0 ;

Governor Harmaway. I am not familiar with that. Perhaps, some
of the other witnesses will be:

Senator ANpErsON. Do you know of any opposition to this?

Governor Haraaway. I know of no opposition to it.

Senator ANDERSON. Are there grazing lands within the area?

Governor Haruaway. Mr. Peck could answer that.

Mpr. Prck. I will answer that. There are grazing lands adjacent to
this, in the third division, which have never been brought into irriga-
tion, That is part of the overall picture. These were purchased from
the Shoshone-Arapaho Tribes, and they would like to recover them if
they could. This was a purchase from the tribe at the time that. the
reclamation district was withdrawn from the reservation, which you
may know entirely surrounds that whole area. It was a withdrawal
from, the Indians, and the like.

Senator Hansen. If T mightinterpose a word?:

Senator Axpergon. Very well. I want to put this telegram in the
record. :

Senator Hansen, You have anticipated precisely what I was going
to do. I, too, have a copy of the wire from the Shoshone and Arapaho
Tribes, and I had intended, as you have already done, that it be in-
corporated into the record.

Senator AnprrsoN. We will put it in the record at this point.

(Thetelegram referred to follows:)

ForT WASHAKIE, WYO.
Hon. CrinToN P. ANDERSON,
Chairinan, ~Interior , Subcommitiee: on Water and : Resources, U.S8. Senate,
Washington, D.C.:

The Shoshone and’Arapahoe Tribes oppose 8. 670 to reauthorize the Riverton
extension’unit unless provision-is made to require the Bureau of Reclamiation
to honor ity long-established policy and return or sell back to the tribes 63,000
acres- of former ftribal grazing land not needed for reclamation purposes. The
tribes sold. 161,520 acrey of tribal land to the United States for reclamation
purposes. Under the act of August 15, 1953, 67 Stat. 592, for $6.25 per acre.
Some 63,000 acres of this land never have been used for reclamation purposes.
Thé 63,000 acres.are on the reservation and are contiguous to 2 million acres
of ‘tribal land now ‘administered by the Bureau of Indian Affairs. The minerals
are in the tribes.. Up to last year the 63,000 acres was in exclusive Indian use
under permits for substantial fees paid to the Bureau: of .Reclamation, Last
year thé Bureau of Reclamation barred Indian use and turned the land over
to the Midvale Irrigation District for a. nominal fee, if -any. The Bureau policy




12

is to. return to the former owners land not needed. for reclamation purposes.
The 68,000 acres is hot 'so needed or used. The Bureau has! refused’ te! teturn’ the
land to the tribes although the tribes now own the minerals and astand ready
to :pay for the surface. We urge that the project not be reapthorized unless
provismn iy made to insure:that the Secretary;resolyes this conflict of m‘terest
by either returning land to Indian use or reselling it to the tribes.
SHOSHONE'AND ARAPAHOR’ TRIBES
‘WALLACE ST, CLAIR,
Chairman,; Shoshone Business Council, If'ort Washakze Wye.
.. F,/ArNoLD- HEADLEY,
Chairman, Arapahoe Busmess Council, Fort Washalcw, Wyo.

Senator Hansex. I think the wire further indicates that we might
ask the representatives of the Bureau of Reclamation about this. T
think they can go into that.

I Woulg iketo file this for the record.:

Senator Axpirson. It will be made s part of the record. -

(The mail confirmation of the telegram 1ncorp0rated he\rem im-
mediately preceding follows:)

SHOSHONE AND, ABAPA;HOE TRI‘BES,
hakie; Wyo., November 27, 1967,

Hon. CLIFFORD P. HANSEN,
U.8. Senate{ Washington, D.C.:

The¢ Shoshone-and Arapahoe Tribes oppose 8. 670:to reauthorize the Rivelton

Extension Unit unless provision is made to require the Bureau of Reclamation to
~honor:its long established. policy. and return or sell back:tg the Tribes 63,000 acres
of former tribal grazing land not needed for reclamation purposes.

. The Tribes sold 161,520 acres of t11b‘11 Iand to’the United States for reclama-
tion purposes under the Act of August 15,1953, 67 STAT 592, for $6.25 per acre.
Some 63,000 "acres of this land ne has been used for reclamation purposes.
The 63,000 acres are on the reservation and; are ¢o uous to 2 million acres of
tribal land now administered by the Bureau of Indlan Affairs. The minerals are
in the Tribes.

Up to last year the 63,000 acres was in exclusive’Ihdian use undey ‘pertits
for substantial fees paid to the Bureau of Réclamation. Last year the: Bureau of
Reclamation barred Indian use and:turned the land over to the Midvale Irriga-
tion District for'a nominal fee if any. The Bureau policy is to return: to. the
former owners land not needed. for reclamation purposes. The 63,000 acres is not
so needed or used. The Bureau has refused td return -the land to'‘the Tribes
although the Tribes now own the minerals and stand ready to pay for the surface.

We urge that the project not be reauthorized unless provisioh is made to insure
that the Secretary resolves this conflict of 1ntere.st by elther‘ returning. the land
to Indian use or 1e. elhng it to the Tribes. ‘

WALLACE ST, CLAIR,
Chairman, Shoshowne: B: $$ Council.

ARNOLD HEADLEY,
O’hawman Ampalme Business:-Councils

Senator AnpErson. I wanted to be sure that the chief exgcutive of
the State recognized the protest.
Are you wor rried about the financial secumty concerned ¢
Governor Harmaway. Based on the information I have, T would
not be concerned about it. T have not received that protest myself rela-
tive to the legislation. There may be one in my offige.
Senator ANDERSON. Senator Jordan?
Senator Jorban. Governor, the lands under the third sion have
been irrigated before. This is not a new project. Is this true?
Governor Haraaway. That is correct. ,
Sepator Jorpan. And I know that:we have hac s before usa
"nnmber of:times. I need to refreshimy memory-on it What did we do
in 19542 Do you recall ?
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Governor, Haraaway, Well, I am not sure of the exact dates, but
the Bureau of Reclamation purchased the lands on'the third division.

Senator JorpanN. And thatis the status that it is in now ?

Governor Hataaway. It is owned by the Bureau at.the present
time; yes, sir. ‘ : ,

“Senator JorpaN. What you are seeking to do here is to haye it resold
to the farmers who would go on the third division and go forward with
the sale as was intended to be done in the first place? ‘

Governor HarmAway. Seeking authorization for sales with the
preference rights to those farmers on the first:and second divisions to
purchase land on the third division ; yes. .

Senator Joroan. What reason do we have to believe that these
farmers, given the opportunity now to go on the third division, have
a better chance to succeed than those who preceded them ?

Governor Haraaway. I think,because of the demonstration of their
success presently as farmers on the first and second divisions, they are
good farmers. A number of them have leased lands from the Bureau
of Reclamation on the third division. The productivity of these lands
has increased greatly under their stewardship. ;

Senator JorpaN. I notice in the bill that you are still sticking to the
160-acre limitation. Can a farmer make a living on 160 acres in the
Riverton Third Division ¢ : ,; P

Governor Hatmaway. Well, I doubt that a farmer can make a
living on 160 acres in many places in this day and age. I think that
this limitation is unrealistic under present farming methods. The
larger unit is needed in almost any area of my section of the country.

Senator JorpaN. If that limitation is going to prevail in this
legislation, as I understand it will, how about that?

Governor Haraaway, As I understand it, they seek to classify the
lands;and to allow more acres of lower class lands and still, fit within
that limitation. i v :

Senator JorpaN. But that limitation forlarger acreage is for lands
of lower productivity ? ; ; _ :

Governor Harsaway. Yes, I think this ig a;realistic approach.

Senator J orpA hank you. 'That is all, Mr. Chairman,

Senator ANDERSON; Senator Moss? ;

Senator Moss. I am not.sure I have any questions of the Governor. I
appreciate his testimony.

Like other members of the committee, I can recall dealing with this
Riverton matter. Your faith in the ability of the farmers in the first
and second divisions to be able to make a living, and a proper one, in
the third division is heartening. The investment having been made, it
is to be hoped that we can make the projeet go and not just let it
wither and die. So, I will go into a more technical discussion of it
when the other witnesses come up.

Thank you, Gievernor.

Governor HaraawAy. Thank you. ,

Senator ANDERSON. Do you have any comment on the law that was
passed in 1964 which would, probably, be of help?

Governor Hataaway. I do not haye any comments, sir, because that
was before I was active in my own State government.

Senater AnpErsoN. As I understand it, thé bill was to negotiate with
the owners of the land to buy back that land. Did they buy it back?

91-586—68 2
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Goverhor Hatmaway. It has been purchased by the Bureau of

~Reclamatioh.

Senator AxpersoN. Why do you want bu turn it back to the people
who abandoned it ?

Governor Hartriaway. These are not the same people whoare on it.

Senator AxprrsoN. What do the farmers who hold thelr and have
now tobeable to repurchase this acreage?

Governor Harmaway, My estimation ‘s that if the thlrd division
had been included originally in this project, it would have all been

“one projeet, and the Government would never have been asked to re-
purchas third division. The experience in the first and second
divisions of the projéct has been very, very good. They have never
missed a payment in the repayment charges. The faimers are e relatively
prosperous, and in'my estimation they have the ability to rehabilitate
about’8,000 acres-of the third division. This is not all of the original
project. It was originally about 25,000 acres. Obviously, some of it is
nonproductive, but some’of it could be irrigated and the em‘under
could be made productive grazing lands for livestock.

- Senator AxprrsoN. Do you want the160-acre limitation ?

Governor Harmaway. No, sir. I'do not think that is realistic. I
doubt that it is anywhere in the West anymore. Farmers and ranchers
are having a tough time making a living. I'do not' thlnk that they can
malke it’on an average 6f 160 acres.

Senator ANpersoN. Senator Hansen

Senator HansewN. Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman.

I just want to emphasize the p that the Governor has just made,
that the third division is only a part of the total project.

Secondly; I would like to repeat again what the Governor said, that .
when' this project was brought into being we had not daveloped the
concept o 1pplying power revenues to the support of an 1rr1gat10n
project. What has been done in Wyoming has been done either by di-
rect appropriations orat the expense—-the total expense—of those
farmers who were there, This bill would do several things.

First of all, as T understand it, it would bring the entire project
under, the Missouri Rivet Basin powelr system; sb i that it could enjoy the
support that comes from the development and the sale of power on
these major river systems just as most of the projects are now enjoying
that support.

Secondly, the third division must be considered in the context of the
overall project, and I take it, from the Governor’s statement, that we
should not pin ourselves dowvn to a particular narrow concept

Thé Bureau of Reclamation has the ability—I am convinced of that
and T'am also convinced that the people out there have the ability and
the desire to make the whole thing work.

These units were too small. And s is true everywhere, in farming
and ranching there are differences, and it is also true that there are a
lot of differences between farmers themselves. I have seen farmers
that I am sure could have gone broke and others would make a go of
it. We think that the thing that was lacking out there most was

experience and the deésire to e good farmers,

Tf we had had the assurance that each of the settlers had the ex-
perience and the knowledge, and also-has the motivation to stay on the




job and to do all of the things necessary in order to successfully op-
erate a farm, T think we would have had a different story before.

With the standing investment that the Federal Government has in
these lands, I will just’say that I think, with the interest of the State
of Wyoming and with the knowledge and the interest of the people
out there, that we can make a go of this whole project. -

I think, also, Iater on; as the representatives of the Bureau become

concerned, they will present some figures that relate to the benefit-cost
ratio. : S »
Let me say, in conclusion, that I appreciate very much our Governor
appearing here today.and making a.very worthwhile contribution to-
ward a better understanding on the ‘part of this committee and the
Government to a rather complicated problem. e

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :

Senator ANpErsoN. ‘Senator Fannin? :

Senator- Fax~in. I did ‘not have the opportunity to hear the Gov-
ernor make his statement, but T will read it. '

Thank you. o g

Senator ANpersoN. My concern is that it seems to me that we have
had three or four proposals on this Riverton project in the past several
years: Do you propose to take the money from other projects and'dams
to build the Riverton project ? S

Governor Haraaway. My understanding 'in this is that the only
project that did not share in this revenues is this one. We do not think
that is fair, since we contribute a great amount of water to the Missouri
River Basin system and since we contribute 38 percent to the reclama-
tion program in other ways. - , K :

Senator ANpERsON. You mean that 37.5 percent goes back to the
State? ‘ ; :

Governor HATHAWAY, .88 percent of it comes from minerals which is
contributed by the State of Wyoming.

Sbinator Axperson. I have no further questions. Thank you very
mucn.

Governor Harmaway.  Thank you very much. : :

Senator AxpErsoN. We will next hear from my colleague, Senator
MecGee. v

You may proceed in your own way.

STATEMENT OF HON. GALE McGEE; A US. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF WYOMING

Senator McGer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am going to be de-
‘liberately unorthodox this morning. The committee will sense that
quickly, when I mention that the Wyoming delegation present here
for this hearing this morning are all very close to us in'Wyoming. In
-some instances there is a practice before committées that when you
have a delegation from your home State you make a long speech in
order to impress them with your knowledge of the problem that the
.committee is considering. To my mind, this is not necessary today. I
have here a very eloquent statement that my research staff has pre-
pared for me, but I am not going to take the time of the committee to
present it in order that I be able to impress my constituents with what
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I think' about this proje: ey know. We have lived with these fel-
lows, and they:have: withmsfor many years on this question. So,
I am going to submit it for the record, if that is permissible.
Senator ANDERSON will bomade a part of the record at Lh1s point.
(The statement referred:to follows:).

STATEMENT OF HON. GALE MOGEE, A US. §EwaTOR FROM WYGM.‘ING

T Mr. Chiirman and Members of the Committee;'werhave beforg usa:bill which
at first glance may seem a rather minor matter when one considers the wide
range of problems with which the Senate Interior Committee:is concerned. Yet
the testimony and the rather astounding performance of the Riverton Project
farmers should disabuse any notion that S. 670 is a’ininor matter.

'S, 670 seeks to reauthorize the Riverton extension mnit of the Missouri River
Basin Project to include therein’ the entire, Riverton Federal Reclamation Proj-
ect and for other purposes.

You have already heard Governor Hathaway’s impressive  testimony, and
before we finish you will ' have heard from my colleagues Senator Hansen and
Congressman Harrison, @asiwell agmembers. of the Board of Commissioners of
the Midvale Irrigation District, their attorney; the Distriet Manager, the Presi-
dent of the Cottonwood Bench Association, Oscar K. Barnes, of the Agriculturak
HExtension Service at The University of Wyoming, and Roy Peck, Executive di-
réctor of the Wyoming Natural Resource Board, on the 1mpera 1ve for the bill
introduced by Senator Hangen and’imyself.

‘Some comment:must be madé about those from Wyoming who haye come so
many miles to pursue what is so ‘vital not only to themselves but to the economy,
social structure, and well-being of Fremont County, the State of Wyoming, and,
it is my conviction, Mr. Chairman, to the well-Being of the country.

A special word must-be said for the Commissioners and their:District Man-
ager. Oftentimes, Mr. Chairman;.those who testify before Senate Committees
are men of : cons1derable expertise, but: they are also.men who are sometimes
far removed from the actual conduct of the affairg about which they testify. But

* in the case before us today we have not just the stereotype of 'the manager, but
~men who are and: have béén operators of the farms which have done so well on
the Riverton Project. In a very real way. these men depend for their livelihood,
for themselves and their families, upon their determination, considerable talent
as agriculturists, and their grlt to wrest a 11v1ng from an ‘environment which is
by no meang kind
" What you will ‘discoverdn; the testimony)that follows. is the striking capabilities
of these productive people. For aside from' the requlrement of developmcr the
necessary-talents previously mentioned to stay afloat in modern agriculture is a
sense of working with nature, not fighting her." So. much’ of the fiction that is
written about farming makes farming appear to'be a simple and easy process.
These men testifying before you today demonstrate the very opposite.

Even more worthy of mention is the @acute senge;of function-and the resultant
harmony that is so characteristic of their lives. These men know who they are.

-:And certainly - such ditjon, reguires. praise in a world where so much is

-written -concerning ‘thosé who a o be lost-and without direction. Indeed, it
has often occurred to me 'that résélution to:what some people call the problem
of the hippy might very well be if those who consider themselves alienated, as
well as hip, could be involved with the farmers on the Riverton .Project. Not
that the hard work: that they would experience would cause a’ reconstruction
of their pomt of .view, but ‘that they would witness in'a most profound way men
who are in tandem with their environment. !

Mr. Fred Anglen, President of the Midvale Board of Commlsswnexs, has been
a Commissioner of the District for 5 years. He has been on the Project since 1937
and has successfully come to grips with the difficulties.of irrigation farming. I
think you will find histestimony a striking example of farm savvy.

Mr. Carl Welty lives on a farm near Pavillion, Wyo., and has farmed on the
Project since 1938. He, too, demonstrates an impressive talent to deal successfully
with what is essentially a hostile environment.

Mr..BEdward L. Bogacg also farms near Pavillion. Since 1937 his intrepid pur-
suit of successful farming on' the Project has been an outstanding example of a.
man’s ability to nidke a:difficalt operation go.
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Mr. -Roy Reid, Disteiot: Manuger: of the Midvale”
fication of an agrlcultural manager qmte on a par
in’ industrial irangbement, ¢ i 0l !

Mr. Don White, attorney for the District, exempl ey tl’le complexitles ‘of hod-
ern agriculture, A project of the scope of thé Riverton: Project: would be quite .
lost without the necessary legal talents of a man like My White,

Mr. Gideow W. Davidsom, whose father Homesteaded i the: area in' 1906, has
had a lifetime of successful éxperience on the Riverton Projeét:

Mr. Oscar K. Barnes, of the Agricultural Extension Service, manifésty the fasci-
nating complexities of modeérh: cultire, ad well as the' partnership that con-
tinues to exp# etween: the: University ahd the farming comimunity,

What these'men ‘g0’ ataply: defhonistrate iy the working out of a concept of‘
Americatylife: which has béeén so:vital to:uk siheé our beginmngs many years
ago. The Jeffersonian concépt that a democratic soc¢iety must be peopled with gelf-’
su\tammg and self-determining citizen$ s i conicept 'Just as viable in 1967 as it
was in 1767. Indeed, a valid case can be made that such a concept is even more
important today. It is true that the aeceptance: of the role of small farmers in
American life' has been  subject tocriticisiiii by ‘some historians and others
throughout our mational life. However, there ig no gainsaying the necessity for
self-gustaining and sélf-determining eitizéhwiti a democracv

Secretary of Agricultu ‘ree oF pointed out again and again'that our
concern with the problem of inereasingly crowded urbah areas chinot be dealt
with without givingequal attention to the tragic drift:away from: the farm baqk
toward. the city. :In my own case; I have long sineé gpoken and promoted the
principle of doing all that we can, and parenthetically, I don’t think that we have
done all that'we can, to aid and increase the appeal of farm life.

It is my convietion that those who leave thefarm do net do so because the city
‘has some magic lure, but that they leave regretfully, knowing that the abandén-
ment of the farm is also the abandonment of an‘idea—a worthwhile idea. 8. 670
asks that the Federal Government once again do all that it can to shore up not:
only the canals and-drainage system in'the Midvale District, but to shore up a
crucial value. - i

The Riverton Project, with the aid of passage of 8. 670; will reaffirm our com=
mitment to small farmers as-the vital agent of a self-bubtaming, self-determin-
ing citizenry.

These successful Riverton Project farmers are living testimony to the worth
of the Jeffersonian principle, as well ag thé new breed of farmer so necessary to
our national life. No Ionger:can the American farmer view his task as a simple
sowing of seed and awaiting nature’s bounty. These men have put into practice
what good farmers in.Ameriea have ‘always known. That is, we cannot torture
our land with a single crop, but:instead we must diversify the crops which feed
our people Such diversification takes immense skill: The farmer today is a student
of surprising proportion. Not only is he a seed expert, but a soil expert, water
expert,” financial expert and a marketing eéxpert. This is not to imention the
knowledge demands made upon: the ffu'mer by comphcated machinery, power
sources, and a capricious climate. :

S. GaO recognizes the complexities of moderh farming and’ espeeially the need -
for diversification, which is why, for example,.the’farnmers ‘on:the Riverton
Project are as concerned with fish and wﬂdlit‘e ﬁxevelopment as they are with
purely agricultural matters.

The resources: of the Midvale Irrigatlon Distmct are many. The Distriet in-
cludes 45,000 acres of good, irrigable lands which have produced: $58,900,000.in
Crop value

There are three hundred experienced farm‘operators of demonstrated manager-
ial ability and resources on the Project.

The Distriet hag established community and: 1nst1tuf10nal services, including

roads, schools, electric and telephone systems; and bmlness and professmnal
services. :

The Distriet faces the following needs :

‘A-drainage constructioh program to protect faun lands: from seepage.

A rehablhtatlon and bettérment program for replacement of project system
structures long past a normal life expectancy.

Additionalirrigable lands to.permit enlargement of small farms into economic
family-size units.

The restoration of Third Division lands to the tax roles of local govemmental
units.
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The-solution te.these needs:is as varied as the needs themselves. [kt 1s «the en-
actment of S. 670 providing for g

An amendatory repayment ‘contract covering all lands b 1ve1'ton Unit.

The-construetion of drains. i :

The rehabilitation of the irrig: 1on system

The sale of Third Division lands.

Land ownership limitation modified to 160 acres of-Class 1 equlvalent :

A new and modern u'rlgatwn systen W ng for . service -to the 8,800
acres of good lands remaining on the Third Division.

Highlights of the problems of the Midvale District are as follows :

Many of the orignal concrete structures of the distribution system are of the
trapezoidal type, and were constructed: prior to the availability of alkali-resis-
tant cements and other controls:for the production of better eonciete structures.
Trapezoidal-type structures:in:this climate are especially subject to heaving-and
settling from frost action in"wet materials. Gradual breakup of the structure
results.

Proposed for repair and replacement are approximately 360 structures in
canals-and laterals, consisting of ¢hecks, drops and turnouts. About eighty per
cent of these structures are on.the laterals of the Wyoming Canal, Second Divi-
sion. They are fast approaching a condition beyond repair. These structures were
installed in: the years 1924 to 1926 inclusive; and their deterioration can be traced
largely to alkali in the soil. They should be repalred or replaced using alkali-
resistant cement in‘the coneyete. :

The. canals and main laterals are generally bedded in loamy sands, soft yellow
sandstone, and shattered shales, all having high: permeabilities. Lining of the
canals and laterals will provide seepage- protection, lower ground-water ac-
cretions from canal leakage, conserve water for.future use, and permit larger
terminal delivery volumes. It is proposed to line about 85 1iles:of the canal and
lateral system which constitutes practlcally all the remaining unlined system
traversing irrigable areas.

Areas where drains have been.installed to complmnent canal and later al lining

“have shown very good results, and the previous trend toward deterioration of
land productivity has been reversed.

Detailed investigations and drain layouts needed to relieve and protect the
lands have been made on twenty-two: separate tracts, comp ng a gross area
of about 15,000 acres. Nine additional tracts comprising a gross area.of
acres have partially completed plans, The gross-area fully investigated repres
about one-fifth of the Midvale Irrigation District. Detailed plans are developed
for the construction of about: 70 miles of closed drains and 4.5 miles. of open
drains to lower and control the water tables in the tracts investigated. The
conversion of ‘some open ‘interceptor: drains to:pipe.is planned.:About 40 miles
of existing open drains will be converted to closed drains.’ :

Some rather interesting facts pertain to: agrieulture on the project.

- Farmers on 42,457 acres’of irrigated cropland in the Midvale Irrigation Dis-
trict pwduced crops valued at $2,825,115 in-1966 bringing the cumulative crop

value since’the beginning of project o peratmns in 1925 to $58,883,281. Gross
crop value of $66.54 :per irrigated acre in 1966 compares favorably to other
reclamation projects in Region 6.

The Riverton Project is'a vital segment of the Wmd River Basin which com-
prises an area of 7,800 square miles, with a population ‘of 27,600. It represents
more than half the productive cropland in this arid basm -md the livelihood of
over'300 farm families.

The lands which have remained irrigable, having survived a rigorous testing
period, are good lands and can be kept that way by the completion of a program of
canal lining, drainage and structure replacement.

There is an. ample supply of good quality water, and the irrigation works.are
constructed for a substantial portion of the Proj

Total expenditures to June 80, 1962, allocated to irrigation for the areas de-
veloped are about $16,719,000 or $292 per irrigable area. After completion of
protective work for the areas deyeloped; total expenditures would be approx-
imately $27,900,000 and-$488, tespectively. These costs are by no means extreme
when compared with new projects, those now under construction, or any pm-
ject where planning is well advanced in the West generally, -and in the M i
River Basin particularly. g
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Without completion of .canal lining, drains, and structure rebabilitation, the
Riverton Pro;ect can be expected to deteriorate progressively and rapldly fo the .
point of virtual abandonment. ‘

‘The Class 2, 3, and'5 developed lands of the Riverton Project canibe p1 otected
50 as to keep the Ponect in. full production by and expenditure of dbout $11145.
million. Nowhere in the western United States can: project-type land can be
reclaimed and protected.

Mr. Chairman, this bill introduced by Senator Hansen and myself is the same
as- 8,: 1746, which I introduced in'the 89th Congress. Let me emphasize once”
again ity purpose is to reauthorize the entire Riverton Unit as.one entity placing
the admittedly troublesome Third Division under the administration of the
Midvale Irrigation District and providing for a single repayment contract.

The potential risks of reauthorization of this Project are outweighed by the
advantages of operating the entire project as one unit. The' alternative is, dn
effect, virtual abandonment of well-designed, properly constructed works on the
Third Division at a loss of about $18 million in Federal investment.

So far as I am concerned, and I know I speak for Wyoming in this, the bill
here presented is of vast importance. It is my earnest hope that the heaungs
here today will result in your favorable action.

Senator MoGee. I want to thank the chairman of this committee- -
in particular for going out of his way to make this hearing possible. I
think it is that important, and the cooperation we have received from
this committee on this is most appreciated by all of us.

I think that these men, who have come all the way from Wyoming,
who have grown up with this, who have watched its good pérts flower
and its weak parts have troub]es, will have something to say here
that will contribute to the thinking of all of us. And in order to get
down to the real nub of the Sltuatlon, I shall forego my eloquent
speech about each of the Wyoming delegation—that which they al-
ready know. They will read about themselves when you print the
record.

I have left a copy of my prepared remarks with them and told them,
anyway, sothey know what we think.

Perhapq more than some of the others, T hav ad to sweat this out
for the 9 years that I have been here in the Senate. And like some other
statements that other people have said about other crises, I did not

create this one. We have tried to live with it.

And when we are talklno about a crisis, we are talking about the
third div . T amnot talkmo about the Riverton project as a whole.
T do not intend to lke over ‘rhe old ashes or even open closet doors
to look at i ome of thern
are not , i S
third divisio here v 1‘a‘nv e otmm in hat closet there -
lawyer fees, the re | + political rivalries, all in the past,
lurk around the fringes, that have contributed to the build-up of this
explosion that reached its ultimate in 1963 and 1964, What we propose
to do in this bill, the bill which was introduced in the last session and
which Senator Hansen and I have pushed in this session with our col-

e in the IIouse, M] Hnu%on, for the consideration of the Con-

o oing that which would serve

he lldfloll 11 1nt(>1'e%f “the \taf ( the equities. of these in-

dividuals, and 2 produotlve Riverton plo]ect All this hinges on the
third division.

ese gentlemen here are all of the guys that prove that you can

farm a piece of land if you work at it and you are given just half a
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than the otliet half that it'takes to make

In the third division,after we separatetdiall of it, well, I will not say
that, but sfber somle of the troublemdkers were removed Trom the seene;
we learned ‘the hard way that nistakes-were made in the selection of’
individuals who were selected te. settle the third division. These people
. fully exploited the situatien to their own advantage. There remains a

meaningful segment of the third divisionyand it would be a tragedy:
to forfeit it to misthanagement or u nagenient, dnd that is what
is going to happen right now if we do not take some action, I refer.to -
the 8,000 aeres thati the Governor discussed. We believe this makes it
possible to'strengthenthe Riverton project without burdening it with
those portions that were once in the third division and which are not of'
sufficient quality to justify further devglopment at this time. In other
words, thig says that we are preserving the best, the cream of the,;
~third divicion to the advantage of the whole project. And we belieye
that we can risk the loss of the liability without any great loss to
either the Federal Government or to the community in central Wy-
oming, and that is the reason for restructuring this authorization.

These fellows who are here now are in business, and they are in a
going business. We will keep them living hand to mouth until we can
get the Riverton thing going again on more than an annual reassur-
ance basis which we have had to do for some time because of the
troubles of the third division. And out of consideration for them, out
of consideration for what has'been a productive Federal investment
that. has brought in, up until now, $60 million—nearly that—in agri-
cultural produce, we think that we can gain the most for our invest-
ment. We do not jeopardize, we do not risk the good faith of the policies
of either the committee or the Department of the Interior or the
Bureau of Reclamation in adding this limited section of the third
division to the first and second divisions as a managing unit:

We have the advantage now of having eliminated those who do not
know how to farm, those who should not have come north to farm in
irrigable country, those who were simply looking for the luck of a draw
in order to try something they had not tried before, to see if it would
work.

As the chairman knows best of all, farming in the kind of land that
we have in New Mexico and in Wyoming is quite a different matter

~than farming in other parts of the country. You face a different kind
of thing. We believe that we have shaken this whole thing down to
where we have an opportunity to preserve the best, to where we have
the expertise and the accumulative experiences that will.enable us to
make this go. .

I want to emphasize the presence of the Governor here, the united
front of the delegation here, the total support of the Riverton and Fre-
mont County areas which represent the best of the major consensus
that we have worked out. We have eliminated the malcontents and
marginal land involved in the project and we have here something
that we can support and that is the reason for asking the consideration
of this committee again for this project.

. I know that when you mention Riverton it is like waving a red flag
in some ways. But that does violence to those who have made the major
portion of the project a real and proud chapter in irrigation history.
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And we think we can salvage from the troublesome part of the third
division that which is the best and strengthen that which is already
working:, : ; . " o

And, so, it is on that basis, that I would make this rather short and
impromptu statement this morning, Mr. Chairman, and make. as a
part of'the record that portion which is much better phrased and much
more articulate in its substance so far as the project is concerned.

We have coming up here men who know the technical details of the
background, in depth, of this, and rather than betray my ignorance
in technology, I would hope that they would cover it up for me in what
they will have to say. :

Senator ANDERsON. In the committee’s report of February 26, 1964,
Senator Simpson stated :

The negotiations on a long-term contract broke down in May of 1961 when the
Board of Commissioners of the Third Divisioh Irrigation District asserted that
the lands had no repayment.ability and that further negotiations would be futile.
Subsequently, the Board’s position has been that the settlers are unable to pay
even operation and maintenance cost and that the Third Division should be
abandoned.

How do you reconcile that ?

Senator McGze. I reconcile that by suggesting that that was a state-
ment made at a time when we did not know all of the things that we
know now. Some though they did. I did not happen to agree with that
statement. We tried every way that we knew how to prevent going in
the direction they finally went in 1963 and 1964, buying back the third
division, because there was too much good land there, too much good
farming land there, to forfeit it all on those terms.

We did not recommend at anytime—and by “we” I mean those for
whom I speak or seek to represent in this situation. We did not recom-
mend that as the solution, but this was the one that was ultimately
agreed upon and anybody would have been a fool not to sell his land
back under those terms. I did not happen to condone or to approve that
approach. That was not the way to get at this question, So, I make no
apologies for it, and I make no defense of it. That is water over the
dam. ‘

I think that we have our best opportunity here to reestablish the
capital structure and the return from it, which has proved to be a-more
meaningful part, rather than a small controversy on the total project.

Senator AxpersoN. My concern is with this question as it relates to
some others we have had. In 1930 we had the Dust Bowl situation. I
was a part of the administration at that time. There were some 400,000
acres. We placed all of those in the Dust Bowl area, and some of it was
very fine land. Some people did not know how to operate the land, and
those who were in charge of the projects came back and said that they
knew how to do it now. And this was done over and over again, and it
was suggested that we get the Governorsdrom other irrigation districts
to help on the question. What was wrong with that ?

Nothing but an expense all the way through. Why should not we
abandon.it? R

Senator McGee. I tried for not abandoning it. There is a salvagable
portion there that does produce and makes a base for good farming.
We are desperately in need of productive small farms, with the op-
portunity which enriches the Riverton project itself, and the moment
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we abandon this part in which there has been considerable investment,
all we are doing is moving backward,not ahead.

I agree that we 011011t to drop out the marginal lands where there
are problems, where they have salt problems, and that sort of thing,
but ‘we think that we have the good part and the pr oductive part that
is salvagable. As the Senator knows much better than I, since he v
Secretary of Agriculture before he came into this body, an ir 1'10a‘r10n
project in the hlo'hhnds of the West is a kind of 15-, 20-, 30- -year
shakedown cruise in which you have to establish the roots and t
basis of the project. It takes a long time to {nmlly get on a hmn be

We have had this experience in the Governor’s
when that'project was brought in, in eastern Wyc
same experience with a project that is up in ‘the Bighorn Bwsm,
Powell and Cody. But these things are growing and prosperous, and
they are not only contributing to “the State and the cour ,

" Federal income as well s has been the experience in Riverton, in
the first and second divisions where they are producing and making
a return. We think that much of the third division no S itdbl@ for
inclusion into the Riverton project and that we shoul
of the investments that have been made

erience with the third division at some consic em.ble cost. ¥
should now profit from this experience. I think it would be a case of
irresponsibility to write it off now and to abandon it. As a result of
the lessons we lm'e learned, we are beginning to reach the plus side of
the ledger. That is why I think that we would lose more to quit now
than to go on with what we know we have.

Senator AxpersoN. The report shows that in 194;4, as a result of

igations begun in 1985, that it was: recommended  that it be
loned. I wonder what new information you have to give support
to this proposal ?

Senator McGee. For the proposal or to abandon or to revive i
Because the proposal to abandon took in the whole unit, the tl

on, and suggested that because of the several thousands of acres
that were deemed hopeless to administer as the third division, the
entire project be abandoned.

Our proposal would attach the produotlve part of the third division
which is already growing.

enator ANDERSON. That, consists of how many acres?

Senator McGee. That is 8,800 ac ximately.

The experts will have to verify the ﬁome It ‘tp])ro‘{lmate@ that.
We believethose are worth saving.

Senator AnprrsoN. Can you show us how this 1de‘L developed ?

Senator McGrr. They will show that. It will be appended to the

ct already ex1st1ng We:do not think that this will detract from

. We think it will strengthen the two that are in existence now.

They ‘have the details on that, the units that it will be able to support,

and what can be done with even some of the marginal lands beyond

in terms of grazing and that sort, of thing that strengthens the existing

units, comprised in the first and second divisions. So that, in several

ways it appears as something that we are going to drag alono with

these other two divisions, but it is not. Actua , it s enhancmo the
entire project, both administratively as well as productively.
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Senator Axprrson. I think I am correct in saying that the project
was one that brought farmers: out there who did not kl’]OW}lOW to
irrigate. ‘

Senator McGrr. Yes, from other sections of the country. We had
settlers on: the third division who were not familiar with the west
who knew nothing about irrigation in Wyoming, and this proved to
be one of the major problems.

Senator AnxprrsoN: I have no further questions.

‘Senator Jordan? : :

Senator Jorban. I have been privileged to hear qualifications of the
settlers on-the Riverton project, and with this I take no issue. I do
know that some are exceptional farmers: I know what is required to
make a living on these reclamation projects, especially under limita-
tions. I am concerned with section 4 of the bill which says:

The limitation of lands held in beneficial ownership within the unit by any
one owner, which are eligible to receive project water from, through, or by
meang of project works, shall be 160 acres of class 1-land or the equivalent .
thereof in other land classes as determined by the Secretary.

Now, you are telling us that these same people who have been there
in the first and seco ivisions of the Riverton project are now to
move in and make a go of this third division. Under what land limita-
tion would they be going into this? :

Are we to say that they are entitled to another 160 acres over what
they presently own?

Senator McGee. I will have to ask the people here from the dele-
gation.

There is a formula that has been worked out that would allow for

this development. For example, the formula that would make a differ-
ent- allocation in 1 'd to class 2 or class 5 lands.

Senator JorpaN. I unders
presently getting.p
-an additional amount? ; : ,

Senator McGee. Do you mean would they have another 160 acres
of the third division ? :

S
['his 1s my attorney.. ... G
Senator McGee, No, this is my- att v, if T may introduce him.
My Dominy. This bill would allow. the acreage limitation to be
modified to be 160-acre class 1 equivalent that-would mean that the
class 2 productivity on the Riverton project is‘only 67 percent of the: |
class 1. So, you would allow that much additional acreage of class 2.
Seénator McGee. Can a man with 160 acres in the second divisi
get 160 acres or equivalent in the third division? That is the question.
Mrt. Dominy. I was coming to that. The class 3 has 50 percent and
the class 4 only 25 percent equivalentto class 1. ,
The whole project has been reclassified, both Midvale, which is the
only first and second divisions of the Riverton project, and the third
division land that the Senator referred to here, the 8,000-plus. So, we
have afirm figure as to the land classification based on that.
Senator Axperson. Will you answer the question ? :
Mr. Dominy. The answer is “No.” He cannot have 160 acres on the
Midvale and 160 acres on the third division.
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Senator JorbaN. These men who have been successful are the ones
who are going to reclaim this additional land in the third division?

Mr. DomiNy. This is exactly true. This is an . individual ewner-
ship: A man‘and a wife could have 820 acres of classt equivalent. The
Midvale farms were opened up at very small acreages. This is back in
the days’ gentlemen, when we thought that 80 acres was a huge farm.
We did not even give them 160 acres when Midvale was first opened
up to homesteading back in the 1930’s; Those units were 60 and 80
acres in size, So, even the Midvale farmers are a long way, for the
most part, from having 160 acres of class 1 equivalent. They will be able
to add to what are very inadequate farms in Midvale by adding the
third division land which is'immiediately adjacent, which is served
by the same general canal system as the others.

Senator McGee. It will not do violence to the overall limitations?

Mr. Dominy. No. ,

» Senator JorpaN. You have answered the question. T wanted to know
.41 there was enough flexibility in the ownership of these settlers who
" have been there, to give them room to maneuver in this new area.

Mr; Dominy. Yes, sir.

Senator McGre. May I ask a.question?

‘What would this do now in terms of adding some of the more
marginal lands for grazing purposes ?

Mr. Dominy. This is the other thing that is embodied. in this. We:
recognize that on the Riverton project there are 5,000-foot of elevation
with an average growing season of 120 ‘days. That is the average in
the growing season. And at-5,000-foot elevation, it is not too consistent.
Sometimes, they get early freezes. So, they have to go into the livestock
industry as their basic feed base for livestock. So that non-irrigable
land adjacent to these farms is highly desirable.

The nonproductive land under irrigation ‘would be incorporated
into these units for grazing purposes, so that they can get the livestock
off of the irrigated land during the summer months and have them on
the nonirrigated land'in the winter months on a feed basis.

Seglator Ax~pErsoN. This states 160 acres. Do you know what that is
now ?

Mr. Domiyy. This is a recommendation that the Department has
‘been supporting for a long while as a general piece of legislation ; that
is, that we go to the 160 class 1'equivalent. There is such a variety of
produetivity on land under irrigation. Anything that is not irrigable
would not count as a-unit. ! v ‘

Senator JorpaN. This is land that has formerly been in the project
-and has been abandoned, because it was not feasible to irrigate it?

Mr. Dominy. Yes, part of the land that has gone out. It is not the
best pasture land in the world, but it is a good place to have the cattle
‘in the summer months. You have the feed base on your irrigated land.
You will have a unit that will work, :

Senator Jorpan. N6 acreage limitation' would be applied against
thoselands that would beexcluded ? ‘

Mr. Dominy. The water would not beé applied to them. This would
be a very firm requirement; because we know that ‘water cannot be
impp(iied to some of those lands without causing trouble to the irrigated

ands. ‘ 8 b
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Senator MeGam: In addition to the rain.

Senator Joroax. I think he has answered the question. Thank you.

Senator ANpERsON. Are you going to classify all of it asg nomrn-
gableland?.

Mr., DOMINY‘ No, s1r, I will give you the exact figure when T testify.
There is somethmg over 8 OOO acres we consider irrigable land on a
sustained basis.

Senator Anperson. Why dld they not irrigate them ¢

Mr. Dominy. They did irrigate them. They were part of the land
that was being irrigated.

Senator ANDERSON. Was it all abandoned ?

Mr. DomiNy. Not all of the land should have been abandoned.

Senator ANpERsoN. I know; Are the 8,000 acres in all of this project
irrigated ?

Mr. Domny. We have been continuing irrigation of the best, lands
of the third division under lease arrangements with the Midvale
farmers having the first opportunity to lease them, as Senator McGee
and Senator Hansen have pointed out. So that there has been a demon-
stration that under proper farm management these lands areirrigable.

Senator AxpersoN. Can; you.show one record. of profit by these,
farmers in that area ¢ ‘

Mzr. Dominy.. I am sure that:they could.not have continued that
lease and not actually end up with a profit.at the end of the year.

Senator MoGer. If I may interject, we can also show the protests
of some of those in the third division at the time that this was under
controversy where they felt that they were making a go of it and they
wanted a chance to stay , but the more vocal or influential or whatever
it was of them, prevai ed which took them. all in the same direction.
There were salvageable areas in some sections of the project and farm-
ers in these areas told a quite - different, story from that -which the
others were telling. And this is the part that we believe isisalvageable.

Senator ANpersoN. As I recall, there was no protest at any time as
to the purchase, . -

Senator McGEr. Perhaps not.on the final pur chase that got to be $0..
liberal that it was too good a deal for some of these people to.refuse.
Therefore, they allsgot n line ip order to collect the price in the sale.
I do not. think that the extra lib terms were a part of the Bureau’s
responsibility, but the Commissioner himself will have to speak to
that. I make no claim for that, ;[ make no plea for it. We are tr ying
to start where we are now. -

Senator ANDERSON. Senator Hansen?

Senator Hansex. If T may, I would like to ask unanimous consent
to have introduced into the record at this point a letter I have received
from CIlielth Blankenshlp, dated November 21, 1967. And.I: Would like
to read it

Senator MoGzr. Is the comnnttee thr ouwh with me?

Senator HanseN.. I wanted to introduce this letter to support and
corroborate the statements you have made.

Selzla’ror ANDERSON. W ithout ob] ection, it Wlll be made p‘u“t of the
recor

Senator Hansen. I Wﬂl read it:
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AT PAVILION; Wxol, Navember 21,1967.

Senator CLIEEORD:HANSEN,;
Congiess of the United States,
U.8. Senate. .

HONORABLE SENATOR HANSEN: I understand the Midvale Commissioners are
due to meet inWashington the last ‘'of this month for the pur of acquiring

n under their management, I am writing this letter:to.remind you

I would like to enlarge my Third Division farm to an economical unit by annexing
the adjoining units I am now leasing. ; "

Thank: you. . .

Sincerely,
‘ Krira BEANKENSHIP,

He has been making a profit. He is a very successful farmer. He is:
using some lands that T would ask Mr, Dominy to comment on when
he testifies, but I do not think he has the best farmland out there. And
yet because he is interested, because he is a good farmer, because he is
willing to work, he has been successful. I think it bears out what the:
Senator stated :a while ago when Le said that this thing finally got to-
be such that despite the fact that there were farmers there at the time
when the buy-out was first negotiated who opposed it, but when they
were. faced with the added cost of water and the probability that some
lands might fall into disuse as the result, the thing built up so that a.
momentum. developed, and it was hard to resist. ;

- T appreciate, what it is to-come back and ask that we turn arot
but 1-think that when we hear from these people who are here t;
we will begin to realize that there is much to this. . o +
“T only have this to say in addition: I want to Yy respects to
you, Senator McGee, for having arranged with the chairman to have
this hearing here today and to compliment you-upon your interest in
the project, and, certainly, without your expertise and the respect that
you are accorded here we would not be as far along as we are.

Senator Mc¢Gee. Let me conclude, Mr. Chairman, by saying this:
T think that T-am an expert-on some aspects of this question:but T am
not a farmer. I am ‘a believer but not a practitioner. I do know somie-
thing about hunting pheasant. I know the habits of pheasant. A pheas-
ant cannot live like a crow. A pheasant has to haye some cover and.
someé food. T have hunted pheasants successfully on portions of the
third: division, and to me that says more than the facetious comment
might othérwise indicate. It means that they had cover crops that
were prodictive and that would support a basic pheasant crop. And
one who hunts birds knows thatyou do not find birds out in the desert.
I think this is the only last note that I would leave on this, and I will
get out of the committee’s way with my thanks for your patience,
Senator Axperson. We have some problems for a long time. Thank:
you. .

Senator McGee. Thank you very much.

Senator AnprrsoN. We will next hear from Mr. Harrison.

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM HENRY HARRISON, A REPRESENT-
ATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE -OF WYOMING

Mr. HarrisoN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, T ap-
preciate very much the opportunity of appearing before you in sup-
port of S. 670 which was introduced by Senators McGee and Hansen.
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S. 670, if enacted, will reauthorize the Riverton Extension Unit of
the Missouri River Basin project and include therein the entire River-
ton Federal reclamation project and is similar to my bill, H.R. 3062.
1 feel that this legislation is not only good but that it will be beneficial
to the area invelved and to reclamation in general. ' :

There. will be many witnesses, led by Wyoming’s Governor, the
Honorable Stanley Hathaway, appearing before your committee in
support of this legislation. These witnesses will go into detail on the
merits of the legislation and the need for its enactment.

I have been familiar with the situation on the Midvale and Riverton
Third Division projects for some time and I recently had the privilege
of again viewing thelands in.question, including the present condition
of the headgates, canals, and other parts of the irrigation system, in
the company of Senator. Hansen.

Following the passage of legislation which authorized the Bureau
of Reclamation to buy back from the settlers on the third division the
land which they owned, the Bureau of Reclamation has leased these
lands and has done a finejob in trying to recover as much income as
possible from them. It is my feeling, however, that these lands should
be returned to private ownership. A great portion of the lands in the
third division can be successfully irrigated, and those lands which

“be-so irrigated can be utilized for grazing purposes.
ombining of the Midvale and the third division projects will
result in a workable and successful reclamation project. The irrigation
tures on the third division are in excellent shape while those on
i oject need replacing in many instances and repair in
others. T believe that financial assistance should be given to the res-
toration of the irrigation distribution system on the Midvale project
and that the old Riverton Third Division should be combined with
Midvale. If this is done through the combination of irrigated farming
and livestock grazing, we will have an economically sound and feasible

project.

I do hope that your committee will see fit to give S. 670 your
approval. :

You raised the question, Mr. Chairman, as to the possibility and
the probability of thesettlers on these lands and those settlers who had
operated. the Midvale proj the years being successful in the
operation of those:lands which would be bi h Midvale from
the old third division. I believe the record speaks for these individuals. .

The Midvale project has been in existence for many years. It dates
back to the early 1920’s, and through those years that project has had
fine leadership. They have not had any lands which have gone bad.

The farms in the.project have made money, which, I think, is the
same as have other farms throughout the country. They have been
successful in their operations, and- I think that-it 1s-unthinkable that
the lands in the third division, :which are now in the hands of ‘the
Bureau of Reclamation and are being leased, should not be included
in the Midvale project and. supervised and handled by those very
competent individuals who have handled the Midvale project over the
years.. If this is done, it 'will not-only help the economy of that area
and the individuals concerned, but I think it will help the economy of
our country, and it will certainly place reclamation in a much better
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light than it has been in the past in that particular area. There is a
great deal of difference between those who operate ‘on the Midvale
project and those who started out on the Riverton project. I do know
that the Riverton third project was started in the early 1940’s by
Senator O’Mahoney and then Congressman Burr, who became U.S.
Senator. It was started for the purpose of taking care of many of our
veterans who ‘came back from overseas in World War I, and when
these veterans first went on the project, many of them made a great
deal of money, because they were able to grow alfalfa seed and other
products. However, these veterans, coming from different parts of the
country, did not Have any experience at all with irrigation or the
proper handling of those lands. It is my Teeling’ that those lands that
did go back over the years did go bad because of the combination of
poor management, inexperience, and improper drainage. We have
learned lessons from past experience; that is, in the third division.

I think that through these lessons and experience, that situation will
not creep in again, I think, in order to make this land productive—to
go back into private ownership where taxes will be paid—that
legislation should be passed ; such as S. 670, to authorize the inclusion
within the Midvale District the lands which are now held by the
Bureau of Reclamation in the third division.

Senator AxprersoN. Thank you very much.

Senator Jordan?

Senator Jorpan. I have no questions. That is a very good statement,
and T'appreciate it.

Senator AnpErsoN. Senator Hansen?

Senator Hansen. I would like to thank my colleague for his ex-
cellent . statement here today and also. for his joining with me in
arranging the tour early this fall when we were able to be on the
project, including' the third division, and, to have the representatives
from the Bureau of Reclamation and the Bureau of the Budget with
us. I am confident, because of your interest and your participation in
this, that more people have a clearer understanding of the problems
and of the potential of this area than otherwise would have beern the
case. I know you have been taken away from your duties that are very
pressing in the House this morning in order to be here, and I apologize
for my verbosity which has kept you away from some other work.

Mr. Harrison.' You are very kind. I assure you that it has been a
pleasure to be here, because this is' an important piece of legislation,
and I am very hopeful that your committee will find a way to approve
it, 'so that the situation now existing can'be corrected.

Senator Anprrson: Thank you very much. _

We will next hear from Mr. Dominy, Commissioner of the Bureau
of Reclamation, A S ‘

Mr, Dominy. Mr. Chairman, and members of .the subcommittee,
with your permission, I will bring Mr. Langley and Mr. Kober to the
table with me and we will put up a map so we will have that before us.

I understand that we.have a problem, in that someone else wants to
catch a plane with Governor Hathaway. Perhaps, you would favor
him with his testimony over my testimony under the circumstances.

Senator AxpersoN. That will be all right. '




29

STATEMENT OF ROY PECK, EXECUTIVE DIREC‘T‘OR, WYOMING
. NATURAL RESOURCE BOARD, CHEYENNE, WYO0. '

Mr. Prck. Thank you, Mr, Chairman and members.of the subcom-
mittee. I came up, as you will recall, with Governor Hathway, and
we had a two-part statement. I appreciate the opportunity to bring
my words of wisdom here, and I hope that you will consider them.

My name is Roy Peck, and I am the executive director of the
Wyoming Natural Resource Board. Tl resouree;-board is charged
with three responsibilities in Wyoming State government : industrial
development, water resource devel pment,and planning. o~ '

Our board appreciates the invitations rec 1 from our friends on
the Riverton project and Senator Hansen to state some views on the
matter before us today, 8. 670, the reauthorization bill.of the Rivert:
project, which would place this project under the Missouri River
power project, provide for rehabilitation of the first and third divisior
of the Riverton Project now operating as the Midvale Irrigati
District, and provide for the retirn of th
of the Riverton project to private ownerst o

The resource board has hag:.a g and intimate acqguaintanceship
with the Riverton project. W  in, eor be; sy m; y and support
the objectives of S..670. e cri ' '

At the board’s regular meeting on Januwary 20, 967, it voted its .
unanimous suppert, to the Midvale Irrigation District in its efforts
embodied in S. 670, and authorized that the Board send a representa; .
tive to Washington te. testify if the Midvale group requested -on
am _this represent: Onr board is comprised of nine members, a
bipartisan board from all parts.of Wyoming. i _

oming Natural Resource Board further offered, and indeed

conduct - a-tour of the Riverton:' -

last September, .
ional deleggtion in sy

tour of t . A member of our - water di

staff and a member of our board participated;in the tour pf the project

September 21, 1967. Among those present for the tour was Mg, Lor.,
" Barry of the Budget Bureau staff, Senator Hansen was also presetit
on the tour. We.wanted this tour very badly because we wished that.
as many.as possible might.see the progress being made onthe Riverton -
project, and at the same time appreciate.its problems, , e

We are not ashamed of this project, or its farmers. We are proud:
of themand their agricultural achievements: v ,

The Wyoming Natural Resource Board is in the business of pro-
viding financial assistance, for.small water projects in Wyoming. We
have a qualified staff, including a-geologist and a profes-
- sional engineer, who conduct detailed feasibility studies before recom-
mending small water project loams. .

Since this loan program was instituted mere than 10.years age, the
Wyoming Natural Resource Board and the Wyoming Farm Loan
Board have extended loans of nearly $2:million for water development
projects, I will underline this. This is Wyoming money. This is our:
own money. The revelving:fund is solvent, and from these funds the
resource board will soon hire an additional water resource engineer.

91-586—-68——3
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The solvency of the fund indicates well the stability of agriculture in
Wybming. 2 Sl Y ‘

So far in 1967, tlie resource board has had 42 requests for investiga-
tions of small water projects. Wyoming agriculture is actively pursuing
its own ‘betterment;, = : ‘ :

We have one of ‘our best small' projects’on the Midvale Irrigation
District, the Benesch-Brough sprinkler irrigation system which is
irrigating 880 acres of new lands. Thus we have proven our confidence
in the:Riverton project not only by our resolutions, but by putting
our money ‘where our mouth is; ¢ . 5 _

‘Senator: ANprErgon. Is thisland irrigated?

Mr. Prgr. Yes, sivi This is land that lies above the ditch, in other
words, abeveithe flat irrigation level on the upper side of the ditch,
and we have‘loaned money to put this land under cultivation. ,‘

Senator ‘ANDERSON, Is this'in conflict with the land in the Riverton
area? Tt . ‘

Mr. Prok. It'is on‘the Riverton project. As a matter of ‘fact, it is
right in the ‘center of it. It is in the.second division of the Riverton
project, which iga part of the Midvale project.

Senator AxpersoN. Whit is'the product? -

“Mr. Prok. The produet is small grains,’

Senator AnprrsoN. What is the acréage? £

Mr. Prck. It is 820 acres. The main - products-ofthe Riverton
project, which will-be mentioned later, are sugar beets, beans, grain,
alfalfa, dairying, livestock operations—a very diversified agricultural
situation. R4 " "

‘Senator AnpersgN. Thank {ou. You may proceed. ,

Mr. Peck. Perhaps I'mightbe ftted some pérsonal observations
on irrigation in the Wind Rivé ley, "0 :
T am a native of Riverton, and T have lived all my life near Riverton.
The cotisiderable black eye that'comes from Riverton, my hometown,
disturbs me very greétly. My ‘present business is copublisher of the
Riverton Daily Ratger, a newspaper which my brother Bob and I
have built up frém a small weekly to a daily. I am now on leave of
absence from the Ranger to permit me to agsist in Wyoming’s programs

oféconomic development. g e : ‘

In Rivertorn, T live in the farmhoude in“which I was raised. My
home was built' in#1926; and at‘that time it'was *“in the ‘country,” Wwest
ofRivérton. Now the city limits of the town surround our farm on
two sides, and much'of the strong growth of Riverton is attributable
to agriculture: ORI In T ol ‘

My family business is the‘daity business. We started the Morning
Star Dairy with one cow in 1981, at the depths of the depression,’and
my brother Bob and Tidelivered out’ first milk to customers in town
using the'little red wagon which 'wé had received for Christmas.

There were some dark days in ‘those depression years. We milked
our 60 cows by hand until the great change took place in 1938 when
we'installed -2 "Surge electric milker. T remembeér what a great thing
that was, T'thought, when that ¢anie ibout. I had the Tongest continu-
ous tardy record in the history 6f Riverton High School, because after
arising every morning at 4380 a.m. to milk the cows, T delivered the
milk on the route ‘with mylittle sister hopping bottles.
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We pumped the vital water for the cows by hand until we finally.
received electricity in 1989, In-40-degree-below weather, my brother
and I would alternate 100.pumps each on the Dempster handle while
the other stood inside the window of the kitchen keeping warm. It
took an hour of pumping to water the herd. My father wired and
plumbed our home himsel%. I was a senior in high school before I knew
the comforts of inside plumbing. )

1 have pickéd potato bugs, and sprayed Paris green, and I remember
storing the bumper potato crop in the basement of our house, because
the potato cellar was full. We carried them downstairs in bushel
baskets. And we shoveled up the rotten stinking, sprouting mess. in
the spring, and took them out and tried to feed them to the cows,
because we had never been able to sell them. I do not know what kind
of milkthat produced. i

I have thinned beets on my knees, hoed iveeds until my back was
breaking, topped beets, and shoveled beets into the truck, and seen
the old Chevy mired down in the field:in a foot of mud with a broken
axle, I ’ : ’

My family, six children, and my mother and father, grew up unified
and God fearing in the finest tradition of rural America. I only: regret;
that my father 1s not alive today to see the dairy operation which he;
started with one cow—now the Yargest fluid milk processing plant in
Wyoming. It is in a new half million- dollar plant, supplying a
refrigerated tank truck a day of pure, grade A milk to the Denver
milk market, and providing a fine livelihood to many dairy producers,
most of them living on the Midvale irrigation project.

Perhaps my personal reference.illustrates two things: First, the
agriculture of the Riverton project has grown, and progressed, and
changed. The Morning Star Dairy is a corporation, our producers
own our medern plant, and we lease it from them. They share in our
profits which they help earn through the sweat of their brows. Second,
agriculture, like every part, of the American economy is touched by
technological change. The agricultural practices of my father’s day
no.Jonger apply, but, the hard work of the farmers of old, the home-
steaders; is:paying off because of technology—agribusiness, if you will.

This is really: what .S, 670:1s'all about. Technological change.

These men of Midyale have proved they can farm at a profit. But:
like a. factory built in 1926, more than 40 years ago, Midvale needs:
refurbishing. And like industry which must turn to credit to modernize,;
Midvale asks for a loan to modernize, to change, the opportunity tos
apply the new technological skills of agriculture, so long denied them..

All of the problems of America are not centered in the Riverton:
project, although you would have thought so a few years back. The
major problems of this Nation belong to the cities with air and water-
pollution, urban decay, and civil strife tearing at the very heart of’
our Nation. :

"The problem is clear, and the trends are apparent. We must call a
halt to the accelerating decline in rural population. We need to con-
sider ways and means to achieve a better urban-rural balance of
population.

We have an opportunity beforeus in S. 670 to do our part in solving
this problem. These dollars, well spent to assist the Midvale project, are




a much cheaper investment for the United States than the expensive
dollars needed to selve the problemsin i

Perhaps one-of the most i
is the mlhntrness—~1 ¢ould name you many, and I emphaslze the “Wl
Ingness’ 'of many young people to return to the farm. Lecan name you
many, including the Weber brothers, who have raised some of the

ugar beets in the country on my ewn home place.
oming and Congress, needs to consider seriously the problem of
iculture. Much of the preat grc in our State 18 masked by the
line of agricultute, not the least of which has been the depopul%—
tion of the third division.

Much of the future of Wyoming istied to the ability of our farmers
to achieve technological change. Modern agricultural techno
embodied in the rehablhtatlon features of S. 670, can be avai
the farmers of the Riverton project.

“Since 1960, Wyoeming has lost 12,500 ]obs~-1nf1113 of them in agri-
culture hmce 1960 there has been ‘an otit gration of 20,000 people
from Wyoming, too large a percentage of them in agmculture

I believe that the Midvale farmers present here today, the technical
expérts at hand and the technical testimony to be presented will prove
thitt the Congress will be well advised to pass'S. 670.

T would like to deviate for a half second to emphasize a couple of
things: That these fhore than 8,800 acres that are being irrigated now
on the third' division are bemg duccessfully 1rr1oa,ted under  lease;
There has been'no lapse in that since the famous buymut The Reclama-
tion Bureau has leased to certain farmers in the Midvale ared, and they
have made a profit, and this will be shown later on. The leasing fees
have been adequate to aniortize the purchase of it. They have been pay

-ing for their water and providing money for the operating and main-
tenance charges, Therefore, I think that the sale of these lands is prac-
tical, because it would: permlt us ratheér than leaging, to plan on an
mtegrated operation.”Tt is very difficult 'to know if you Wﬂl have &
lease, only year by year.

Completlon of constraction and rehabilitation of stru(:‘tnre%,v fmi-
proved drainage, reauthorization of the entire project as 4 tnit of the
Missouri River Basin project, return of the third division to private
owitership, addition ‘of-fish and wildlife
onty:a small portion of ‘the contetiplated
money. We are only asking that the land'be old chk to prlv
ness 5o that the tax structure will be returned, as against now belnfr a
loss to the community. These are the ingredierits available in-S. 670,
which will make the Riverton project a stronw part of the awmcultural
economic base of Wyoming. :

Add the final, and most important mwredlent c'dp‘lble faI‘lﬁQlS ml-
ling to do the ]ob I'am‘willing ‘to phce my bet on these “Ma
Men of Midv ale,” and I hopeyou will be, too.

Thank you.

Senator ANpErsoN. Senator Jordan:

Senator JorpaN. No questions. Your statement has added s
tially to the fund of information we have gathered. I appreciate 1t

Senator ANDErsoN. Senator Hansen.

Senator Hansex. M airman, I would just like to compliment my
longtime friend, Roy Peck. He has had an interesting and varied ca-
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reer. He touched on only part of it here this morning. I can say that he
performed valuable service to this eountry during World War IT. His
wife and he were both involved in serving Uncle Sam at that time.
Later, it was my great privilege to be associated with him when he
was a member of the university board of trustees, Prior to that, he was
an assistant athletic director at the University of W fed
- “And 1 would like, if I may, to introduce at this time into the record
this publication entitled, “Those Remarkable Men of Midvale.”
The fact is that his brother, Bob, who is the copublisher of th
ton Ranger, put the text together for this publication. The Riverton
Ranger submitted the pictures contained herein, and the University
oming, with the able support and guidance of Oscar Barnes,
published this magazine. I'am certain that it will be very enlightening
‘member of this committee to takethe time to review i

1 thank you. *

Mr. Pick. Thank you, Senater Hansen.
Senator ANDERsON. It will be made a p
'(The document referred to follows:) =

"INTRODUCTION:

The Riverton project Has been miuch-maligned. Men 'who wanted to léave the
have commanded the ‘newspaper heddlin have gainéd the ear of Con-

gress; have been granted relief in responge to their portrayal of failure; have
now left to seek their fortunes elsewhére. ' .

! are those who stayed, those who conquered the same obstacles that
for“others were insurmountable. The Remarkable Men of Midvale are typical of
those who stayed. A few chapters from their heroic story are toldin the following
pag ‘

These: homesteaders had few breaks, They had little of the assistance given
these who.came later to /Third Division and retreated.: T men who en-
countered 'seepage, but stayed to overcome: it-in some c v, or moved to other
farms if it has not.yet been overcome. .

Gideon Dayvison puts. the case well for completion of the Riverton project as
asked by Midvale Irrigation when he said:

j ¥ he guy you puton it.”

Thege are the guys who stayéd. These are the men who are putting up nearly
$80,000.a year in lease mo and water charges: to keep in production the same
lands others gave up. Thirty-three farmers, nearly all from Midvale's ranks,
snapped up 8,810 irrigable acres, in Third D: on, to show good faith in their
willingness to: assume administration, operation and maintenance of ‘a. unified
Riverton project. And some wanted to prove that these lands can produce, dis-

ntention that they cannot. ;
strate good faith on their part in response
"hird Division lands might be sold to Midvale farm-
ership; to answer the ty of needs outlined
owing stories. Congress should hear the case for These Remarkable
Men of Midvale.
FRreD ANGLEN

ONE OF THOSE REMARKABLE MEN

Drouth and depr on: gripped southern Wyoming in 1937. Dryland farmers

round Chugwater faced tough times. Suce ve crop failures ced men to
move, those who could afford.to.

Fred Anglen had harv crop in’ Platte .Co
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Anglen and his wife ‘heard about the irrigated homesteads on ‘the Riverton

project. The Anglens and Joe Hancock drove to:Riverton. Anglen’s coyote money
bought gas for the trip,
" They drove out through Paradise Valley five miles north of Riverton, admulng
the Williams farm which was the show place of the valley. This farm is now
crippled by seepage, with'trees dead, the house empty, the place abandoned, but
could be salvaged.

Anglen bought the Hemy Ness place, homesteaded in 1908, paying $200 down,
agreeing to pay $200 a year; $300 the last year, until the full purchase price
of $1700 was paid.

Builds Log House

The Forest Service sold Anglen trees for a log hotise. He parted with $5.60 for
stumpage, paid another $50 of ‘his coyote money to have logs sawed on three
sides and hauled off the mountain.

The Anglens started laying up logs for their: house in August, 1937. They
finished only two of four rooms during the first three years.

The two unfinished rooms were used as a granary for-his first crop of grain
and alfalfa seed. By the second year he had cleared another 40 acres of sage-
brushand raised a decent cropof oats and alfalfa seed.

Alfalfa seed dropped from 25: cents to 10 cents a.pound that crop year, but
Anglen had to sell most of it anyway to have money to pay bills.

Skilled Sheep Shearer

Anglen continued his trappings, He worked out as a sheep shearer to make pay-
ments on his homestead. . He borrowed $750 from Farm Security Administration
ito buy three milk cows; a:team of work horses, a disc, harrow, and grain drill,
plus lumber to build his'own land leveler.

Winters, besides trapping,.Anglen cut cottonwood. trees from along the river
for fence posts, hauling the posts and wood for heating his primitive cabin in
a four-wheel trailer pulled behind a Model A.Ford,

“BEvery nail in my house, every staple in that first two-wire fence around my

I drove myself,” Anglen recalls,

The Anglens, hard-working, determined, ambitious people made a place out of
their rough homestead. e

Ten Yedr Plan
After three vears, 'they' finished ‘the two. bagk rodn Thé fifth ‘year they pald

a-shop and double garage;'a bun

Ten years ago they bought 60'a y 8, of a’'mile east from Dean Dietrich and
paid cash for it. Six years “they bought* the 100Laue Starrett place from the
bank.
 TLast Spring the University of Wyoming bought 750 sheep from Anglen. And
today his place, fenced and erosa—fenced handles’ over 400 ewes, plus 300 lambs
‘on: the: feedlot.

* Anglen once raised cattle and sheep but he now specializes in‘ c¥oss- brod
Columbia and Rambouilletsheep.

Anglen hopes-land on Third Div will‘be available for‘sale, He’s prepared
to help establish his son Earl and family on their own place

And Anglen is concerned over cracking cement in a series of dm' 3 'on the west
'side of his place. These structmes need replacing to assure flow of witer to his
and ‘neighboring farms.

Looking back on years'of hard work—shearing sheep at 8 cents apiece compared
to today’s 45 cent charge, years when the farm couldn’t pay interest on his small
debts—Anglen believes Midvale people have earned a better deal than the present
contract with the government that runs for over 100 years.

Must Complete Project

He believes the pro,]ect should be finished so deterioration of basic irrigation
work doesn’t place in jeopardy thelifetime effort thadeée by him' and dozens of
others like'’him who have stayed to conquer problems of irrigated farming in
‘Wyoming.




Anglen had never irrigated an acr gxound uyntil he bought the, raw home-
stead in°1937. His life has been:filled w1th ‘hard work The Anglens hayve been
frugal. °

The new REA ‘lines went by his place 1ree yeam before hé felt he could
hook on. s

How can you measure Wh‘lt 1ts worth ‘to the' country to have people like the
Anglens working, building, improving:the land? It’s impossible to’ measure all
the beneﬁtq, includmg the intanglbles : ’ :

But one tangible measure is taxes. ¢ i

The first year on the homestead, Anglen paid $10.56 in property taxes. Last
year the Anglens paid $1,937.86 in property taxes, O&M and construction taxes—
nearly 200 times the original amount. They paid income tax and sales tax besides.

From a place that produced nothing; paid no taxes in 1937, the Anglens. have
developed the unit to where some $16;000 wag poured mto the bloodstream of
commerce in 1965.

Mrs. Anglen, who has worked f6F years as a nurse at the Riverton hospital
besides her farm wife duties, hopes to:seeé the Riverton project improved. The
reauthorization bill pending before Congress will make secure the magnificent
effort made by the Anglens and others like them to build Riverton project.

Ep Boeaicz

ONE OF THOSE REMARKABLE MEN

A lot of money and sweat has been invested in Midvale farms. Edward L.
Bogacz can attest to that. He worked 14 years, including a four-year stretch in
the army, to raise enough money to buy his first farm.

Another 15 years of hard work leads Bogacz to several conclusmns about the
future of the Riverton pro;ect

“We want to keep what weve got, We' have some real problems with our
irrigation system. Our whole lives are wrapped up in this project. We want
to keep it going; want to make things bebter We want to do what will help the
country get rid of the black eye it’s got.”

Came as Farmhand

That about stfttes the case for the Midvale Irrigation District Commissioner
who came to. Wyoming-from Nebraska in 1937 as: asifarm laborer. He left Loup
City, Nebraska, with-others who heard there ‘weére falmhand jobs on the irri-
.gated Riverton pro,]ects

“I came to view the scenery” Bogacz qays today He stayed to change the
scenery, for the better, ¥
. The depression: lingered:in Wvommcr through 1937—38 Bogacz went to work
for Harl Kelly, running sheep. kelly gave him a chance to. catch up on-his'back
pay by taking sheep on shares.

“The next spring we liquidated. Those sheep I'd marked as mine with a “00”
and’féd beettops: sold. pretty well. I got $20 for the* ewes, whmh beat the '$85 a
month I'd agreed to ka for,” Bog‘uz recalld.

Marrled Ploneer Girl

He married Bettv Beckman, daughter of & Riverton farmer, and gr, anddaugh-
ter of a man whohomesteaded on the Big:Wihd River in 1906.

The. Nebraska farmhand and the pioneers: daughter: were marlied in' 1943,
just before Bogacz went off to warfor four ydars:

Bogacz réturned from World War Il to work: on variou% Riverton farms.
He applied for a new homestead being opened wmp:near’ Riverton for postwar
veterans.

“My number was-too high. 1f I'd had a low:- number, I'd have chosen one of
the Hidden Valley farms,” Bogacz said.

Working on project farms had taught Bogacz a few lessons. He took a few
more lessons from.the GI farm' training school—working, learning; deciding,

“I figured I could do better with an established farm. Then I'd know where
the seepage was going to show up,” Bogacz said
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Laborg 14 years

After 14 years f work, the Bogacz’ bought the .S.: L. Moore 160 aere place
near Pavill n 1951. :
‘ : ¢ later they ‘bought:anether Midvale uynit, the 120 acre Bill- Gies
fdrm, dnd diversified their operation. They raised potatees and processed them
for market. The family managed a flock of 400 laying hens.
They have 50 black Angus-cows.plus 700 ewes: :
This year’s .crops included ‘sugar beets, hay and grain. Hig spread incéluded
a lease-on 900 acres of marginal land on-the south side .of Ocean Léke; providing
cheap livestock pasture. s :
bt T Leases in Third. Division'®

were: put, up-for jleage, Bogacz bid .on the Alex

¢ 'his Angus cows o
Bogacz has leased another 3 g yfrom H. E. Lang, a good part of it sub-
irrigated, making quite a spread to care for.
But 'take care of it he.doees, with help.fromia hard-working wife and the
family’s five children.
Have Five Daughters

Boys? No, all' girls, ranging . from . Lynette, .o freshman in junior college, to
DeAnna, 16, who's the top farmhand; down throngh Rebecea, 12,/ Ladeonnay 11,
and Kendra, 5. ;

The family lived five years in an old 5-room house, the cracks in the walls

uffed with paper .and no running. water. When. the Bureau sold houses from
/ onstruction’ camp, Bog bought one, moved it on a full-basement, mod-
ernized it with running water, re-wired, painted-and repaired. The pl isinow
one of the neatest in the valley.

The Bogacz formula for suecess: work hard, buy land right, study, profit from
experience, fertilize to increase yields, hold down capital costs with sensible
-machinery purchased . . e

Bogacz has done his$hare of comimumity service. He has setved on the
Pavillion: school: board; wag 'ASC commiitteeman: for four yedr S, ving his
second year on the Midvale board. :Last fall he was elected state direetor for
the Upper Missouri River Basin ‘Association.

Over the years, Bogacz has built six miles of ‘sheep tight fences, leveled 40
aeres: of ground for better”itrigation,: put i 4,600 feet of'concrete lined-main
laterals, gl . ! :
Sees the Problem

He still needs 1500 feet of tile drain, And the Pavillion main lateral cohtinues
to séep into Bogacz property and should be lined. . .
Bogacz bélieves in the Midvale project and has ideas on what it needs to
survive and prosper. A
He helped develop the sand pump to fight against silting in the Wyoming
canal. i i b e i
“We have to fight silt nine feet deep in the canal because Diversion Dam is
silted: full,” Bogacz said. “He mentions other immediate neéeds--the chute at
Pilot Reservoir, the erosion along Five Mile Creek and the Ocean Drain.
ideas:for the future, stich ds; building a canal out of Ocean Lake
“from - which ‘wdter. could be: pumped to good lands above: the ditch when the
land is needed. g ;
(i Need Unified Control

A single adminigtration is the only: way to operate the project,” Bogs
i here ¥ i ‘b small single area like
There’s a need for unified. control. - ; ¢

Ed Bogacz is a-man who uses hi labor as eapital: His story has a Heratio
Alger quality—farmhand to farm owmer, a story repeated many time across
Midvale Irrigation District by farmers who through sweat, toil and determina-
tion have-built the country.
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CARL WELTY
ONE OF THOSE REMARKABLE MEN

Carl Welty drove his Model A Ford to the bench overlpoking Paradise
He 'and his e were trying to decide. Should they buy that 160 acres
brush near Pavillion, uld the ck to Nebraska ?
It was 1988 and W remembered the fate of his father in Kansas where
for seven out of 10 y(\‘ub there has been né crop whatsoever because of drought.
e them. stretched the hwork ‘of fields in Paradise Valley just below
bench near Riverton. They could see grain, hay; beets, beans and pasture
lands. It was all green, thanks to the reliable flow of irrigation water from the
Wind River Range of the Rockies they could see back ‘over ‘their shoulders.
“Let’s try it. We know we’ll have water,” said Welty. It was lack of water that
had driven so many from Nebraska and Kansas againstithe wall.

Buy Patch of Sagebrush

The  Weltys drove to Riverton and bought from M s Lucille Connaghan the
k sagebrush a few miles from Pavillion. Maps showed 104 d(‘res

I S bonn'lgh‘m, a realtor;- had picked up the place at a tax sale after the
al homesteader, James 'O’Brien, had proved up in 1906-10, buf had never
broken out an acre of ground. A little down, a few hundred dollars a year, were
the terms.
The Weltys drove back out toward I’av1lhon and rather sheepishly told the
Everett Hutchins, whom they had just bade goodbye, that they’d decided to
on Riverton project. The Weltys are still there.
e knew you’d be back,” said Hutchins sister, Mrs. Welty. The Weltys
said it was the view of Paradise Valley that did it.

Water Is the Difference

“Tt’s the water that makes the difference,” Welty said.
Hutchins broke out a few acres of ground for Welty that fall.
To get ready for the spring work, Welty decided to try a little fall irrigation of
the sagebrush, so it would be easier to plow.
“How much water «dc rant turned in?? agked the ditch rider when Welty
aman who had never irrigated be turned in his order. :
didn’t know, so the. ditch, ; gave. him a whopping blL. head—about
s—and down it came in th ,-sofit, main ditches.

Barefoot Irrigators

Welty met; it, both of them ) for,lack of even a pair. of
The water. broke:out ‘ ed a e,'aping hole in the -bank
hither 3 ks, fought until

¢ lnt finally Cdll went
et

.1 ties. He had W 011&9(1 011 the ralhoad and 111~e 50 mdny uthel
\rs, ties were the most: promising building material in sight.
rete foundation and laid: up their first small house-out of
ties, using borrowed tools-and, paying for-the materials with a $150 loan from
Farm Security Administration, :
The crude house up, they went back to Nebraska, loaded their few things on
a truck, hitched a trailer behind their Model A, and c¢ame back to stay

Sickness in a Blizzard

January, 1989, was mild. But.arriving with the Weltys on February 9, 1939,
was a blizzard and subzero temperatures.

“We had brought’the windows for:the new house with us,” Welty. ‘recalls,
“and we put them in, one a day, during that bitter cold.”

A half mile down the road lived the Clair Days. -Mrs. Day re(fall‘s her first visit
to the Weltys.

“They had all the extra bedding they own hung up over the open doors and




38

windows to keep out the cold,” Mrs. Day recalls. She came with bad news a few
days after Welty’s arrival.

The Day family was struck down with infectious yellow jaundice. Could
Welty come help? Yes, he could, and did, although his own crude home still let
snow and wind whistle through the openings.

Help Your Neighbor

For three weeks Welty trudged back and forth the mile between his new
homestead and his neighbor’s place; doing the chores night and morning until
the Days recovered.

Illness loomed large:in the Weltys’ life. Carl: ‘was sick himself the next three
Weeks after getting the children from Nebraska. 'lhe kids, Carl Jr., 9, and Bonnie,
11, brought measles with:.them.

Mrs. Welty herself: was ill.for most of 'the first 17 years the family spent on
their homestead.

With help from neighbors,-the Stearns, the Days, the Hutchins, Weltys got
in their first crops. They had 18 stacks of grain that first , left for later
threshing -as Welty ‘went 'to Spokane to’ work a 'few months on the - railroad
to-get a little cash.

He drove a school bus f01 18 months, and that helped. So did. the load of home-

canned vegetables Mrs. Welty put up ati ’\*mth Platte from Q gaxdeu watered
f1 om- the well. ¢

“But the rest of it all came from: the land most of ‘it from ‘that first 104: acres.
In the late 1940s Weltys bou ht ‘mother 80 along the hlgh\ vay from “Clifford
Leach '

. A Boy Thmugh College

For; several summers, after. Carl Jr. entered . college, father and son leased
extra places and fmmed to raise money: for next fall’s term at:college. Beans
were the family blue plate spec1a1 as a cash erop.

“We lost some top soil in the process;: but ithe beans paid out,” Welty recalls.
An early frost nipped a couple of crops and one was hit by hdll but in all the
years there was never a totHl failure like there‘was in:Kansas and Nebraska

during the drought years:

Carl Jr. went on from the University of Wyoming to Rochester University
to New Haven Laboratories to the army to Harvard and then to his present
job in the bio-physical sciences and industrial hygiene with the ARC:

Daughter Bonnie, now Mrs. ‘John Wempen, is a farm wife at Pavillion, Her
hiuisband also works for Midvale Irrlgqhon District.

Same Sohd Foundatwn

The first solid foundation which: holds the tie house is still home today for
the Weltys. But you wouldn’t recognize the place. Lilacs, spirea, forsythia and
honeysuckle stand like bouquets around-the place. An apple orchard leads down
the slope, providing shelter for the Weltys ewes and lambs during their tender
weeks.

A fine line of sheds and farm buildings stand on the hill above the farmhouse.
Tree branches; cut from thé Ross B e place, were heeled in until they sprouted.
This beautiful windbreak from native stock is now being supplemented by a new
6-row windbreak on the Kill; treés stqndmfr 10 feet high, growing mainly from
SCS nursery stock.

A laundry, utility and ehore roon¥’has been added on the house where in winter
Weltys separate and sell cream from their dozen milk cows.

One look at Weltys’ place reveals that someone who cares ‘lives there, The
Place is as neat and orderly as a Swiss chalet.

The Welty Philosophy

How have the Weltys, ‘and neighbors like them; done it? Through hard work.
By being conservative. By being modest in their wants. By putting back into
the soil'and their places their profits, their toil, themselves.

Neighbors up :and. .down the road have come'arnd gone. But ‘Weltys, the Clair
Days, the' Ted Stearnsare still there after 25'years, and they intend to st

They say our forefathers pioneered. We dld our share of pioneering, too,”
Welty recalls with great'pride.
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And it’s justifiable pride for a couple that saw their whole place go wet from
seepage, aftér about five years of irrigation. It took another five years to:get
drains installed, the land nursed back to full production through use of gypsum
tobreak up the alkali.

But Weltys brought it back with the same loving care and devotion shown
by Mrs. Welty this spring when she nursed to health no less than 22 “bum
lambs” saved from their own flock.

Welty described his life at a recent Grange meeting when each was. asked to
name his hobby and his work,

Work and Hobby

“I work for the community, my hobby is farming,”’ Welty. quipped. And he
spoke the truth. He’s on his third term as Midvale commissioner. He's chairman
of the board for Pavilion Methodist Church, Master: of -Pavilion Grange. He
has been 'ASC commltteeman, and has served on the Pavilion Soil Conservation:
District Board. His wife is chairman of the garden club, She gerves on the election
board;helps with Grange and church work.

The Weltys know the challenge of talmmﬂr on Midvale. They know wet lands
can be reclaimed. They’ve done it. . .. ;

“Lining all the ditches would be. a great thm“ for our (hs 1et ? Welty  said.
There is drainage needed Structur §..need repair, the worn. out. system needs
renoyv n.

The Riverton project will be in good hands whgn all divisions are united and
managed by the likes of the Carl Weltys.

G1Ip DA
ONE OF THOSE REMARKABLE: MEN

“The secret of success’ on a Riverton Project farm is the guy you put on it.”
S0 s ys Gid W. Davison, and he speaks from experience. Davison was crawling
around in“Wyoming sagebrush before he ¢ould walk. In the last 50 years, Davison
has broken out enough sagebrush ground to make him' an expert on the \ub,]eot

His dad ‘0. A. Davison, went to Aldska in the early 1900’s to try his luck in
the gold rush. He saw an advertisementdbout thé Riverton tand opening and filed
for a homestead.

He dréw unit No. 148 on the Regérvation withdrawal area and chose a 160-acre
piece of flat growind in what is now Missouri Valles

Little Gideon was’ three months old when Mr. ‘and Mrs;, Davison moved on’
the place, believing that water, as promised by the early ditch company, would
be coming next year, or the next, or the next.

It came, all right, but 25 years later.

The Bureau of Reclamation started in 1925 with Wyoming Canal, with water
reaching Paradise Valley about 1928. Although the Bureau was to take another
nine years to get wdter to the Davison homestead in Missouri Valley, the
Davisons didn’t wait.

Ahead of Bureau

They ran water down “a draw from Paradise Valley into Missouri: Valley
and-started ifrigating their lands from theitr own ditch system in 1932,

Davison Brothers were ahead of the government project again in the- early
40’s. The elder Charles Davison died in 1942 and the Missouri Valley homestead,
along with another 160 bought from Bill Perrin, was split into four 80-acre tracts,
one for each of the four Davison children, Willis; Ida (Mrs. Bob Ferrin) Gid,
and Barbara; now Mrs. Floyd Verley.

The Davisons bought 320 ac of Hidden Valley farm land from Warren
Kilocke, land that was still in sagebrush. They started pumping water from the
Big Wind River to irrigate their lat homstead in 1946, two years before the
Bureau of Reclamation delivered its fi ater to Hidden Valley in 1948,

Charlés Davison always figured he needed about 1000 acres of land to make the
right kind of sheep, ranch and farming spread.

To get it, Davison homesteaded on the Big Horns on Clear Creek up.the Bad-
water in when it was possible to file on a 640-acre mountain homestead. They
still have the place, and si have bought the Woodruff place from Van Okie,
a'ranch dating: back to-1898, Davison Brothers’ shéep-and cattle now graze where
the Woodruff and: Madden Buck camp stoed‘before the turn of the century.
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Davison’s home place north of Riverton is almost deross the highway from the
Madden farm. The Davisons learned other things from Madden, Madden use hlS
home place, now owned by John Pitts; as an experimental farm, and Davis
learned about raising potatoes, corn, cattle and sheep from the old masters.

It’s savvy.never to be lost.

Row:Crops on Cottonwood

For the last several years, Davison Brothers have raiséd some whopping po-
tato crops on their Cottonwood Bench leases.

“Our three-year average is over 200 sacks of potatoes to the acre,” Gid relates.

The Davisons and their four children, Geraldine, 16, Chdﬂﬂ,, 14, Bruce, 12,
and Helen, 10, pass along their taste for farm and ranch life to their town friends.

“Last year we had ‘32 kids, including the neighbors and friends from town, out
to the Bench helping pick up the spuds,” Mrs, Davison said. She packed a luuch
for'them all..Many 0f them learned first hand that potatoeés come from places
other than the fry-basket at the drive-in.

The Cottonwood Bench -place keeps producing good crops of hay, corn silage
and grain, providing lots of forage for winter feeding of livestock, too.

The Davisons have the Iaqt ‘unit down the ditch next to Boysen Lale.

e growing season on Cottonwood Benc¢h'is longer than it is close to River-

ton,” says Davison, The soil is deep;but sandy.

Know How To Farm

“A-man needs to know how to farm land that blows,” said Davison, noting wind
erosion problems-encouhtered in the Bench lands.

Davison has an undérstanding about the recreation value of Riverton project
irrigation. Back in 1934, Davison helped stock OQcean Lake with fish.

“The fish came in gagbage barrels on the train. We unloaded them on Joe and
John Nevin’s % hauled them out.to Ocean Liake and dumped them in a
stream flowing into thelake,” Davison recalls,

What a provident plant it was! Last year, 80,000 fish were caught in the lake,
with 25,000 visitations made. to ‘the Ocean Lake area by fishermen, boaters

“This is a good irrigation project,” Davison says. Successful farmers have
learned how to raise erops, then sell the forage to the livestock men like Rochelle
and .Clarence Grieve, if they can’t feed it themselves. The valley is full of live-
sto(k brought here to winter because ‘the feed is good, the winter mild.

Two Kinds of  People

“There are two kinds of people—builders and de‘:,trovm' need to put'the
builders in charge of this country and Riverton proje Davison said.

Davison has séen ‘it all. He remembers when the sett]mx the Maddens, for
example, cursed the t clover that gr rank. Now it's a valued crop. He
remembers when there wasn’t a man in the valley who know how to survey an
i Jation lateral-—now any schoolboy can do it.. He remembers, when he bought

. Now it runs a big stream. of

Wﬂlk to be done to complete Riverton project.
“I’d like to see them complete the whole thing. T’hen everybody on it @hould
be happy,” Davison concludes.
Probably no other family has the experience, the peupovhve about Rx verton
project that the Davison Brothers have. They speak with authority. ]

OTHER REMARKABLE MEN OF MIDVALE
HERB BURDEN

Burden brought wet land back into production. He needs additional land
“to make it possible for a son to return and ‘establish an economic farm
unit. f

‘Herb Burden bought the former Guy Davis homestead in 1946, a.place on which
all' but 13 acres of ground was:wet and alkaline from seepage. The land ‘was
seeped, clear from its south boundary to the Missouri Valley road. Only two small
trac ould be farmed.
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Ild 11@ team: brouﬂ‘ht the
100 He sinee has reddnned another 20 acres,
3 i “l\l()bt of the land. was
white with. alkali, but rhe alkali
waterfrom coming up.” .

“I didn’t think the Burean was putting the dralns in the right places, but they

were—the drains worked and:the land dried out,” Burden:said.
.. -He since has bought additional Jands. He le %«d the former Wayne Wilson
place on Third Division, trying to acquire enough land to increase the opportunity
to hold his son, Jim, a young married man, on.the farm. Jim has taken a job on
a ranch, because of the uncertainties about the future, but he might come back.

The ‘Bur produced on the Wilson lease in Third Division, 630 stack
pinto beans, $2500 worth ef grain; and sold the roughage to a rancher after the
crops were taken off.

. Burden has land also leased in Cottonwood bench. “These lands need to be
plowed, leveled, and reseeded.” Burden. said, “But like everyone else, I've been
hanging fire." You can’t afford to do too much on land that next year may be
sombody else’s ground or taken aw from you.” He says the men farming Co
wood-and Third Division ought to own it.

“The: sooner the government gells these lands to:experienced farmers, the
better for the whole area,” Burden said. “Third Division land is about tike the
rest-of the project—some good, some bad.” But-a good farmer will make a success
operating it.

R1cHARD PATTISON

Pat.tis:(m makes a success out of row crop farming of Third Division. He

: an opportunity for his sons and sons-in-law to stay on the farms,
'reftmg better us of .equipment, providing pastur e and supplemental feed
for livestock. :

Richard Pattison, son of a pioneer hemesteader, now.has over 800 acres of
lands in home: places and under lease. He leased. three farms this pd\t year from
the Bureau, and will lease them againthis year,

“My crops-on,Third Division were equal to those on my home pla(‘e ? Patti
said.- He raised 144 acres of beets in Third Division, with another 205 acres on
his home pi . His leases showed a yield:of 60 bushels to the aere for oats and
wheat; and hig'50 acres of hay was a good crop:

Pattison said that the availability of the Third Division lands helped make it
desirable ‘and economically feasible for young men in the family to come back
to the farm, They would:stay if thelands can be purchased by Midvale people.

Hig son Richard W, Pattison. recently graduated from the agriculture college
at the University of Wyoming. Two sons-in-law; Stan Roden and-David Pince,
are farming adjacent farms,

“Without the added land, there was no possibility of our four families working
together and cooperatively, using much-of the same line of machinery; and mak»
ing a success,” Pattison said.

“I think-Third Division and Midvale lands would tie together very -well, The'
only drawback: to beet: raising on Third Division is the longer haul to the beet
dump,” Pattmon said. "'lhu‘d Division lands also make a good livestock feeding
area.’ .

Pattison and the sons antd sons-in-law are feeding 2350 head of lamb:

The Pattisons have a good line of farm equipment, but found it ea
others with extra-capacity equipment to do work on a custom basis for their Third
Division and other land leases.

' ART STEARNS

Stearns needs Thlrd D1v1s10n lands to supply supplemental feed for his
dairy COWS:

Art Stearns'has a 160.acre home place, and leases another 80 acres from a
neighbor. He irrigated d total of 150 acres at homeé. That isn’t enough land to
supply feed for his 60-65 cow dairy farm. Stearus milks 45 cows the year around,
using a modern, Grade A barn, milk cooler, and bulk' tank.

When Third Division lands came’up for:lease, Stearns leased the Clarence
Blair place in North Pavillion. The unit les 7 to 9 miles from his home place.
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During - 1965, 'the first year of his lease, Stearns produced 3000 bushels of
grain, netting 75 bushels to the acre. His 60-70 acres of hay produced 250 tons
for his dairy herd. He has 50 head of his dry stock and young animals on winter
pasture on the Third Division lease.

Stearns says the North Pavillion land he now leases would be of great perma-
nent benefit to his dairy farm operation. Stearns is getting up in years himself,
but has a grown 'son at home to help. The home place and the lease were run as
a family business, except for part -time ‘help at haying time.

Stearns would be mterested in buying the Blair place if it were offered at a
fair price.

“We can farm over there and make as much per acre as we can on the home
places,” Stearns said. “Other settlers could have stayed, too, if they had wanted
to farm,” Stearns said.

The addltlonal land on Third Division could help improve his profit picture
The cost-price squeeze has pinched down profits.

“Gletting the lands in private ownership would be of great benefit to the
community as a whole,” Stearns said. :

Erron WirLiams

The Williams” place in-Paradise Valley wasithe show place of the area.
But it went wet, the Williams’ boys moved off {to estabhsh farm opera-
tions elsewhere. It could be reclaimed.

Several men whose stories are told in. ‘“Those Remarkable Men of \Ildvale”
series mentioned it was the Williams place and that ﬁne-lookmg Paradise Valley
that-made uptheir minds to settle on Riverton project.

Mr. and: Mrs. Claude C. Williams and:their children, mcludmg Elton an(l Lyle,
had a show place. It wasn’t fancy, but the house was neat, the grounds: well
cared for and a big, green windbreak surrounded the buildings. ::

Today the trees stand naked and dead. Fields are white with alkali. The house
is empty and abandoned. The water table is so high that the place is worthless.

“For ‘a. while it was excellent,” recalls son: Elton Williams. “We: were ‘the
first farm that could raise 20-ton per acre beets in the Valley.” But after ia few
years the lower part of the place became marginal,: Al stmp we.st of the houw
went totally wet.

“It raised Kochia weed and foxtail for awhile,” Wllliamq %ald, “but then t "ot
so wet even foxtail couldn’t grow.” Mr: ‘and: Mrs. Claude Willams stayed'there
nevertheless, until-Claude wasg stxieken W1th a stroke that left hlm paralyzed
for five years before he died.

The family rented :other places and ‘got''a hvlng, but little ‘more, When Mr.
‘Williams ‘died, the sons sought different farms, rather than try: to ﬁght the
seepage-at home:.

Elton bought the 100 acre Steven Stark farm in 1948:near! Pavﬂhon -and'since
hasbouglit 160 acres: from: Bill:Paul that 'was the Tracy Guhl farm He recently
bought another 40 acres from May: Murphy.

“We got these places only through a lot of hard work,” Wllhams qa1d He and
his wife Helen, daughter’ of ‘another project farm famﬂy, the iGiabe Larsons,
have seven children. One:is married and attending’ college in Casper Five glrls
anda boy help at Home withithe 60-cow, grade A dairy operation. §

Mrs. Claude Williams is in town. She can t bear ’co go back to look at her
“ﬁhow place”. :

BiLL. BROWN

Brown left a high paying supervisor’s job with a road construction
company to get his family to a farm. He now leases over 600 acres of land
and is’buying 500 besides. -

Bill Brown, a longtime Fremont county resident, had a $12,000 a year job
with Gilpatrick Construetion Company. But at the end of 1968 he looked at
his records. He had been gone from home more days than he had.been there.
He decided to get back to thefarm.

Brown is a newcomer to Midvale, although he grew up on a farm. He took his
life savings and bought the Mrs, Otis Williams’ farm, a place with an acre of
grass for a front yard: and windbreaks on all sides,
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That wasn’t enough land to make a living so Brown bought the Jim Fike farm
to bring his irrigable acres to 500; Then he leased 615 acres in North Portal -
from Barrett and Marlatt.

‘I’'m worried over the improvements: durmg the time no one lives on these
farms,” Brown said. The Marlatt place has a modern house. Brown, like the
other lessees, tried to look after the improvements, but he has a'feeling of dread
against vandalism, fire and theft every time he leaves to come back to Missouri
Valley.

Brown has sheep, keeping his yearlings at the home place. He has 450 pairs
of ewes and lambs.

Steve, 14, has the:10 purebred Rambotiillets that ‘circulate around in a eon-
tinuing prowct to help boys start a foundation:flock. There is also Tim, 12, and
Bradley, 5, boys who Bill Brown wants to;grew up under supervision of a father
at home, not.away on construction jobs.

Brown is'a typical man looking for land, wanting to get back in farming, of
wanting to help his sons.get established on a family farm. Midvale could answer
this need for many with the Third Division lands.

Brown, a hard-working giant of a man, is pléased with the yields from his
Third Division places—b55 bushels of oats and.two cuttings of hay, He hgs a
fortune sunk in land and machinery, but he’s confident his ventures will pay
off with hard work.

Senator Axpersox. We will now hear from Mr. Dominy.

STATEMENT OF FLOYD E. DOMINY, 'COMMISSIONER, ‘BUREAU OF
RECLAMATION; ACCOMPANIED BY KERMIT, K. KOBER Am)
MAURICE N. LANGILEY, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR "

Mr. Dominy. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommlttee, I
have on my left, Mr. Kober, who is the irrigation supervispr for region
6 in Bllhnds, and on my right, Mr, Langley, who 1s ¢
Division of Water and Lan% Ope1 ations here in the Was :
ofthe Bureau of Reclamation.

The Riverton project was first authorized as an Indlan project by
the act of March 2, 1917 (39 Stat, 969). It: was placed under the

tion of i} Bmem of :Reclamation by the act of June 5, 1920

s.the first and second divisions of the pro]ect en-

ng some 45,000, dcres of irrigable’ hmd were, blought under
ion during the next 20 years.

The general p](m of development of the third division of the; pI‘OJBCt
was reauthorized by the Flood Control Act of 1944 (58 Stat 887)
under the description “Riverton Extension Unit of the Missouri River
Basm ct.” Because of the difference in the time between the con-

' nd the first two divisions of the progect
the thu d division has been generally treated as a separate entity. by,
Congress.
This pr oposed lecrlslatlon would reauthorize the entire Riverton
ject as a ynit of the Missouri River Basin ploJect thus, the bound-
of the Riverton Extension Unit, third division, would be extended
to encompass the first and second lelSlOllS, mcludlng all lands in the
Midvale Irrigation District.

The reimbursable irrigation costs beyond the ability of the water
users to pay would be assigned for repayment from net power r Tevenues
of the Missouri River Basin project. b

Senator ANDERSON. About how much is that?

Mr. Dominy. About $19.8 million.

Senator ANperson. Senator-Jordan.
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on the subject, Commissi
) here; in:;the Missouri’ Riv
that does not share in the power nues beyond the ability to irr
My, Dosriny:. There are some other projects built pr
Flood. Control. Aet that are mot.included, nor do th
because the répayment arrangements are adequate und
laws. The third division could have been built under the Missouri River
Basin project, because it was’ authorized that way; but it was also
authorized as.a part of thejeriginal Riverton project and, actually, the
way that: we sought the money from the Congr i
included into the Missouri River Bagin, so that even thie third
e moment does not, come under that Missouri River Basin

* Jorpan. The first -and second idivisions' come under the
ver Basin project? '
osiny. No, sir. This would put them all under it.

Senator Jorpan. The first, second, and third divisions? -

Mr. DomiNy. It would put them under the-act.

Senator AnpersoN. That is one of the purposes of the bill.

Mr. Dominy: That is one of the main purposes of the bill. It would
reauthorize the entire project as a uiiit of the Missouri River Basin
project for payout purposes, and give it the same privileges as any
of the other Missouri River Basin project units.

Senator AxpersoN. It would seem to change the reclamation con-
ept, all the way through. ‘ :

Mr. Dominy. Tt would change the repayment concepts for the
Midvale Irrigation District—it would c%mnge the payout for the
-entire Missouri River Basin project, but we can show that this can be
incorporated within the payout of the Missouri River Basin with
power revenues available. L

Senator AxpersoN. Has this been made a part of your report,?

‘Mr. Dominy. We can accommodate this additional burden within
thé payout as laid down by the acts of Congress; yes, sir.

Senator' Axprrson. The first and second divisions would be covered
by this? , :

Mr. Domixy. The first and ‘second divisions have their problems,
too, and have had them over the years. ' They have had mandatory
contracts, because they could not meet the terms of the original one.
T think they have done extremely well under the circumstances.

Senhator ANpErsoN. I know that they have. :

-+ Mr. Dominy. We need some adjustments to give them the ultimate
opportunity. for even a greater success. And this is what this package
is all -about. ‘

Senator ANpErsSON. Is all of the land in the Riverton project
involved ?

Mr. Dowiny. Yes, sir.

The Secretary would be authorized to supersede the several existing
repayment contracts of the Midvale Trrigation District with a single
50-year repayment contract. L =

This is on thesame basig that all new projects on the Missouri River
Basin project have been operated. : ; .

Jonstruction - costs assignable to lands classified’ as permanently
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unproductive would be nonreimbursable in compliance with r

tion law. The excess land limitation provisions would be modif
permit delivery of water to 160 acres of class 1 land or the equivalent
1in other land classes, as determined by the Secretary.

The ﬁ)rop‘osed legislation would give priority in the purchase of

ently owned  Government land to resident landowners on the
on unit who have not sold their lands te the United States
under provision of Public Law 88-278. Thus, irrigable lands with -
basic water rights and project facilities would be returned to the tax
rolls and be utilized, not generally as independent farm units, but as
supplements to the farms in the Midvale Irrigation District. The
first and second divisions would become a part of the Missouri River
Basin project. The present practice of year-to-year piecemeal leasing
does not encourage the lessees to improve the lands or to properly
operate and maintain the facilities.
ou will recall that we have been striving for a number of years to
achieve a permanent solution to the long-standing problems of the
Riverton project, particularly its third division. In May of 1961, the
Board of Commissioners of the Third Division Irrigation District
asserted that the lands of the district had no repayment ability.

Thereupon, I, as the Commissioner of Reclamation, appointed two
independent boards of consultants, one to study the repayment capa-
bilities of the third division, and the other to review the drainage
problems and land classification of the third division. Both boards
of consultants reported that upon completion of canal lining and
drains, the third division lands could support a sustained irrigation
agriculture producing sufficient income to pay farm operating costs,
family living expenses, and water charges, including a construction
component.

Pursuant to a request of the House Committee on Interior and In-
sular’ Affairs, the Secretary of the Interior appointed, in August
1962, a review commission to make a special study of all Reclamation
projects in the State of Wyoming. The Wyoming Reclamation Proj-
écts Survey Team gave its first consideration to the Riverton project.

A copy of the team’s detailed report on that project was furnished
to you on February 20, 1963. Some of the recommendations of the sur-
vey team have been carried out within the present scope of authority
of the Department of the Interior. Legislative authority to put into
effect the other recommendations of the team, as well as recommenda-
tions of the two previously appointed Boards of Consultants, is in-

S. 670. ‘
ed 'legislation, based mainly upon recommendations

Because of problems e ‘
livision, the Congress, bj March 10, 1964, Public Law
88-278 (78 Stat. 15 ) the United States'to acquire lands
of that division. The Unit: presently owns all but. a small
1 approximately 80 acres—of the 11,831 irrigable acres in the

at of the 11,831 ac
gonthed
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stalled that permit the farming on a sustained basis of 8,913 acres;
2,918 acres are the same kind of land, but we do not have the drains
in yet.

Senator AnprrsoN. What is going to happen to these 8,000 acres?
Will the 8,000 be disposed of in the same way that you dispose of
other lands?

" Mr. Dominy. Under this legislation, we would be authorized to
give priority to the Midvale farmers and sell it at the appraised
value of the land.
- Senator ANpersoN. Why ?

Mr. Dominy. Because tge»y are in need of expansion of their units.

‘Senator Anperson. Well, I know, but other areas are involved
which are in need. There is a certain procedure that the Bureau uses
in handling this. These are 8,000 acres in’ this area. There may be
8,000 acres 1n Arizona, and would they be open to Colorado growers?

Mr. Dominy. It would be in the first instance under normal
reclamation land settlemeént procedures. ‘

We have gone through that step once. We did: open it up under
regular public land homestead procedures. We ran into this problem.
And now we feel that some special consideration is justified.

Senator ANpErsoN. Are you doing the same thing that you are re-
S g

questing heré for other American citizens? That is, if you have an ir-
rigation project, they buy it back with the right to use it? ’
Mr. Dominy. ‘No, sir.
Senator AnNpersoN. I meafi,those who originally had it ?
Mr. Dominy. The ones P
Senator ANprrson. They must giveup? - o ;
Mr. Dominy. The ones that were bought off would have no rights

whatever. ‘

Senator ANDERSON. You just finished saying that they would.

Mr. Dominy. The Midvale farmer was not bought out. Let us go
to the map, please. The Midvale division is this lower half of that
area covered on the map. None of those lands were acquired. The lands
that were acquired were the lands ‘above the red border. And none of
the farmers that sold would be entitled now to buy the land back. Tt
would go to the landowners of the Midvale project that are having
trouble with inadequate-sizéd units. We homesteaded it in very small
units, many of 80 acres in size. And they have been trying to revamp
that project and get it on its feet. These are the farmers who have
been leasmg these third division lands after we boug - the original
settlers. And now, we would give preference to the Midvale farmer
who has demonstrated his ability to farm in this area, and who can
use this land to advarntage to augment his economic unit.

. Senator An~prrson. The third division v sold back to the
Governmenit ?

Mr. Dominy. That is correct.

Senator ANpErsoN. So that the first and second divisions have
this preference; but how about the original ones in the third division ?

Mr. Dominy. The third division settler who sold out has no rights
whatever. We would not permit a unit to go back to a man who has
already been bought off.

Senator ANpErsoN. My question was in regard to divisions one and
two.
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the first rights to purchase r.

Senator ANpersoN. Wliy ?

Mr. Domixy, Well, because we think that-they should have a chance

and their units.

Senator Axperson. Why do you give them a preference?

Mr. Dominy. For the same reason that we are giving the preference
onthe Columbia Basin, where we homeésteaded the farms that are too
small, and when we have another unit that comes up, we give them a
chance to buy it—to give them a better economjc unit. This is exactly
what we want to do in Midvale.

Senator Axperson. T remember a little bit of the original legislation,
in regard to the Columbia area. Senator Norris came over and spoke
to the House about that. But this is somewhat different, is it. not?

Mr. Domany. It is the same principle involved. We homesteaded on
the Columbia Basin projecty starting back in'1946, and it soon became
apparent that we had homesteaded the farmsteo small, and the‘only
chance we had was to give them a second chance. So that when wé had
additional land for sale, we gave these fellows who had units that
were inadequate, the first chance to buy befdre someone else came in.
That is all that we propose to do on this. ‘ : ‘

The only difference'is a ‘difference in' the timing. The Midvale
farmers have been 'there longer and have had to put up with inade-
quate units for a long time. And, therefore, T think that makes it
stronger. v @ RN SRR A :

In the third division, 66 out of 67 owners executed, purchase options.
The execution of options by so overwhelming a majority of the own-
ers was, we believe, due to several factors. First, and perhaps most
important, is the requirement of section 2 of the act of March 10, 1964,
which provides that water:shall’ be:furnished only upon individual
application therefor and upon: payment of an amount for each acre to
which water is to be furnished:to the applicant during the year in
question equal to the estimated average cost per acré for all lands to
be irrigated that year of operating am%imaintaining the'third d
Many %mdowners who would have otherwise remained felt tha
this ~provision their operation/and maintenanice’ costs would’
prohibitive. P E g LA 1 Al il P :

The remaining half would be at such a-high cost rate that they could
not stand it. - ‘ S WO il
~ Pursuant to the requirements of Public: Law 88278, this Depart-
ment, on July 11, 1966, advised the President of the Senate and: the.
Speaker of the House of Representatives that there were sufficient.
lands capable of ‘sustaimed production under dirrigation use in the
North Portal, North Pavillion—these are all parts of the third divi-
sion—and Cottonwood Bench areas of the third division to form an
economical, feasible unit. That report stated that there are currently
8,913 acres of such lands, and 2,918 acres which will require construc-
tion of drains or other betterment works to be capable of sustained
production under irrigation.

Our letter of July 11, 1966, also contained a résumé of the financial
and economical impacts of the Riverton project computed on the basis
of enactment of H.R. 7398—introduced in the 89th Congress and -

Mr. Dominy. Those: in the first'and second divisions would have
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i{ienti'cal to $S. 670—and on the basis of four possible alternatives;
that 1s:
(1) A 10-year agricultural leasing of acquired lands with con-
tinued delivery of water; E
(2) Year-to-year agricultural leasing of acquired lands with
continued delivery of water;
3) Leasing of lands for grazing purposes; and
4) Sale of all lands as dry land, with no further irrigation. .

This study demonstrated that irrigation under private ownership
as proposed by the legislation, would yield greater financial and eco-
nomic returns to the United States, the State of Wyoming, and the
community than any of the four alternatives and that it would permit
the highest and best use of the resources of the area. :

The Government-owned lands in the third division have been suc-
cessfully irrigated by farmers in the adjoining Midvale Irrigation
District under a leasing program beginning in 1964,

Senator ANpErsoN. Of these 8,000 acres, is it possible to irrigate
them and to use them ? .

Mr. Dominy. Yes, sir. @ oo

Senator AwpErsoN. Why should part. of that land not go to the
original farmers? ‘ _

Mr. Dominy. Well, for the simple reason that he was the guy who
stated that he could not farm: it. He sold it out at a distinct advantage
under a very favorable legislation which appraised it as to its full
production capacity from its original status, even though it had de-
teriorated sharply through lack of drainage and other things. And
those people took advantage of that. And that is the reason that we
bought practically all of it, because the legislation was very favorable
to the buyer. Certainly, I would not want to give them a permit to
come back in and be a failure again. I would rather give the prefer-
ences to the ones who have demonstrated that they are capable of
farming, but that their units are too small.

Senator Anprrson. Have you had others in Riverton who have been
in trouble, too? Was the original:story that these were for returned
veterans ? § : i MR

Mr. Dominy. This:is right. This was veterans preference—both the
original. first ‘and second divisions—for First World War and the
third for Second World War.

Senator ANpErsoN. You gave the veterans preference at that time.

And now you give it to the farmers.
.~ Mr. Dominvy. They are veterans, too, from the First World War,
for the most part. When we settled that, they were veterans from the
First World War, They had veteran preference, too, when they took
the land, - 7 « vy

Senator AnpersoN. As I remember it, a great many of them have
moved off the farms, ,

Mr. Dominy. There -were a number of farmers .who, have lived on
the Midvale project: who moved off. But in those days Congress did
not come along and buy them out. They sold for'whatever they could
get and left. » ikt i

Irrigation development, as youwell knbw, is no bed of roses. It is a -
thorny struggle, Some of them make it and some do not.
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Senator AnpersoN. Thank you. Senator Jordan? i

Senator Jornan. Commissioner; what will be the difference between'
the price paid by those farmers who sold out in the third d n and
the price that this land will be offered for to the present ones in the first
and second divisions?

Mr. Dominy. I would like Mr. Kober to comment on that

Mr. Koper. We have made an appraisal of that. We have made an
appraisal on four of the farms'that have been purchased. And I would
estimate that, on the basis of those four farms, that practically, the
purchase price that we e would get would be in the neighborhood of 40
to 50 percent of the price that we purchased it for from the original
owners.

Senator Jorban. That leads to another question. Would it not have
been possible for this man who sold out the third division land to the
Department, perhaps, to have survived if he could have had a reduction
in the cost of that land to the 40 or 50 percent that you are going to
offer it for to these people ?

Mr. Dominy. He got the land for free as a homestead.

Senator ANpERsoN. Not all of them.

Mr. Dominy. They certainly did in the original instance.

Senator ANpersoN. All of them ?

Mr. Dominy. Every single unit of that third division was public
domain land that we bought from the Indian reservation. It was ac-
quired for the purpose of the Ri verton project.

Senatc RDAN. You are proposing now to resell it to those farmers
in certain divisions at about 40 to 50 percent of what you bought it for ?

Mr. Dominy. Yes. As I said a moment ago, we did not buy it back
at an appraised value of its current productlon cap‘tmty ‘We bought it
at a very favorable basis:

Senator ANpERSON. You gave a little :

Mr. Dominy. Yes; we certainly did. We were required to do.so. We
would dispose of it at its current market value. ‘ ,

SenthOI ANDLRqON Is there that'we could show. 4 prefer-

g 'y do these get the preference?Is this
1€ praoh}ce that you have for all ]ands that! you sell? ‘Vha ‘
sneehere ? ‘

‘Mr. Doyxy. I do not know how to say’ 1t‘anv dlﬂ?elently tlnn 1
have already said it. This is a special thing. This'is a special circum-
stance. We homesteaded the reservation land onece, in the third divi-
sion. And they went belly up. I could give you alot of reasons why that,
happened. No. 1 was that we opened up the unit a little too small. They
did run into a lot of problems.

This was a rush job that came in'right after World War I1. Th
was not a good land classification on those lahds. ’

Senator ANprrsoN. You said theunits were too.small. Are they not
in the same 11 nitation situation on the first and second division land ?

C inally.

Senqtor &NDFR%(W Are they still in the same smmtlon?

My Dominy. Y

Senator ANDERSON. Why do we hwe to chfmne them uow‘? You Say
they are doing fine.

Mr. Dominy. It is not the 160 limitation that T am talking about, It
is the fact that the first and second division Jands were not homesteaded
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at 160 acres by the individuals, but for the most part they were home-
steaded at 80 acres for individuals, or even less.

Senator AnxpersoN. They are making a prosperous return on the 80
acres.

Mr. Domixy. No. There have been adjustments on the land.

Senator ANpersoN. In the acreage?

Mr. Dominy. And, remember that a man and wife can have 320
acres, even without the class 1 equivalent.

.Senator ANpErsON. I do remember that, .

Mr. Dominy, And most of them have managed—those who have
stayed there have managed to build up a little larger unit, but it is
still far from utopia. They could still improve the e onomic situation
of the Midvale farmer. That.is, we could if we could incorporate the
third division land with the est‘tbh shed farm economy of the first and
second divisions—with the competent farmers who have learned to live
with the vagaries of Wyoming agriculture.

Senator Anperson. Can you show on the re
who farm, why some do well, and.others do not? Or is there not a

regulation as to how you sell this | :

Mr. Dominy. There wasin the first instance.

Senator ANpersON. Isthere now? -

-:Mr, Dominy. We have a special situation here now.
_Senator;ANpErsoN. Isthe law that e"cannot do that now?

Mr. DOMNY Mr. Langley ¢an speak,

Mr, Eancrey. We could actually, s ell these lands under the 1964 act.
During hearings on the, 1964 act estified that we would hold these
lands for awhile until they demoz tmted that they could be st
fully farmed. :

Mr. Donrny. Could we sell them as 1111"Jg‘mted Iands under the act?
. Mr. Lanerey. Yes. We could sell them as irrigated tracts. However,
what we are propesing to do is consistent with a number of pieces of
1eg1slat10n It is consistent with the policy we are following in almost
every project in the, Bureau where we can:strengthen exlstu)g umtq
Wlthm the framework of whatever regulations apply to a project. We
are giving preference.to strengthening the existing units before we
introduce the new units and new farmers into an area. We are doing
this on the Columbia Basin—on the Gila project.

It is consistent with the.act of March 31, 1950, where we have irri-

gable lands on projects, and there we glve first preference to the.
ex1st1ng farmers to strengthen the units, rather than bringing in more
farmers, : :

Senator ANDERSON. Arethere any existing on the area ?

Mr. Lanerey. There are existing farmers on the Riverton area.
There are none left in the third dlvmon except one farmer, and he
also has a preference—the only farmer who is left in the third division
would havea preference, yes.

Mr. DOMINY. The only one that did not sell under the original 1964
act.

Section 1 of S. 670 would reau’fhorwe the entire Riverton project as
a unit of the Missouri River Basin project. This would modify the plan
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for the Riverton extension unit—third division—Missouri River Basin
project, to include the entire Federal reclamation project.

The consolidated project would be placed under one contracting
organization, the Midvale Irrigation District, which would assume
operation and maintenance responsibility for the project works. Sub-
sections 2(a) and 2(b), respectively, would authorize the Secretary to
replace all existing repayment contracts by a single amendatory repay-
ment contract with the Midvale District, and would authorize a 50-year
repayment period for the amendatory contract. '

Subsection 2(c) authorizes retention of the rates of charge to exist-
ing land classes and the acreage assessable in each land class during
construction and testing of the water conservation works. Thereafter,
the rates of charge and assessable acreage would be determined in
accordance with the amortization capacity and classification of unit-
landsas determined by the Secretary.

Under subsection 2(d) the distriet would be credited for amounts
paid on the repayment obligation under previous contracts, with a
commensurate reduction in the repayment period of individual tracts
to reflect credit for amounts formerly paid by the district.and attribut-
able to such tracts. ‘

Pursuant to subsection 2(e), for the first 10 years of the repayment
period, the annual obligation of the district would be reduced by. the
amounts it has credited to water users who have, at their own expense,
provided drainage tile. This reduction woeuld be limited to a total of
not to exceed $50,000. S

To alleviate water-logging and salinization problems, the district
has repaired or replaced deteriorated project works, lined canals and
laterals, and installed an effective drainage system under a rehabilita-
tion and betterment program, This has resulted in a district obliga-
tion as of June 1966 of $4,464,925. :

In addition, local farmers themselves have spent almost $50,000 for
drain tile. In future drainage programs, the landowners will not be
required to furnish tile at their own expense. It, therefore, is equitable
to give credit to those who havealready contributed for such purposes.

Subsection 3(a) provides for the nonreimbursability of construc-
tion and rehabilitation and betterment costs of the unit assignable to
lands classified as permanently unproductive. However, if at any time
in the future these lands should be reclassified as productive, the repay-
ment obligation of the district would be correspondingly increased.

Senator Axperson. Did you say that under subsection (b) it pro-
vides for the nonreimbursability of construction and rehabilitation
costs, et cetera? Do you understand that whatever you do under this
program now, you make no charge to them at all?- . _

Mr. Dominy. This is consistent with the Fact-Finders Act where
the land was nonirrigable—that the portion of the project construction
cost of it is nonreimbursable. We have done that.

Senator AnpersoN. Have we not had testimony that the 8,000 acres
are unirrigated

Mr. Dominy. This is going to be about 45,000 acres of the first and.
second divisions and about 11,000 :




Senator- AxpEgrson. Just the third division now. Are you not pro-
posing that the third division area

Mr. Dominy. Yes. We have 11,831 acres that we can make irrigable.

Senator Anperson. Do you plan to put a full charge on that ?

Mr Dominy.” Yes, sir. l‘hls 8,918 acres already has all of the drain-
age in. We would need to put added drainage in at about $24 an acre
on: 2,918 acres to make a total nrmab]e area of the third division of
11,831 acres.

Under subsection 3(b), net reventies of the Riverton unit. would be
applied to irrigation costs which are not assigned to be repaid by water
users.

Subsection 3(c) provides that net revenues of the Missouri River
Basin project would be applied to reimbursable costs not assigned to
be repaid by irrigators or returned from net revenues of the unit. Tt is
estimated that $1) 875,648 would be required for financial assistance
from net power revenues of the Missouri River Basin project. v

Adequate revenues are in prospect to retire all reimbursable invest-
ments and meet all requirements for financial assistance, including
defrayal of irrigation costs of the Riverton extension unit ‘which are
beyond the capaclty of the irrigators to repay.

Senator ANDERSON. Do you have the sum of $19 million broken
down ?

Mr. Dominy. That would come from out of the power revenues of
the Missouri River Basin. This is the amount above the ability of the
irrigator tor repay in 50 years.

Let me give you some figures here as eompared to other projects.
This would mean that the Riverton project would pay about 16.8 per-

cent of the inve nt in the project for 1r1'1gat . Theé Garrison diver-
sion unit will pay 9 percent under the Missouri River Basin projects.

The Columbia Basin project—that is a very fine project—pays 17.2
percent of the investment. And the pow: nue pays the balance. So
on a cost basis and repayment basis, this project ‘will hold.its head up.

This financial assi e, v be accomplished on or before the
50th year fo]lowmg onﬁrmfttmn of the above-described amendatory

‘Section 4 modifies the excess land provision of the Federal reclama-
tion laws to permit delivery of water to owners of 160 acres of class I
land or their equivalent in other land classes, as determined.by the
Secretary. This modification was authorized by Public Law 88-278
for lands in the third. division, and 8.'670 would extend that badly
needed modification to the first and second divisions.

Subsections 5 (a) and (b) authorize the Secretary to sell the Gov-
ernment acquired lands at public or private sale in tracts of any size
at not less than their appr: fair mal ket value so long as no one
owner holds more thmn 160 acres of class I land or its eqmvalent in
other classes, and gives priority to resident landowners on the River-
ton project who have not sold their lands to the United States under
Public Law 88-278. .

The recommended amendments to S, 670 would include fish and
wildlife conservation and development and recreation as project pur-
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poses if cost-sharing arrangements are made with appropriate non-
Federal agencies. In this connectlon, Governor Hathaway of Wyo-
ming, on July 11, 1967, sent Secretary: Udall a satisfactory letter of
intent to assume a share of the separable costs of fish and wildlife and
recreation enhancement associated with the Riverton project.
- Inclusion of these purposes in the proposed legislation would bring
the Riverton unit more nearly in line with the multlple -purpose au-
thorization of the Missouri River Basin project and would be in ac-
ance with the provisions of Public Law 89-72, the Federal W
Project Recreation Act.
.. Based upon a realistic appraisal of th luction capability of the
fhlrd (h\ 1on lands, which have been suc , ]edsed and irrigated
ars, we are convinced that the c
present. Midvale dist
d that $2,794,624 would be the portion of the reimbut
,tLbLe costs be ond the water users’ repayment ability and the amount
that would be required for the thnd division from  Missouri ‘River
Basin power revenues if b. ()7() acted. B a.llure to enaet:S. 670 or
similar legislati i S » be s from the
existing Fm]seral nv estment of approxﬂnnte]y %18 million in irrigation
storage, conveyance, distribution, and drainage systems
Ve urge the favorable consider: df]Oll of b 67() by ﬂll% commit
its subs quent enactment, with the s
Senator ANDERSON. Senator Simp

You are all acquainted with the third-division because’it is the project which
yued not only the settlers, but Congress-ever sinee the construction of it in

We have all conceded that it is a political accident. The lands of the third
division have soured and‘are unproductive; and for the most part are unabk to
produce enough te permit a family te make a; living. ]

o you think that was a proper statement at that time?
. Dominy. It wasa proper statement with respect to sizeable por-
of the lands that were included for homesteading in the third
on. It ‘was not a proper statement with regard to these 11 ,000
acres that we are now diseussing. :
> ANDERSON. I.am spes 11\1110 of Senator Simpson’s s t:xtement.
INY. Yes. It wastoo geher (\hyed !
Senator Axperson. Not to me.
He stated further:
The. lands were never ver y Redlizino thewe facts, this ( ommittee recom-
mended to the Sendte that the T
to buy those lands if the entlv men de.
The price paid for the l: Se
tained irrigation. produ , W ag to he d@telmmed W thour 1@
deterioration in their ir ility subsequent to their entry.or ac qu
“from above-normal seepage und/or inadequate drainage,

And then he further stated:

The response to the: offer of purchase was overwhelning and was much gr
than the Bureau or. Congress had ant a here’may be several re
this response. It may be because the land was never any good and the farmers
could not make a v that they are now jumping at the opportunity to.bail
out and save as much as possible.




“That is'Senator Simpson. You were here:

Mr. Dominy. Yes,indeed, I was.

Senator ANperson. He was a fine man.

‘Mr. Dominy. Thave known him'for years.

Senator AnprrsoN. Why then did he give this testimony?

Mr: Dominy. He did not give any 311dmmenrt that he dld
not believe.

“Senator Anperson. He wlways ‘tested things pretty carefully
One reason is that he always tried to find answers. Do you think
that he was mistaken in this notion ?

Mr. Dominy. I think that with regard to a fairly sizable amount
of the lands that were homesteaded on the third division the state-
ments that you have read attributable to Senator Simpson are
accurate.

Senator ANDERSON. You are suggesting now ‘that the Midvale
farmers get their extra acreages and he says that those were no
good. Who is right?

Mr. Dominy. He was right in part.

Senator ANDERsON. In qulte a little part.

Mr. Domixy. Part of the land is considered worthless for irri-

gated purposes.

“Senator A NDERSON. You are now irrigating it—that is what you
are now urging ?

Mr. Dominy. No. We homesteaded almost 25,000 acres, Senator.
And we are only trying to salvage 8,918 acres. We admit that we
did not classify those lands Suﬁimently in advance. We did run into
some drainage problems because of salt and magnesium sulphates
andisome thlngb that we have not encountered: anywhere else in the
West. And we spent considerable money on some of it trying.to
drain it. We admit that we cannot. Therefore we do: agree with
Senator; Simpson’s conelusion with. respect to about two-thirds of
the lands involved, but. we disagree to the extent of the 8,913 acres,
because :we have demonstrated that they can be farmed.
lbe tor ANperson. Did you 1ndlca¢e what. the situation was at
that ?
Mr. Dominy. Yes, sir. T had these two

Senator ANDERsoN. In testimony before what committee? I was a
member of the committee.

Mr. Dominy. There were many discussions. At the time that this
thing got to the buy-out decision stage, emotion had taken over, and
reason was no longer very popular.

Senator AnpersoN. You mean by Senator Simpson?

Mr. Dominy. I*am talking about general attitudes, not specific
statements like you are readlno here, You would not consider that a
man who plowed up the land ‘and took off the sagebrush and eatab-
lished a field of alfalfa and never touched it for 10 years there-
after that he was really-making much of an effort to prove whether
that farm was irrigable ‘or not. One of the directors who was & big
wheel in getting this thing passed to buy out at that time was such
a farmer. One of the other directors spent most of his time as a
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‘carpenter and what farmitig was dome on his pakt: was done by
his wife and kids. And land’ did not have a chance under this
kind of-an operation. 'And-o#ie of- the things that happened early
in the days when the alfalfa seed was real high priced the first year
or two, these guys just thought that they he moon by the tail.
All they had to do was-to 1rrigate some alfalfa, take a hay. crop
off and let the second crop come up and-get & combine in there and
get 40 to 50 cents per pound right at the farm uncleaned. They
thought that they had the moon by .the tail. Well, that did not last
very long. That is, when it came down to really going into irriga-
tion as an enterprise with proper rotation, with livestock and the
like, being out there in the wintertime and feeding some cattle, to
be moved into town, and let the alfalfa go, and they were not quite
ready for that. This is what happened. We will admit that about
one-half of those lands should mot have been included. I am not
going to take personal responsibility for that because it was done
before I became chief of the irrigation division, but I know that
there was not good land classification in advance.

It was part of the wartime energy to create farming units to
returned veterans, and they went in there pretty fast and did not
take a good look at some of these lands.

Give us credit, however, we stopped at Muddy Ridge and Cot-
tonwood Bench which were not opened to homestead.

Senator ANDERsON. But you are going to put that back in, the
8,000 or 9,000 acres. ‘

Mr. Domixy. That is up in the North Portal and Pavillion areas.
When the problem began to show up I had a part in stopping set-
tlement. We stopped the settlement of the Cottonwood Bench area,
even- though a canal system had: already been run out to it. So we
‘have not been;, completely wrong. i he, third. division.’ All we are
asking for now is a chance to:go back and pick up that which is
good, which we know is good, where the canals are all in, and the
drains are in place. f o N e

Sel?mtor Awperson. Did you furnish water fto that area this: last
year? depin e g Lt S 4
Mr. Dominy: Yes, sir, To the leased land—the part, that is leased.
Senator AxpersonN. What about 1966:and the 2 previous years—
you started in 19677 : ‘ L

Mr. Domixy. Mr, Langley can give you the data on:.that.

Mr. Lancrey. There are two different ways to approach :this.
The act of March 10, 1964, provided.for delivering water, for 3
more years. , oL o ’

Senator ANDERsON. You intended to do fhat. Who had the au-

to do something else ? ; s v g b

Ir. LancLey. Authority exists other than what was supplied here
in the act. B it

Senator Axperson. We did not need.the'e on of 3 years if it was
in Fedeéral ownership at all. ‘ o

Mr. Lancrey. Not as long as theland was in Federal ownership. If




they had net all seld out, you would have needed the provision in the
act to-bring it into-conclusion in § years:

Senator ANperson. The Geovernment still owns that lan:

Mr. Lanerey. Yes:

Senator Axpersox.:The bill says, if I can find it again—

The Secretary is authorized o continue to deliver water to the lands of the
third division during calemndar years 1964,:1965, 1966.

Mr LANGLFY You neel to read the rest of that.

M on ‘)(1) (1).
ben‘mtor ANI)I"R@O\T - Does that say to furnish water ?

Mr. LaNdiny. Y The act of 1939 provides for leasing lands
“in'the public domain, btit i /9 (e) the reference there is to when
‘the lands are in privateow nership. Ft provides that we cannot deliver

er beyond -the developniént pe unless we have a yient
ntract. When the lands were all bought out, that provision became

11 and void. "

umtor ANDI RSON. VV‘L% the and b mlght out in 1964 ¢

able?’

) (l) afféct the sale of the water?

provides that as long e land is/in ‘the
't pemod the water can b delivered to privately owned Iand.
Senator Anperson, Privately owned. T his is Government land,
"Mr. Laxcerey: That is correct:
Senator Anprrson. How about t
“Mr. Laxerey. The authority fo: leasing public lands is in other
ms of the’ 1939 act, wi es broad:. ‘authority ‘to lease and
' lic domain for best conservation. :
T the 't 64 '‘act was passed no omne
Hibumed: that all of the Tind would be botght.

Senator ANDERSON. You said a while ago  that above this part it wa

* Mr. Domrxy. Thisis right.

Senator ANpErRsON. It was rather a sweet deal

Mr. Domixy. At the time that the dect was passed, if you will read
some of those provisions in‘there, they assumed that part of the settlers
would stay on the farms and there was a provision made to continue
to.deliver water to them:

‘Mr. Laxerey. This assumption was so great that the amount of
moneys provided for the buy-out was not great’ eriough—we had to
come back and get additional authority and to amend that amount.

Senator Axpirson. As'F remember, this is what was done. And this
1s from Senator Simpsen :

With this purchase, I would like to see this matter stabilized for a while so
that what has been a nightmare and compounding of confusion and confusion up
there would greatly assumeé an orderly pro(

And he further stated:

But I do want to say this; and.I llmde it crystal clear, I 'hope, in my statement,
that we did not want to set any precedent here.




vhy I want to. make it clear, thi :
j ire ¢ know all about it. It hassbeen a headache to the Congress,
the settlers themgelves. g
Does he not: point out pretty well what the problem was?
Mr. Dominy. T agree with Senator Simpson-te a-degree. T disagree
with respect to the 11 000 acres. I agree that when we started to-develop
that whole division of 50,000 acres, withouta real good land: elassifica
tion, I agree that we started it—even after World War II the people
who did it did it in good faith, they tried to get the land for the veter-
ans, which was popuhw at the time, but as soon as we got. into the
problem we stopped and ‘weeid not settle the Cottonwood Bench area—
there was a lot of pressure to go right ahead;but I will take a little
credit—1I am a farm man and T knew what I was, sdoing;-and I-did not
think that we tto rush in any deeper than we already were.

Senator Awxprrson. Did you know what you weénd doing? You say
that ;you were a farm man and knew what. you ‘were doing.

Mr. Dominy. I recognized the problem, Iisaid;!that some of the.
others did not recognize, who had never beehon the f‘u‘m

s8enator ANpERSON. Senator Slmpcson ree g

Mr. Dominy. Yes; I‘w‘ree

Senator ANDERSON

Mr. Dominy: 1 d’fmﬂ.gr*ee*/ now: that Vozu :
ment must apply to the acres: that :we th .k are 11'11(rable 1 do not
think that necessarily follows.

‘Senator Axperson: T did not say that. I read, ’What Senat
son said. We had to rely upon that point of view and we didid Would
still follow Senator Simpson.

Mr. Dominy. 1 think .the buy—out wWas @ pmpel* move at the tlme,
because the thing had: g

Senator ANDpErsoN. I am not tﬂklng (Lb()llt the- bmymga@ut T am

aling of the prefeiiential rights on } |

Mr. Dominy. We. are giiving pr tmen who do
live on the Lmd de] oining in the same pro (;t ! d he water from
the sam ‘ ‘
and ‘mainat
what we are doing on other pI'O]e@tS

Senator Axperson. Thank you.

Senator Jordan. : g
Senator Jornan. T just want to be sure that,I undelst‘m his, be-
cause I have been on this project for the last few:years, tbo. Y ou;pro- .
pose now, Mr. Commissioner, to rewrite: the centiact -of -all ‘three

divisions? ‘ o TN
Mr. Dominy. That is correct. )
Senator Jorpan, And in this rewrite you proposé to t‘ ke the
ment’s loss on nonreimbursability agamst the land avhich js nodonger
considered irrigable? i
Mr. Domixy. That is the proposition ; yes.
Senator Jorbaw. And what 1s the amount:of that particular itemn—
in dollars; I mean? |
Mr./Dominy. $11,886,988.
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Senator Jorpan. That is theamount that will be written off as a loss
to the Governefit when‘you'rewrite the contract?

Mr. Dominy. Yes, sir. :

Senator Jorpax. That isnonr elmbursable ¢

Mr.Dominy. Yes;sir.

Senator Jorpan. A fter yourew rite-the contracts ?

Mr. Dominy. T hasten to:add'right there that if the Congress does
not want to adhere to the 1989 act, which is what this does, but wanted
to add that, to be:répaid by the Missouri Basin power revenue, I w ould
have no persenel objection to that.- :

SendtoriJorpan. Al want to do is to get this thing so«that I-can
understand it When you rewrite the contracts, will therel be arveffort
made to set up more nonreimbursables toiir mgmte, et cetera? :

Mr. Dominy., We liaye suggested that this might be taken into ac-
count to bring it fully into accord with the present project practices.

Senator Jorpani:And whatis the dollar item Whlch you have calcu-

. lated might cover that nonreimbursable?

Mr. Domny. We would-have to allocate—=if you were tordo this on:
the same basis as the new project<-we would have to allocate $1,565,900
to Fish and Wildlife and the State would pay back one-half of thiat
under the cost-sharing principle.

Senator Jorban: That would be nonreimbursable: except for the re-
covery.of the 80 percent from the State of Wyommcr‘?

Mr. Dominy. Yes, sir.

~Sengtor Jorpaxi Wyoming 1nd1mted ‘a w1]]1n(rneqe to assume 50
percent of that cost; ‘have they?

Mr. DomINy. Yes, sir. ‘ ‘ ‘

-Senator Jorpan. So that the Federal cost:then would be of the or der
of three-quarters of a million dollars to rewrlte it as nonr e1mburs1ble?

Mr. Domixy. - Yesysir. - ¢

Senator JorpaN. In addltlon to the $11-odd mllllon nonrelmbursable
for the land ithat we are not gomg to melude9 .

' Mr: Dominy: - Thatiscorreet.:

‘Senator Jorpan. Would the bill also prowde that all three dn«lsmne
now. would ‘receive power revenue from the Missouri River Basin ac-ii

. “count, those revenues being over and above the ablhty of the owners’
to repay

Mr. Doariny. That is correct.

Senator Jorpax. Andithe extent of that subsidy from the power
revenues will'behow mtich ¢ i

Mr. Domany. "About 1934 millien:

Senator Jorpan. Thatison sections one and two?

Mr. Dominy. And three

Senator JorpaN. !

Mr.Dosirny. Ye ' ‘

Senator JORDAN. Another ﬁgure of $2 mllllon 1

Mr. Dominy. Yes, ’

Senator JorpAn, And the 19covers all three sections?

Mr; DomiNy. Yes. i

Senator J ORDAN. Then as this contract is‘rewritten the plesent set-

T
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tlers on sections two and three will have this advantag
now they do not enjoy—they will have the power subsid
the order of 19-plus million dellars; is.that correct? '

Mr. Dominy. That is.correct. You said sections two and three. It:is

sections one and two. PP
- Senator Jorpan. Sections one and two; yes. That.is correct. They:
will get credit for Fish and Wildlife of 114 millioniin excess of that.:

Mr. Dominy. Of course, thisisin addition. ;

Senator Jorpan. That 15 right: The way the contract stands now?

Mr. Dominy. Ifollow you. You are correct.

Senator JorpaN. All right. In addition to that these present settlers
will be given a priority in buying the 8,800 acres or the 11,000 acres,
whichever figure you calculate it to be. Either one that is to be disposed
of. To get the record straight about what the whole thing will look at if
this bill becomes law.

Mr. Dominy. Asusual you understand it-fully.

Senator Jorpan. Thank you.

Senator ANDERSON. Senator Hansen.

Senator Hansen. Commissioner Dominy, there have been several
questions asked as to the contribution that the Government would be
called upon to make if the bill should become law. And you have made
reasonable responses to those questions. I would like to ask you what is
the loss to the Federal Government which has now increased through-
out the years, if you have that figure before you, and if you may know
it, plus the amount of money that went into the buy-out—how much
will be lost in this way ¢ v

Mr. Dominy. The buy-out cost about $3,200,000. Of course we have
an investment in canals and laterals and drains that amount to

Mr. Lancrey. The additional total Federal investment is about $25
million now with certain repayment recoveries.

Mr. Dominy. Does this include the first and third ?

Mr. Laxgrey. The whole thing. ‘

Senator HanseN. Could you from the top of your head allocate
to 1tlhe third division a reasonable share of the total investment that
will be

Mr. Dominy. Let me give you a financial breakdown of the costs for
the first and second divisions and the third division and how it is in-
corporated here in this package.

Senator HaxseN. You mean when you have time to do it ?

Mr. Dominy. Yes. We do not have it exactly broken down that way.

Senator Hansen. I think it is important because it seems to me,
really, that our purpose here today is not to seek errors that we have
made in the past, but rather it is to see how best we can pick up the
pieces and put them back together to contribute to the economy of
Wyoming and to the strengthening of America.

Do your figures indicate, or have you worked up some suggestions
so far ag the cost-benefit ratios are concerned ?

Mr. Dominy. Not exactly, as we would on a new project coming
up for original authorization, but we can develop 4 figure. '

Senator Haxsen. If you could, I suggest, Mr. Commissioner, that
it will be helpful, too, because the Congress would like to see what
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our options are—how much we are going to lose—~how much is down
the drain now and will not be retrieved unless we take steps to go into
the whole project and to incorporate those lands, those 8,913 acres on
which tile has been installed and so forth. I subscribe to the response
that you made, insofar as Senator Simpson’s testimony is concerned.
I think it was broadly generalized testimony. And obviously it could
‘not deal specifically with separate sections of the project. I share your
regard in that respect. :
(Theinformation requested is as follows:)
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. Senator Haxsen. If I may turn to another subject. Do you have a
copy, Commissioner Dominy, of the wire that was sent by the Arapa-
hoe and Shoshones ?

Mr. Domrxy. I had a chance to read it a few minutes ago. I do have

a.copy here now; yes, sir. , .
Senator Hansex. If T may, and it has already been incorporated
" into the record, I would like to invite your comments on the points
brought up on the second page of that telegram. Would you care to
comment on that? r ‘

Mr. Dominy. Mr. Langley has personally followed this problem
of management of lands that we have juris liction of in connection
with these projects and has for a long time. So he is more familiar in
detail with this than I am and I would like to have him regpond to
your questions on this. ;

Mr. Laxarey. First, I would like to point out that Public Law 284,
in the 83d Congress, which was in 1953, legislation was enacted under
which the tribes were awarded something over $1 million for the
former reservation lands, and all of the rights and’ entitlements to
those lands were extinguished. It was only by coincidence that one
lessee, by signing several leases, acquired a large block and percentages,
of all of the grazing leases that are involved here. He was notified
well in advance—March 1965—that his pastures were being over-
grazed, that we did not consider it equitable for one individual to
have 62,000 acres corralled in one lease, that the benefit of the project
lands should go-as near;as possible equitably to all of the project
people. In keeping with that notice to him when his lease ran out and
all of the leases he liad acquired by assignment ran out on October 14,
1966, the lease was cancelled. ;

We, by an agreement with the district involving pelicy we follow
in'many places where we are holding this type of public land, trans-
ferred the administration of the leasing of those lands for grazing
purposes to the Midvale District. The revenues from the grazing still
come to the Bureau of Reclamation. The agreement permits, as 1
recall the figures, that the district hold up to 10 percent of lease
receipts for administrative costs.

Those lands at the present time have been held entirely out of
grazing for a full year because of the overgrazing that has taken place
that I have spoken about. By next year, next spring, we hope that
the district will be able to have some limited grazing back on these
lands.

That isthe story of the grazing that is involved here.

But I want to point out again that all of the rights and any priori-
ties of the Indians were all closed out by the Congress by Public Law
284 of the 83d Congress, except the mineral rights. The Indians have
retained the mineral rights.

Senator HanseN. Does the Bureau have any long-range plans for
the ultimate disposal of this grazing land? That is, of the grazing
tracts? ,

Mr.Laxciey. On the grazing tracts, like all of these project re-
sources, we testified in 1964 that we felt that on all of these we should
follow a cautious, slow policy. That is exactly what we followed in
the leasing of the present 8,000 some acres to existing farmers—Ilet




them demonstrate the ¢hange and convert slowly

success proves we should move. These grazing lands a 1 th
:ategory. They should supplement the irrigated land in this livestock
economy. & .

" Senator Haxsen. As T understand you,"Mr. Langley, aside from
the minerals which I understand you to say have been retained by the
tribes, it is the position of the Bureau that the Indians have no right,
title, et cetera, to the land at all? ;

Mr. Lanciey. This is correct. We have reviewed this thorou
The office of the Department’s solicitor coneurs in this. We addres
a letter 'to this commiittee on that subject dated October 24, 1966.

Senator Hansen. I wonder if I may suggest, Mr. Langley, this:
I am familiar with the position that has been made and the claim
that has been made. I think, though, that this wire that I have, to
which we have been referring, is somewhat different.

Do not think now in terms of the contentions made by this gentle-
man—I assume you were doing this—that you were addressing your-
self to this wire from the tribes—do ¥ understand you to say that it
is the Bureau’s position that the tribes, in addition to any right that
this gentleman may have had, have no right exeepting as to the'mineral
rights? , ;
Mr. Lancrey. That is correct, sir. The tribes’ representative came
in and met with the Bureau of Indian Affairs, the Bureau of Reclama-
tion, the Solicitor’s offiee on several occasions, and we examined this in
some detail. That is our position. ’

Senator Hansen. I do not think that I have anything else, Mr.
Chairman. I will appreciate, as I am sure the other members of the
committee will, the information you have mentioned whieh would be
helpful to us, that is, an allocation of the costs as to the investment
which has been made and how much would be lost and what the
benefits would be. .

Mr. Dominy. We will work up-that statement broken down by f
and second and third divisions and give it to'the committee
promptly.

Senator Hansex. Thank you very much.

May I-just say, too, that I would like to tell you how much I
appreciate your coopération. I 'do not need to tell the members of this
committee that Mr. Dominy has been’ a graduate of the University of
Wyoming. He understands our problems and our difficulties out there
very well. We consider ourselves fortunate to have a man with your
background occupying the very important post that you do occupy.
We appreciate the work of all of you and the great help that all of you
peo})le have given us. : '

Mr. Dominy. Thank you.

Senator ANpErsoN. What was the citation that you gave as to the
handling of the situation on the water?:

Mr. Dominy. It is under section 9 of the Reclamation Project Act
of August 4, 1939.

Senator ANpErsoN. What is the other one—I am trying to get the
reference to it ¢ The law stated 1964, 1965, and 1966. How did you do it
in 1967 ? By what authority ?

Mr. LancLEy. Section 2 of the March 10, 1964 act provides that, the
Secretary
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Senator AnpersoN. That is what we were discussing.

Mr. Lanerey. Doyou have it there now ?

Senator ANDERSON,. Go ahead.

Mr. Lancrey. That provides that the Secretary is authorized to
continue the delivery of water to the lands of the third division during
the calendar years of 1964, 1965, 1966, as under the provisions of
section 9, subsection (d) (1) of the Reclamation Projects Act of 1939.

Let me pause right there. I do not have it in front of me, but if you
will look at. séction 9(d) (1) of the 1939 act, I am sure that you will
find the provision that provides a limitation of 10-year development
period during which you can deliver water to private land without a
repayment contract. ‘

Senator AnpersoN. Which has long ceased.

Mr. Laxciry. That is right. So you have to look elsewhere for
authority to deliver water when you are talking about public lands.
Once it-becomes all public lands section 2 of the March 10, 1964 act
does not cover it. , ,

Mr. DominNy. At the time that this bill that we are reading from
was enacted, authorizing the purchase, eertainly it was contemplated
that only part of the land would be purchased, so now we have to turn
to section 10 of the 1939 act for the authority to lease when they become
public lands. i

.Go ahead.

. Mr. Lanerey. Over in section 10 of the 1939 act it provides that.the
Secretary in his discretion may grant leases, licenses, easements, et
cetera. What we do when we lease. irrigable lands and serve them
with: water is to get the greatest return to the United States.

Senator AnpersoN. What about 1967 as to the water ?

Mr. Lanouey. It is public land in 1967,

-Senator Axperson. That is your citation ?

Mr. Lancrey. Yes, sir.

_ Senator Axprrson. Will you furnish us a memorandum-as to what
could be done in 19677 Would you mind giving us a written state-
ment as to why this was used in 1967%

Mr. Lanxcrey. Yes, sir; we can supply the committee with that. T will
give you the date of the letter in just a moment that we did send.

Mr. Dominy. We furnished a letter to this committee, Senator An-
derson; under date of August 19,1966,

Senator Anperson. Would you supply us with a copy of the letter?

Mr. Dominy. We will give you another copy of that. The pertinent
section that is cited in that letter reads, suk on (d) (1) of section
9 of the Reclamation Projects Act of 1939 provides that the Secretary
may—this authority relates to the delivery of water to land in | e
ownership of Government-owned land made available for disposition
under the general homestead law. ‘

Senator Anperson. That does not apply to either one.

Mr. Dominy. It is point out below, however, that the United States
has acquired title to all but 80 acres of the lands of the Third Division
of the Riverton project and they are now being held in Government
ownership pending congressional action. Accordingly we are of the
view that it was not the intention of the Congress 1n passing the act
of March to: prohibit the:delivery of irrigation water after 1966, with
the lands in Government ownership, and made available for temporary
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use under the leasing program. Irrigation water has historically been
made available toleased Governinient ;land on several irr igation prOJects
pending their ultimate use for:project purposes. Wehave , the Solicitor’s
view that these are no different once they become in Federal ownershlp
than any other Federal land.

Senator ANpErsoN. Would you send a copy of the memorandum to
us? I would like to have it.

Mr. DomiNy. Yes, sir.

(The document referred to-follows:)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, D.C., August 19, 1966.
Hon. HENRY M. JACKSON,
Chairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
U.8, Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN : You have previously been furnished with a copy of our
lett of July 11, 1966, to the President of the Senate and the Speaker of the
House advising that there are sufficient lands on the third division of the River-
ton Federal reclamation project for sustained agricultural production under
irrigation use to form an economical, feasible unit. The information contained
in the letter of July 11 was submitted as required by the Act of March 10; 1964
(78 Stat. 156). That Act also authorized the continuance of water delivery to
the lands of the third division during calendar years 1964, 1965, and 1966, in
accor dance with the provisions of Section 9, subsection d(1) of the Reclamation
Pr ct Act of 1939, but without regard to the time limit therein specified.

Subsection d(1) of Section 9 of the Reclamation Project Act of 1939 provides
that the Secretary may fix a development period for any irrigation block. .of
not to exceed 10 years from and including the first calendar year in which water
is delivered to the lands. This authority relates to the delivery of water to-lands
in private ownership or Government-owned lands made available for entry or
disposition under the general homestead and Reclamation laws. As pointed out
below, however, the United States has acquired title to all but 80 acres of the
lands of the third division of the Riverton project and they are being held in
Government ownership pending Congressional action on 8. 1746 or similar legis-
lation. Aamdmbly, we are of the view that it was not the intention of the

ss in passing the Act of March 10, 1964, to prohibit the delivery of irriga-
tion water after 1966 to lands in Govelnment ownership and made available for
temporary use under a leasing program. Irrigation water has historically been
made available to leased. G ment lands on Federal nngahon projects.
pending their ultimate use for ct purposes.

By letter of June 25, 1964, we advised the President pro tempore of the Senate
and the Speaker of the House of Representatives that options had been s¢cured
looking towards the purchase by the United States of all but approximately 80
acres o vately owned lands on the third division of the Riverton project.

i title to all of the land on the third division, with ‘the exception-of

0 ntioned 80-acre tract, is now held by the Umted States. This amounts

to dppm\lmatelv 25,080 acres, the major p01tion of which has been leased during

calendar years 1965 and 1966 to pr ojecr landowners residing within the Midy ale
Irrigation District,

. is not.only desirable, but highly essential that the Government-owned lands
on the third division continue to be utilized for grazing and agricultural purposes
until action is taken by the Congress on 8. 1746 or similar legislation. Accord-
i it is proposed to again lease the lands for calendar year 1967 and to furnish

on water to the leased lands. The leases will provide for a return to the
United States of funds sufficient to cover all operations and maintenance costs
involved in supplying the water to6 the leased lands, as well:as the monetary
return for the leasehold interest in the property. We consider that the dehvery
of water to these'lands:in Government ownership is:consistent with and in ac-
cordance with the Federal Reclamation laws as amended and supplement

An identical letter ig being sent to the Chairman of the House Interior and’
Insular Affairs Committee.

Sincerely yours,
KenNNETH HoLuM,
Assistant Secretary of the Interior:




Senator Axprrson. Thank you very much.
Our next witness is Mr. Donald White, attorney with the
commissioners of the Midvale Irrigation Distriet.

STATEMENT OF DONALD WHITE, ATTORNEY, BOARD OF COMMIS
" 'SIONERS, MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT

Mr. Warre. Mr. Chairman, if T may, I will preface my individual
rem;u‘ks with an opening: statemient covering in a general v the
testimony of all of the members whe will ify with resp

the Midvale Irrigation District.

b gislation (8. 670 and H.R. 3062) seeks to offe
solution to several very difficult, problems existing on the Ri
reclamation project. Midvale Irrigation District, as the only .
ing agency in existence on the Riverton reclamation project, has
recognized that the entire project, from the beginning, should have
been under one irrigation di “Unfortunately, when third division
was developed, the water” users chose to form their own separate
water district and Midvale, at this point, eoncerned itself with the
first and second divisions exclus 7. Since the act of h 10, 1964
(88-270Y, third division’s problems have become Midvale’s problems.

ATl three members of the board of commissioners of the Midvale
Irrigation District and the district manager—and I might add the
representative of another water user from Midvale project—will
testify in support of this legislation. They speak for all of the water
users on the Riverton reclamation project. At the last three annual
meetings of the district, the water users have unanimeusly supported
this legislation and have gone on record as endorsing the efforts of
the board of cammissioners in furthering the passage of this bill.

Midvale has very serious problems of its own in regard to drainage,
canal and lateral lining, and silt control. These matters will be dis-

il glen, president of the Midvale

_ ‘ . Theirrig distribution system on Midvale

is many years older than construction on third division. A serious

problem exists today on the Midvaleportion of the project with respect

to old-and deteriorating structures which need immediate replacement

or repair. Thig portion of the requested rehabilitation program for

Midvale will be discussed by Mr. Carl Welty, member of the board of
commissioners of the Midvale Irrigation District.

Mr. Ed Bogacz, the third member 6f the board of commissioners of
Midvale Irrigation District, will diseuss the features of the proposed
| ation that-have to do with returning the lands on third division
to private ownership. Mr. Bogacz has leased a unit on the third divi-
sion as a supplement to his Midvale farm for the past 3 years and
is able to present to this committee first-hand knowledge as to the
productivity of the third division, the condition of the third division
irrigation distribution system and the general plan for returning these
lands to private ewnership. _

Mr. Roy Reid, manager of the Midvale Irrigation District, will dis-
cuss the general operation of the Midvale Irrigation District, the
experiences Midvale has had with respect to the operation and main-
tenance of third division for the past two seasons, the eondition of the
irrigation distribution system throughout the entire Riverton reclama-
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» and other matters relating to the day-to-day operation of
irrigation project. S

As attorney. for the Midvale ITrrigation District, it will be my
pleasure to discuss the proposed legislation, section by section, and
relate to this committee the thinking of the Midvale Irrigation District
on the various features of this bill. The commissioners of Midvale have
considered the many complex problems existing on Midvale and the
rest of the Riverton reclamation project for many years and they
believe that this legislation offers a plausible and practicable solution
tothe ills confronting the entire project.

The commissioners believe that all of the land within the boundaries
of the Riverton reclamation project is fit for sustained irrigated farm-
ing or for livestock grazing and all of the land is absolutely essential
to make an economically feasible project. They believe that irrigated
farming alone is not the answer. A livestock operation alone is not
the solution. But the combination of these pursuits on adequate land
units by experienced operators is the answer:. : :

The Midvale Irrigation District offers. through . this legislation
many..years experience as a responsible irrigation distriet which has
been in existence since June 1, 1921. The Midvale Irrigation District
further offers experienced farmers who are expgrienced irrigators with
proven ability and success and who are familiar with Wyeming’s
arid soils, high altitudes, short growing seasons and limited crop
adaptability.

The Midvale portion of the project needs to be rehabilitated.and
completed because it has proven through the years to be an economically
feasible farm 'area and fit for sustained irrigated farming. The
remainder of the Riverton reclamation project is extremely important
to a diversified farming area, We need third division for some irrigated
farming and for pasture and grazing. We need the Cottonwood Bench
area for hay and grazing and for future irrigated farming. We need
the undeveloped Muddy Ridge areas for grazing now and for future
agriculture development. The Midvale Board of Commissioners would
like to take this opportunity to thank the members of this committee
for scheduling' this hearing on this legislation. They would also like
the committee to know that they have traveled many miles and devo
many hours over several years in support of this legislation. They are
totaily in support of the bill and sincerely request this committee’s
sincere consideration of it. :

These gentlemen would like the committee to know that they have
traveled many hours and have devoted many heurs over several years
in supporting this legislation, They are totally in support of the bill
and sincerely request this committee to give serious consideration to
Now, if I may, I will just proceed into my own statement. .

Sendtor ANpErsoN. If you will, we will take a break now, and we
will be back here at 2 o’clock this afternoon. '

(Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m. the committee recessed to reco
p-m. of the same day.) ‘

APTERNQON. SESSION

Senator Hansey, The hearing will please come to order. I think
just as we recessed you were prepared to proceed with your personal
statement ; is that right, Mr. White?
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STATEMENT ‘OF DONALD WHITE, ATTORNEY FOR MIDVALE; AC-
COMPANIED BY FRED ANGLEN, PRESIDENT OF THE BOARD OF
COMMISSIONERS OF THE MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT; CARL
WELTY, MEMBER OF THE BOARD; EDWARD L. BOGACZ, MEMBER
OF THE BOARD; ROY REID, PROJECT MANAGER; AND GIDEON
W. DAVISON, PRESIDENT, COTTONWOOD BENCH ASSOCIATION,
RIVERTON, WYO0.—Resumed

Mr, Warre. That is correct, Senator. ;

Senator Haxsen, Mr. Don White, attorney for Midvale. You may
proceed. '

Mr, Warre. Mr. Chairman, if T may, I would like to state that we
~have some color slides that we had brought with us of the Riverton
reclamation project, showing some of the canal system and the irriga-
tion system, the structuves, the diversion dam, and some of the crops
in the process of being grown on the project that may be of benefit
to the committee, and ‘wewould like at this time to introduce those
colored slides into'the reéord, for the committee’s use, rather than
show them at this time, if we may. Ly

Senator HANsEN. With‘out objection, they will be received.

“(The colored slides above referred to will be found in the files of the
subcommittee.) ‘

Mr. Warre. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee; my name
is'Donald P. White. I am a' practicing attorney in Riverton, Wyo.
I have been counsel for the Midvale Irrigation District since Augiist

of 1962 :

8. 670 is a comprehensive bill: which, we believe, offers a solution
to the problems -existing on'the Riverton reclamation project. The
Midvale Irrigation District supports the entire bill but it may be
helpful to this'committee to know how the district views each section
of'the proposed legislation. b

‘Section 1 of the bill would reauthorize the entire Riverton Federal
reclamation project as a unit of the Missouri River Basin project.
This would permit the consolidated project to be placed under one con-
tracting organization, the Midvale Trrigation District, now adminis-
tering the first two-divisions. Midvale would absorb the lands of the
third division and would assume operation and maintenance responsi-
bilities for the entire project. The simplicity of administration, the
economy and efficiency: gainéd: and other advantages are obvious in
having one contracting organization for the entire project.

.The Midvale Irrigation District can assume the additional responsi-
bilities of administration, operating and maintaining additional lands
without greatly increasing the total cost of operation of the district.
Fixed costs, such as depreciation, will increase very little with the
additional workload that Midvale would assume, because these fixed
costs will be spread over more acres, thereby benefiting all the farmers
involved.

Midvale has handled the operation and: maintenance of the third
division for the past 2 years under contract with the Bureau of
Reclamation. The arrangement has béen successful. The district has
proved its ability to successfully ‘deliver water to the third division




area and maintain the third division irrigation system, in addition to
its regular 6Peration and maintenance of the first and second divisions
of the project. S ‘ : ’

If Midvale were enlarged to include the lands of the t
the district would have the ability to better equip itself with machinery
and maintain qualified management and employees without increasing
the assessments to thé individual farmers:since these costs would be
shared by the lands of the third division petitioned into the district.

Mr..Roy Reid, manager of thé Midvale Irrigation District, will
deal in some detail with the actual costs of operation and maintenance
of Midvale alone, and including third division.

Subsection 2(a) of S. 670 would authorize the Secretary to replace
all existing repayment contracts by a single amendatory repayment
contract with Midvale Irrigation District. The Midvale Irrigation
District would be the one contracting organization representing the
entire Riverton u Je believe that Midvale’s past payment per-
formance on its various repayment contracts exhibits the district’s
fiscal responsibility. ‘

Since its original contract with the United States dated Febru-
ary 12, 1931, the district has an unblemished record of paying the an-
nual construction charges called for each year. The district has paid
the Government a total sum of $1,222,104.68 pursuant to its various
repayment contracts. I would like to introduce at this time for the
recordan exhibit showing the amounts paid by Midvale Irrigation
District to the Government each year and the total amount repaid to
date. &t

That exhibit, Mr. Chairman, is attached to my statement.

Senator Hansen. If I could interrupt for just a moment, Mr,
White, let me say that your statement will be included in ‘full in the
record, and I suspect maybe that in light of Commissioner Dominy’s
presentation this morning, perhaps in the interests of time we could
save some time if you would be willing to hdve your statement 'in-
cluded in the record. I note that Senator Jordan is with us and antici-
pating that there may be some rollcall votes later this afternoon, and
not knowing just when those votes may be taken, could I stiggest, with
the understanding that your statement will be in the record, that you

any other observations, if you have any thaty uld like to
o if not, perhaps at this time we might see the slidds that you
rlier. ‘ : iy

Mr. Warre. That would be very good, Mr. Chairii
understanding, then, I will introduce my stat
and make one comment, if T may, on the statement, and that is w
respect to : ‘ :

Senator Hansen. Let me add this before you go further, to say if
you would like to summarize, or if there are any points that y
would care to emphasize, it will all be in the record, but I apprecia
that, perhaps you might like to call ‘particular attention to something,
‘and if that is the case, why please feel free to do so. e

We are not trying'to deny you the opportunity. I know you have
come a long way. And we appreciate having you here. I was just
thinking that we might get called out of here, and I wanted to have
Senator Jordan and myself given the opportunity to hear from each
person, and it could get kind of busy this afternoon. ‘




Mr. Warre. Thank you, Mr. Chauman. I will, if I'may, touch on
just several points that I would like to stress, and then 2o ahead.

Senator - Hansen. Fine.

Mr. Warire. In addition to the annual payments, Midvale has estak
lished an emergency operation and maintenance reserve fund as re-
quired by paragraph 10 of its 1952 repayment contract, This fund
created through opemmon and. m‘unteno.uce assessment funds now
totals $145,309.17;

bub%ettlon 2(b) authorizes a 50- -year 1‘e1myment pel’l()d for- the
amendatory contract. The district’s unmatured liability to the United
States is $8,457,289.29 for construction and a 1'ehab111tat10n and bet
ment program, Tts 1967 repayment to the Government was $78,793.03.
At Midvale’s present rate of payment of the contra dated June 26,
1952, and the amendatory contract dated S :

take gpproximately 107 years for the district to pay its <ont1ad
obligation to the Government. s
{This contract repayment pemod is unrealistic and should be limited
50-year term in order that. this project be put on the same or
rilar footing as the new reclamation cts which recognize that
the-cost,of construction today cannot be repaid from agriculture alone.

Subsection 2(c)  authorizes the annual 1epdy1nent during the
10-year devel ent period to be the amount paid under Midvale
1952 amendatory repayment contr: hereafter, the annual repay-
ment. for the last 40 years of the p d amendatory repayment
contract would be based upon the unit lands’ ability to repay.

Subsection 2(d) provides for credit to the distr ict for amounts paid
on the repayment obligations under previous contraets and a com-
mensurate reduction in the repayment period of individual tracts to

*reflect -eredit. for amounts formerly paid by the district and attrib-
- utable to such tragts. This would give a credit to the older Midvale
farms who have already paid subsmut 1l sums under Midvale’s
various repavment contracts to the (Grovernment.

Subsection 2(e) provides that for the first 10 years of the repayrent
perlod of the proposed. amendatory repayment contract, the annual
obligation of the District would be reduced by the amounts the district
has credited to water users who have provided drainage tile at their
own expense, to a total not to exceed $50,000. The district and water
users together have contributed $62,076 for badly needed tile drainage
and Midvale farmers themselves have spent almost $50,000 for drain
tile to be installed on theirown individual farms.

In the future drainage programs, landowners will not be required
to furnish tile at their own expense ‘and it seems equitable to give
credit to those who haye already contmbuted for such purposes. Pur-
suant to this subsection, the:irriga et will credit individunal
water charges over a 10-year perlod until the farmers’ contri
have been paid and the United States will, in turn, reduce
trict’s obligation by the amounts so credited.

bubsectlou 3( a) p10v1des nonreunbur»able ‘treatment for Lonsnnc—

to ]ands classified as pEI nnent]v unp1 oduc

Subsection 3 (b) permi application of net revenues of the Riverton
Unit to irrigation costs which are not assigned to be repaid by water
users.




73

Subsection 3(c), that net revenues of the Missouri River Basin
project would be ‘1pp11e(1 to.reimbursable ‘costs not assigned to be
repmd by irrigators or returned from net revenues of the unit.

tion 4 modifies the excess land provisions of the Federal re-
clamation laws to permit delivery of water to owners of 160 acres
of class 11and or their equivalent in other land classes.

Law 88-278 permitted modification of the excess-land pro-
visions of lands in the third division alone. This bill would extend
that modification to the entire unit and is justified by the same con-
ditions—all these lands are located at high altitudes with a relati
short growing season and are limited in the crops that can be gro

This land- equlvﬂent formula is set out in the map attached to the
tentative firm unit layout for third division has been introduced
by Mr. Ed Bogacz, commissioner for Midvale Irrigation District,
The application of this formula c: best be seen by the map of the
proposed farm umnits for third division. In order to effectuate the
full intent of this legislation, this 160- land-equivalent formula
will be necessary to put present Midvale farmers in position to pur-
chage the third division lands if and wheu they are sold by the
(Government.

Subsection 5 (a) 1111]101170‘; the Secretary to sell lands on the unit
at public or private sale in tracts of any size at not less than their
appraised, then fair market value, so long as no one owner holds more

an 160 acres of class 1 lands or their.equivalent as elassified under

otion 4 of the bill.

This section, authorizing the sale of lands on the unit, is extremely
important to the economic future of the project, city of Riverton,
Fremont County, and the entire State of Wyoming.

The purchase of the third division lands by the Government in
1964 1lted in serious consequences to many businesses and political
subdivisions of the State of W(% /yoming. The Riverton Valley Electric
A@ﬂocmtlon, a. rural tric cooperative serving Fremont County,
h( 83 mil Jectrical® distribution lines with an investment of

FoXi 1y $80,000 in"thie third division area: Before the buy-out

s had 94 setvices and now has 29 active meters.

The loss of annual revenue from 65 idle meters is estimated to be
$9,400 and creates a burden-on the members of the co-op:to repay the
REA debt seérvies which includes costs of facilities that are now un-
productive.

1 thlrd hv'qmn buv out affected the Pavillion School District
100l District No. 24. Fhese (11®’r1‘1c’rs suffered ‘
3S ng capacity of 5
l‘he net loss of do]hr income to these school “districts as a rmulf
ase ssed real and personal prol
)0. This income reduction came at o time when both dmrmts
of construction of new facilities.
real and personal property valuation resulted
in a st b.st(mtml ‘tax revenue loss to Fremont QOounty. The board of
igsi rere compelled: to.continue services such as road main- -

‘ ed controlin the third division area wut the benefit

of ompenqmtlncr revenues. :
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The city of Riverton suffered serious consequences from the Govern-
ment buy-out. There was a great deal of adverse publicity about the
third division legislation which had a depressing effect on land values
over the entire area. The business community immediately lost a large
retail market represented by the farm families that left the area.
Historically, Riverton has been a farm community and the loss of
third division was a severe blow to its economy. The Riverton Cham-
ber of Commerce never endorsed the third division buy-out and has
consistently supported the present reauthorization bill from the
beginning.

%f I may, Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce at this time a
letter I have with me from the Riverton Chamber of Commerce, and
a letter, from the School District No. 32, from the office of County
Commissioners. of Fremont County. Those would be the three that
I would introduce at this time.

Senator Hansen. Without objection, they will all be received.

(The documents referred to, follow:)

! : RIVERTON CHAMBER. OF COMMERCE,

o i . Riverton Wyo.
Re Riverton reclamation project reauthorization (8. 670, H.R. 3062).

MIpVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,

Pavillion, Wyo. ) .

GENTLEMEN ; The Riverton Chamber of Commerce is pleased to lend its support
to. the legislation* presently in Congress that would reauthorize the Riverton
Reclamation Project: The Chaniber:lias unanimously endorsed this legislationby
Resolution.

Riverton is lo¢ated in Fremont County, in west-central Wyoming. The county
population is approximately 30,000. Riverton is the largest town in the County
with an estimatéd population of 8500 The City of Riverton is located just ‘south

of the Riverton Reclamation Project. -

Irrigated farming has been:a mainstay of the Riverton economy during all of
ity sixty-one years. The U.S. Government opened the land for settlement in 1906,
laying out.the Riverton townsite‘to serve the needs of the :homesteads which were
drawn by lots. Those who won a homestead broke the Iand from the sagebrush.
The pattern of development has been repeated over the years as the Midvale Ir-
rigation District portion of the Project came in to being: Many Riverton people
remember the excitement of the 1958-50 period when the Veterans of World War
1I, by the hundreds, applied for a chance at Third Division lands. At the time
of this. land opening, Midvale lands in Paradise Valley, Lost Wells Butte, Mis-
souri Valley, Buckhorn Flats and the pavillion area had been under irrigation
for a' numberiof years. Some of these lands went wet and alkali showed plainly
on others, but emérging from the continuing adjustment, came good farms, oper-
ated by people with experience.and a desire to farm, plus the capital and the
know-how to carry out their aspirations.

There were very few trade or’gervice establishments in Riverton when the
Project began; Bstimsates today indicate that there are about 300 business estab-
lishments. The Chamber of Commerce boasts of ‘a mémbership of 197 members
from the business community.

Many trades and service establishments in Riverton depend completely upon
the.agricultural community. Two creameries, four elevators, five farm-implement
stores, a sales barn and a packing plant fall within this business category. Prac-
tically all other Riverton business establishments depend, to some degree, upon
agriculture. Grocery stores, gasoline service stations, dry good stores, appliance
stores, automobile and truck dealerships and banking institutions are among the
major businesses in the last classification.

Many local people are employed by Government agencies who are directly con-
nected with agriculture and the livestock industries. These agencies would include
Tarmers Home Administration, University of Wyoming Extension Service, Bu-
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reau of Reclamation, Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service and
the Soil Conservatmn Service.

From these observations it is quite evident that Riverton relies heavﬂy upon
the irrigated farming on the Riverton Reclamation Project for its economic well-
being. The Riverton Chamber of Commerce acknowledges aguculture s contribu-
tion to the community and stands with thosé who have faith in the agricultural
potential of the Project. ;

We wholeheartedly support 8. 670 and H.R. 3062 and.urge its immediate enact-
ment into law. .

Respectfully yours,
RIVERTON CHAMBER OF COMMERCE,
Tep KINNEY, President.
JAY MCFARLAND,
Chairman, Agricultural Committee.

Scmool DisTrRICT No. 32,
Pavillion, Wyo., September 27, 1967.
BoARD OF COMMISSIONERS,
Midvale Irrigation District,
Pavillion, Wyo. :

GENTLEMEN : It has been brouﬂht to my attention that you might want to con-
sider information regarding the effect of the removal of the Third Division lands
from the tax rolls of the School District. : .

Initially the most serious problem wds the loss of valuation and bonding ca-
pacity. This amounted to a direct loss of $209,265 in real estate valuation in addi-
tion to the loss of personal property such as livestock, machinery; etc. Net loss of
dollar income' to the School District which has a:tax rate of.35.6 mills was
$3,260 for real property valuation and apprommately the same amount for per-
sonal property valuation or a total of $7,500 per year. In addition to this the
bonding ‘capacity ‘was lowered by $20000 dumng a time that it was needed for .
construction of new facilities.

Following the sale of Third Division lands the school experienced a decrease
of 17% in enrollment. This decrease resulted in a net dollar loss of $17,000 per
year from state sources which are paid on the basw of average daily member-
ship and census figures.

Not including the:eurrent year; thenet loss of revenue:over:the past three years
has amounted. to approximately $73,500:.Since the School District has been at
maximum mill levy for several years the loss has proved to be a serious handicap
to the providing of satisfactory education for the remaining children of the School
District.

Sincerely,
RoGER D. THORSON,
Superintendent.

OFFICE OF THE COUNTY COMMISSIONER,
: Lander, Wyo., October 4, 1967.
MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT, !
Pavillion, Wyo. R
GENTLEMEN ; The Fremont: County Board of Commlssionexs are extremely in-
terested in the pagsage of the Riverton Retlamation Project 1eauth011zat10n
legislation (8.670 4nd H.R.8062),

When the Third Divigion la,nds were purchased by the United States under‘the
Act of March 10, 1964, Fremont County sustained a gerious loss of tax revenue.
In the Payvillion S(hool District No. 82 there was a 1os8 in assessed property val-
uation of $211,410.00 and in the Shdshoni School District No. 24 there was a loss
of $118,144.00. This was a total'loss of assessed property valuation for Fremont
County of $329,554.00.

The actual tax revenue loss in the Pavillion District was $9,779.83 and in
Shoshoni was $5,797 .33 for a combined total loss to Fremont County of $15,577.16.

The reduction in tax revenue was a serious blow to Fremont County-which was
already having a difficult time in obtaining funds necessary to carry out tra-
ditional services to. its citizens. County governmental services such as road re-
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pair and maintenance dnd ‘weed control hid to be continuwéd even though com-
gematmg reyenues were unavailable from the Third Division 'arfea after the
’u'.;ﬁ)(gte lands have ‘continued to produee ¢rops and pasture livestock for the
non- owmng lessees.  The  federal government recetved ' $41,460.00¢ in  1965;
$46,770.00 in 1966; and’ $42,845.00/ 11 1967 income as lessor of these lands. Fremont
County has recelved nothmg whlle attempting to malntaln basic governmental
Services in the area;

We think the lands should be 1eturned to private owner shlp and put back on
the tax rolls so that thev can contribute their fair shgre in supporting local
government.

" FrEMONT COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS,
‘Warter V. RuobEs, Chairman.

W. B.. Pr V

Tom - CoLEN

r. Warre. -And one other comment I would like to make, Mr.
(‘h‘urmmn would be with respect to the financing of the lands on thi
division that would be returned to private ownership if this bill were
enacted. I have letters from the U.S. Department of the Interior,
the American National Bank of Riverton, the First National Bank
of Riverton, and a‘letter from the Fatrmers Home Administration,
from the Riverton office. These letters ténd to support local interests
in any financing-owner-operators on the thlrd division, if these lands
are placed in private ownerq}up.

Senator Hawsen. Mr. White, I assutne these letters to which you
referred are all expressions of interest in the reactivation of these
thud division lands, as part of the project ; am I right?

r. Warre. That is correct, N r. Chairman., ’fhey are expressions
of 1nterest They are expressions of conﬁdence in the productivity of
the area from a finaticial point of view.

. Senator Hansex, You have called attention in your statement al-
ready to the adverse impact.that this buy-out by the Government has
had on the REA, onthe school distticts aind on the county.

fr. Wrrre. That is correct, and these letters that have been intro-

diiced terid to.bear on that igsue.
~ Senator Hansexn. They will be received.
(The letters referred to follow :)
: U. 8. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,

BUREAU OF RECLAMATION,
Riverton, Wyo., October 3, 1067.

MiDVALE IRRIGATION: DISTRIOT,
Pavillion, Wyo.

GENTLEMEN ;. Mr. Edward Bogaez inquired regarding peossible ﬁnanung of the
Third Division farm units in event legislation was enacted that would authorize
sale of the land for continued irrigation. We contacted the Regional Office to
determine what would be the possible Bureau of Reclamation ﬁnancmg Although
this matter has not been discussed with the Washington Office, it is presumed
that at least the normal, ten-year period of finahcing would be offered. At the
present time, the mtexest rate on Bureau:contracts 1s six percent per annum

eunpaid balanee; ;

The Bureau of Reclamation would much ‘prefer- that financing on land pur-
chase contracts be arranged with established Government or private financing
agencies.

Sincerely yours, % i

Roy C VAN DRrREW, Project-Manager.




AMERIOAN NATIONAL BANK OF RIVERTON,
5 " Riverton':Wyos, October. 9, 1J()
MipvALE BOARD 0F COMMISSIONERS,
Pavillion, Wyo. '

GENTLEMEN: ‘Again it is my pleasure to give information and testimony on
behalf of the Third Irrigation District, Riverton Reclamation Project. On Octo-
ber .31, 1961, I appeared -and gave testimony before the United States Senate
Inteuol and Insular Affairs Committee at the request of Senator J. J. Hick
This testimony related to land values which T felt at that time and feel today
compare favorably with other lands in the Riverton Reclamation Project.

Further, I gave testimony that “certain management practices vary, and this
is L\rld(,med by the fact that some farmers.are successful on a particular farm
unit whereas their predecessors have been unable to profitably produce: from: the
same unit,” and further, “Adequate capital and good business management as well
as the individual farmer’s ability to apply good agricultural practices and tech-
niques to the land has spelled the difference between .successes and failures that
have taken place to date in the Third Irrigation District.”

Now, just six years later, my faith in the Third Irrigation District is stumger
than ever. As Vice President and as a director in the Amencan National Bank
of Riverton, I can say without ‘teservation that I and.all other officers here
at the bank have expressed this sdme faith by furnishing capital for the leasing
and operation of a number of those units in the Third Irrigation District for
our customers. We will continue to furnish.operating Cdpltal to-farmers and
ranchers who are our customers, and who- would b‘uy land in this district, for
we believe in the future of this area just as strongly as we beheve in the futuw
of the whole Riverton Reclamation Project.

Sincerely, "
JouN R. BENESCH,
Vice President.

‘THE FIRST NATIONAL BANK;

B Riverton, Wyo.; October 6, 1967.
MiIpVALE TRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Puavitlion, Wyo.

GENTLEMEN: Your mqmry 1egardn‘1g thé avmlabllity of operating loans to
farmers located on the Third Division was* received.

At ‘the present time,, wé "are supplying operating loans:. to, several farmers
leasing propeltv in this area, and we g6k no reason why. we could not ‘continue
to make funds available 1ers. In ffict we would' ¢onsider our loans more
secure to owiher-operators,

It iy our firth belief thatithere is ae derable ‘amount of land in the Third
Division -area which has good. produc ty,-and we arve corfident that this
productivity could be considerably increased by prlvate ownership.

Very truly yours, .
: HARMON H. WarT,
President.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
FARMFI{S HOME  ADMINISTRATION;
iwerton, Wyo., October 2, 196%.

BOARD 10F € MI%SIO‘TERS.

g« This agency is pquentlv ﬁnancmg several Tes
Division v peratmo loans and their.progress has been sat: Y.

If the Third. Division is returned to plwate ownership; we anticipate financing
the purchase of land to increase the size of present falm‘; and to purchase 1nd1-
vidual economic unitsif any are sold on this basis.

The Farmers Home Admlmxtr‘itlon hay previously had real estate loans on

91-586—68—-6




nearly every farm in the Third Diyision, and it is felt that the land set up to be

irrigated under the proposed plan ‘will prove economically feasible to the indi-

vidual operators. , .
Sincerely yours,

DUWAYNE R. PFARR, . .

County Suy

Mr. Warre. Before authorizing the sale of lands on the Riverton
project as encompassed in subsection 4(a) of the bill, I am certain that
Congress would want to know what financing would be available to
prospective purchasers of these third division lands. ‘

The Bureau of Reclamation has indicated that the normal ten-year
period of financing would be available at the prevailing interest rate
on Bureau contracts which presently ‘is 6 percent per annum on the
uhpaid balance. - , .

The American National Bank of Riverton and the First National
Bank of Riverton are presently extending operating loans to many
of the third division, permittees and have expressed their willingness
to continue financial assistance to-owner-operators,, sularly, when
the lands are returned to private ownership. The Riverton office of

wrmers Home A dministration previously had real estateloans on
nearly every farm on third division ahd wotld be available for real
estate loans to prospective purchasers when these units are offered
for sale. ' .

The Midvale Irrigation District has received letters from the Bureau
of Reclamation, American National Bank, First National Bank, and
" the Farmers Home Administration expressing their attitudes with
respect to ‘third divisionfinancing, which I have put into the record.

Subsection 5{(b) gives a priority to resident landowners on the unit
who have not sold their lands to the United States under Public Law
88-278—act: of March 10, 1964. Those persons.entitled to priority may
purchase lands to supplement their existing farms. ;

This provisiof recognizes the impértance of having experienced and
qualified operators’on: the project. Tt is felt that the resident water
users 'who presently own and actually operate their farms are the ones
who will make 4 success of tlie-balancerof the project. They deserve the
first opportunity to supplemert their present operations with lands
made available through thislegislation. B

Section 6 would bring the bill into line with the relevant portions of
the recent Federal Water Project Recreation Act. Inclusion of fish
and wildlife conservation and development and recreation as purposes
of the Riverton unit would bring: this unit more nearly in line with
the multiple authorization of the Missouri River Basin project.

The inclusion of"fish and wildlife conservation and development
would further the long-range general plan of the Wyoming Fish and
Game Commission, which now administers 10,539 acres of public lands
on the Riverton projeet and which owns:2,280 acres of land on the
project. = L ' i :
- Thetotal cost of this fish and wildlife development; when completed,
would be approximately $1.5 million, of which the State Game Com-
mission has already expended approximately $376,000.

On July 11, 1967, the Hon. Stanley K. Hathaway, Governor of
Wyoming, forwarded a letter to the Hon. Stewart L. Udall, Secre-
tary of the Interior, expressing an intent on behalf of the St
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of Wyoming to participate in development of fish and wildlife con-
servation and regulation on the Riverton project pursuantto the
Federal Water Project Recreation Act. L '
Thank you. ;
(The attachments re d to follow :)

54

Midvale irrigation distriot construction payments made to the United States of
America

Payments on 1931 repayment contract and amendments thereto:
Year: Amount
$37, 589. 59
36, 974. 19
36, 829,12
55, 328 8%
58, 035: 64
77, 091. 37
)

1950 e
1951 79,978, 54

Total paid through 1951 381, 827. 26

Payments on 1952 amendatory repayment contract:
Year:

1952 - : 82, 546. 03
1953 45, 183. 06

1954 44, 895. 02
1955 44,637. 9
1956 44, 688.
1957 -
1958 ~ %20,
1959 51; 075.
1960 1, 426.
1961 ; .
1962 . 53,484,
1963 b4, 415.
1964 54,579,
1965 57, 603.
1966 57, 793.
1967 57,913.

1952 82, 546. 03

; Paymen‘ts -on
: Year:
1967 : i 20, 879. 69

Total paid-on 1956 contract_— oo 20, 879. 69

Total amount paid by Midvale to United States of Amer- d
ica to'date on all repayment contracts___-- RGO 1,222, 104. 68
1 No payment made, R. & B contract Feb. 6, 1950, being negotiated. .
2844 783.32 less $28,790.08 which was transferred fo other projects in connéction with
Public Law 258. E

RIVERTON CHAMBER OF COMMERCE,
S ) : ton, Wyo.
Re Riverton Reclamation Project Reauthorization (8. 670,/ H:R. 8062).
MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pavillion, Wyo. .

GENTLEME The Riverton Chamber of Commerce is pleased to lend its sup-
port to the legislation presently in Congress that would reauthorize the Riverton
Reclamation Project. The Chamber has unanimously endorsed this legislation by
Resolution. !
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Riverton:is located in: Fremont ‘County, in county
population is appreximately 3 )00 R 2 ot in the County
with an estimated. population of 8500. The C ty of Riverton is1 >d just south
of the Riverton Reclamation Project. L '

Irrigated farming has been.a main tay. of the Riverton economy during all of
its sixty-one years. The U.S. Governn settlement in 1906,
laying out the Riverton townsite to serve the needs of the homesteads which
were drawn. by lots, Those who won a homestead brok p
brush. : The pattern- of development has been repeated er the years as the
Midvale Irrigation District’ portion of the Project came. in to ing. Many
Riverton péopl iember the excitement of thie 1948-50 period when the Veterans
of r1d -War I, by the hundreds, applied for a chance at Third Division lands.
At.the tinmie -of this land opening, Midvale lands in Paradise Valle , Llost 'Wells
Butte, M buri- Valley, Buckhorn Flats and the:Pavillion area had been under
irrigation for 4 number of years. Seme of these lands ‘went wet and alkali
showed plainly. on others, but emerging from the continuine adjustment, came

{ arms, operated by people with experience and a desire to farm, plus the

pitdl and the know-how to carry.out their rations.

There. .were very few trade or serviee establishment in Riverton when the
Projéct began. Estimates today indicate that there about 300 busin s -establish-
ments. The Chamber of Commerce boasts of a member 1ip of 197 members from
the business community. ’

Many trades and service establishments in Riverton depend. completely upon
the agricultural community. Two creameries, four elevators, five farm mplement
stores, a'sales barn and a packing plant fall within this business category.
Practically all other Riverton busines end, to Some degree,
upon -agriculture.  Grocery stores, gas ) service stations, dry good stores,
appliance stores, automobile and truck dealerships and banking institutions are
among the major businessesin the last classifieation,

Many local people are employed t Government. agencies: who are directly
connected with agriculture and the livestock industries. These agencies would
include. Farmers. Home Administration, Universit of Wyoming Extension
Serviee, Bureau of Reclamation Agricultural Stabilization and: Conservation
Service and the Soil Conservation'Service. .

From-these observations it is quite evident that Riverton relies heavily upon
theiirrigated farming on the Riverton Reclamation  Project for itg economic
well-being; The Riverton Chamber of Commerce acknowledges agriculture’s
contribution to the community and stands with those who have faith in. the

iltural potential of the Project..

We wholeheartedly support S. 670 and H.R. 3062 and urge its immediate
enactment into law.

Respectfully yours,
Tep KINNEY, President.
JAY MCFARLAND, Chairman,
Agricultural Committee.

Scroor DisTrIcT No. 32,
- - Pavilion, Wyo., September 27, 1967.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS,
Midvale Irrigation District,
Pavillion, Wy

GENTLEMEN : Tt has been-brought to my: attention that you might want to
eonsider information. rarding the efs of ‘the -réntoval -of ‘the Third Division
lands from the tax rolls.of the School District. ; : ‘

Initially. the most. serious problem  was the . of valuation and bonding
capacity. This-amounted to a direct lIoss $209,2 in real estate valuation in
addition to the loss of personal pror y s 1i ock, ‘machinery, etc. Net
loss of dollar income: to the $chool . D t which has a tax rate of 35.6 mills
was $3,260-for real property valuation and approximately the same amount for
personal property ‘valuation or-a total of §7, per year. In -addition ‘to this
bonding capacity was lowered by $20,000 during a time. that it was needed for
construction of niew facilities.

Following the sale of Third Division lands the school e rienced.a decrease
of 17% in enrollment. This decréase resulted in 4 net dollar loss of $17,000. per
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year from -state sources which are paid on the basis of average daily member-
ship and census figures

Not including the current year, the net loss-of revenue over the pas
has amounted to approximately $73,500. Since the School District
maximum mill levy for several years the loss has proved to be a serions handi-
cap to the providing of satisfactory education for the remaining children of the
School District.

Sincerely,

Rocer D. THORSON, Superintendent.

O FICE OF THE COUNTY COMMISSIONERS,
Lander Wyo ()(tober 4y 1J67
MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT, '
Pavillion, Wyo. . y
GENTLEMEN : The. Fremont County Board of Comnuxsioners ‘are e\tremely
interested m the passage ot the Riverton Reclamation Pro)e reauthorlzatum

When the Third D un lands were purchased by the United Stdtes under
the Act-of March 10,1964, Fremont County sustained a serious'los
revenue. In the Pavillion School District No. 32 there was a loss in amessed
property valuation:of $211,410.00 and in the Shoshoni“8chool.District: No. 24
there was a loss of $118,144.00. This was a total 10\\ of dsqessed: property valuu-
tion for Fremont C ountv of $32 ,o-;4 00.

The actual tax revenue loss in the Pavillion DlSl‘l‘IC‘t W 9,7 and: in
Shoshoni was $5,797.33for a combined-total lass to' Fremont County of $1%5,577.16.

The redu int nue was a serious blow to Fremont County which was
already having a difficult time in obtaining funds necessary to carry out tradi-
tional services to its eitizens. County governmental services such as road repair
and maintenance and weed control had to be continued even though e 'ompensatmg
revenues were unavailable:from the Third Division area after the buy Vi

'l‘he\e Lmds have continued to produce crops and pasture livestock for:the non-

3. The tede!al rnment received $41,460.00 in 1965 ; $46,770.00 in

i [ income as lessor of these lands. Fremont County

has received nothing while attempting to maintaih basic "overmnental seryijces
in the area. :

We think the lands should be retmnod to private ownership d!ld put:-back on
the tax rolls so that they can contribute their fair share: in supportmg local
government.

FrEMONT COUN’I‘Y BOARD OF;
‘WaALTER V. R#oDES, Chairm
W. E. PEARSON,
oM ~GOLEMAN,

MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pavillion, Wyo..

GENTLEMEN : Mr, Edv 'm'd Bogacz mqmra d.regarding
Third Div ar its i en{ 19 C
sale of the land for cc Reumnal Office to
determine what would -be the pn' ble Bm*eau of Redamatwn financing.. Al-
though this matter has not been discussed thh the Washington Office, it is pre-
sumed that at 'le the nn;mnl tenzyear pm of ing would be offered. At
the present time, the inter ts 18 [ e annum
on the unpaid balance; '

The Bureau of Reclamation would much 1)1(\fer that i ‘mung o1 Lmd purchas
contracts be arranged with established (x()\'ermnont or p ivate ing agencies.

Sincerely yours, :
Rov:C. ' Van Drew, Project Manager.




JAMERICAN NATIONAL BANK OF RIVERTO:
Riverton, Wyo., October 9, 1967.
\IIDVALL BOARD OF! COMMNSIO\IERS : '

:“Again it is my pleasure to ‘give information and testimony on
behalf of the 'l‘hn'd Irrighltion ‘Distri Riverton Reclamation Project. On
()ctober 31,1961, 1 appeared and gave testimony before the United States Senate

and Insular Affairs Committee at the request of Senator J. J. Hickey.
imony related 'to land values which I felt at that time and feel today

re favorably with other lands in the Riverton Reclamation Project.
Further, I'gave téstimony that “‘certain management prac s.vary, and this
is .evidenc‘ed' by ‘thefaet that some farmers are sucees cular farm
itiwhereas -their ‘predecessors have been unable to pxohtablv produce from
me uhit,” and further “Adequate (ap«ltdl and good business man.tgement

and te(hmques‘-to ithe land has @pelled the  diff
failures that he aken place to date in the Third Irri;

Now, just six years later, my faith in the:Third Irrigation Distr. 't is stronger
than;ever.As: Vice President:.a a-director in the American National Bank
of Riverton, I-can say without reservation that I and-all other officers here at
the bank have expressed this same faith by furnishing capital for the leasing
and operation:of .4 number of those unitsin the Third Irrigation District for our
customers. We 'will continue to furnish operating capital to farmers and ranchers
who.aresour; customers, and who would buy land in this district, for we believe in
the futiire :of -thig. area just as str011blv as we believe inithe future of the whole
Riverton Reclamdtlon Project.

Sincerely,

v+ JOHN R. BENE‘SCH,' Vice President.

THE FIRST NATIONAL BANK,

; i s Riverton, Wyo., October 6, 1967.
ALE . IRRIGATION DISTRICT, :
Pavh ion, Wyo.
i, GENTLEMEN : -Your .inguiry regar dmg the availability of operatlng loans to
farmers located-om the Third Divigidn was received.

At the present time, we are supplying operating loans to ﬁeveral farmers leasing
property in this ares; and we see no:reason: why we could not continue to make

- - fundi ayailable to‘ésners: In fact, we would consider our loans much more secure

to.owner-operitors.
~It-ig our firm belief that there is a’cc derable amount of land in the Third
Division area: which  has' good prod vity, :and -we. are confident that this
productivity could be considerably inéreased by private ownership.
Very truly yours,
HARMON H. WaATT, President.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRIGULTURE,
INISTR»\TI()‘\T.

Midvate Irrigat District,
Pawvillion, Wyo. . !

GENTLEMEN :. This dgency is presently financing several lea
Division* with ratmg loanig ‘and their progress h'ls been:satisfac

[If the Third Division is returned to private 0\\'1191‘&}11])\ we anticipate financing
the purchase of land to increase the size of present farms and to purchase

yidual econgmieunits if any are sold on this basis.

The Farmers Home Administration has prewouslv had real estate loans on
nearly every farm ifi‘the. Third Division, and it is felt that the land set up to be
irrigated under.the proposed plan'will prove economically feasible to the individ-
ual-operators,

Sincerely yours;
UWAYNE R. PFARR,
Oounty Supervisor.




83

Senator Hansen. Senator Jorchn, have you any queqtlonq?

Senator Jorpan, No questions.

Mr. Warte. Mr. Chairman,’ would it be your pleagure at this tnm
to have the slides shown ?

Senator Hansen. I think that would be fine, M.
like to see them.

Mr: Waare. Mr. Reid,; the managér of theé di

Mr. Rem. Mr, Chairman, I have a féw
probably give everyone a better u ing'of the District than
all the talk we can do. Can.everyone se

This is Bull Lake. This is our" mam source of water for the Riverton
pr()]ect

Senator Hansen. If you Wouldn’t ‘mind wgiting just a moment, I
think we have some interested people hiere.

Mr. Rem. It may be kind of a cahdid view of our country, but it
is %flll there. As I said before, this is Bull Lake. This is where'
receive the majority of our w%te»r supply.

This is Bull Lake Creek. This is the means of conveying the water
from Bull Lake down inte Wind River; atid then on to Diversion
Dam. Diversion Dam here is our point of diversion on the Wind River,
where we take the water out of the Wind River and put it mto the
Wyoming Canal, fir st division, *

Here is anothel view of Diversion Dam, lookmg across the face of
it. It might be well to note this dam was built back in 1926.

Here is one of our problems that has arisen on the project. This is
silt and getting rid of the silt that' comes down. You can see this silt

i iversion l)am It.is around 15 feet deep right at

S
We eliminated the majority of oursilt problem by building this little
dam above Diversion' Dam, and diverting our river back to 1ts original
flow. Through the years, the river kept moving over closer and cloger

-

té a clift, and it was going diréct]y u}to our headworks. now have
it-actually diverting the water, bringinig the water around, and using
the T)lV@]‘bl()n Dam as it was or1 mfmlly built to be used.

Here, again, is a picture of thig silt'that T was just discussing. We
have moved around 200 ;000 yards in 1966, (md in 1967 we have moved
around 180,000 cubic yar ds of the sand to

To give yo‘u an 'dea of Wlnf 1t doe when it gets into our system,
here is Wy and over on the rig
side ‘of the plcture sou w111 no ,6 18 'grass’ as being pretty high.
There is a lot of weeds growing in here. The capacity of our canal has
been cut down to 50 percent.

Ourold of doing this was to'use a drag line and clean the silt
out, and pile it up in plles on the bank. Tl came quite a problem,
too. Here, again, you can see how your canal has silted in, and you have
it built in on both sides. This, again, is the old way of removing it.

This is a 6-foot man standing right here. So, this gives you an idea
of the silt problem we did have in our system.

In 1965, when I was hired by the irrigation district, I proposed to
the board that a dredge be put in the canal to remove the silt, so we
could get this silt out “of the caral during jrri gatlon geason. I would
like to elaborate on that just a mirnte.
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Our seasons are so short for cleaning, we normally have about 10
days before irrigation season, and 10 days after the irrigation season,
to remove this silt. By removing this suction dredge, we can pump this
silt out on the bank, and it seelxs its own level all the time we are using
our 11'11uat10n system. e

Hele, again, we are in a small level. You have this sandy soil here.
This is the same ditch after we have cleaned just one side. This looks
pretty bad, but it is only -abont, 18 inches deep right he

Here we are getting back. ta some of the problems that Midvale has,
being, I won't say old—IL ill say an elderly—district. This is a wooden
weir that w s placed back in the 1920’s. This is a device by which we
measure our water from our irrigation system into the farmer’s field.
This weir h‘m eroded ‘out, the wood has rotted in here, and there is
no;way we can get ar urlte measurement of the water

This, again, 1s one'reason why the first and second divisions of

Lidvale district need rehabilitation. This is the structure that has
“deteriorated over a period of time. It is just real good concrete at the
time, but our engineering processes today are much better. We have
much bettev' concrete, {111(1 it will 1a much longer t] an these strie-
tures: c :

Ineig enta]lv, this structure w again, you

lmv ot a prefty good p1 ture of wh t.the‘&e &fructm’es look Like.
yere wettmo re ady to tle 111 our

you can see what happened Te 1 d that structure in this way.

This is four inches of concrete on EdCh SIde, four inches of concrete
on the bottom. We dug out a tow ditch on the upper end of'it to keep
the;;water from ¢ ttmo under it any more. This gtructure should

exist for another' 20 or. 30" years, This is an:
concrete. :

Here is another structure that is in real bad shape. It has been here
for years and years, and had it not:been sitting on a sandstone ledge,
it would have been gone a long time ag This is a closeup of the

same structure. This is the bottom of it. You can see your concrete
is really thin. It has very little life left in it.

This is the same structure looking a little further down. You can
see how the grass is starting to grow through the concrete.

This is what a lot.of the, farmers are domo to help themselves. The
district went in here and put this new weir in, to properly measure
the water going out of the diteh ionto the farm. This farmer put in
this concrete ditch himself; and he has gotten 1 '11 good control of the
water. He has no seepage and very little evapor atlon on a diteh like
that, because you.are mgving right on down.

This is looking down new ditch that we put in last year; a quarter
of a mile long. It is a real nice ditch for carrying water. If at any

one would like to stop me and have more explanation on these,
please feel free to do so. ;
s a job that was done under an Ri: & D. contract with the
% 1es were asphalt-lined. This is a’'section of asphalt
here, and there is another section back here. found that this type
of lining is not adaptable to our conc
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Here, again, you can see how it has broken up and heaved up. Here
is what it does to an irrigation ditch that has beén asphalt-lined. It
actually seals the moisture and holds it above, and acts just like a
fertilizer. This is all moss in here and s on each side. It really
creates a problem for us for cleaning. This is an asphal lined ditch.
There is no leekage here, but it is a consistent cleaning job, every year.
This moss grows wild. It gets real heavy. ‘

s a diteh that was built. Tt is known as the Pavillion Main
Relocation. Tt is a nice ditch. Senator Hansen ha ‘
this ditch on our tour; This diteh is fenced on both sides. T
way for sheep, cattle, or anything else to get into it. It sta
and it is a self-cleaning ditch. It eliminates the high cost to the farmer,
once this type of ditch is installed.

This is the same ditch a little further down. It has a new type
structure here, taking the water out from the farmers’ benefit. 1t is
all concrete.

This is the pilot canal which handles 66 percent of our total water
used in the Midvale Frrigation District. This is a field of alfalfa in
the background. This man, incidentally, this year, runs a little over 415
tons per acre of alfalfa hay. This is the same ditch with your pilot
canal, running water. '

Here is the same thing, the pilot canal.

Now, this is your controversial third division. This is in a field of
alfalfa. You will note how tall the grasses are and how nice and green:
the hay is. You can see how tall your grasses are here. Here, fgain,
is the field. :

This shows you how your alfalfs is growing wild through here, how
heavily vegetative it is.

This shows you one of the structures on the thitd division. This isa
newer portion of the proj You c¢an ‘see the money that was spent
on putting these structures in here‘and how well kept they are. This
g our road to 5 in and out——acecess road.

- field of alfalfa on the third division. Here, again,
you can se ‘ s and green it is. This field here ran around 3 or
314 tons of alfalfa hay. There are sotiie pretty sceds of alfalfa in here.
This is the third division. This is the land that we are asking be
returnéd to private ownership. ‘ ;

Here is a field of grain. Here is another field./There is a field of
beans. This is also-the thiid: division.*

That is all.

Thank you, gentlemen. #

Senator Haxsen. Thank you, Mr. Reid.

Who is next? ,

Mr. Axcrex. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my
name is Fred Anglen, I live on the Riverton project in an area com-
monly known as Lost Wells Butte. I have been a commissioner of the
Midvale Irrigation District for 5 years. I came to Riverton project in
1937 and bought the Henry Ness place which was homesteaded in
1906. I-cleare rush from my home place and developed it from
the raw land. I have acquired an additional 160 acres of land through
the years so that T now have 820 acres of farmland. )

T have been on the project many years and I have had the oppor-
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tunity to see many changes take place. When I first. came to the area,
one farm stands out in my. memory as being the showplace on the
project. This farm is cemmonly called the Williams place, which is
located ‘in. Paradise Valley about 8 miles from my farm.

It was indeed a model:farm, with a modern house, beautiful trees,
and productive fields. Today, the farm is partially abandoned. The
house is empty, the trees are dead, the land is wet and seepy. A photo-
graph of this farm in its present condition is on page 19 of “Those
Remarkable Men of Midvale.” This brochure was sent to all members
of this committee. This Williams place is the prime example of our
need on Midvale for drainage. If this farm had been adequately
drained, it would never have gone seep and would be‘a good farm
today. This terrible waste of natural resources could have been
prevented.

The drainage on Midvale Trrigation District was never completed
and many other places in the district have lost productive acres of
farmland as a result of seep. Only 20 percent of the Midvale area has
been adequately reclaimed and protected from. water-logging and
salinization through the installation of proper tile drains and the
construction of open drains,

Each year valuable acres of farmland are going seep for lack of
proper drainage. These lands can be reclaimed; with proper drains,
but once they have gone seep and wet, it is a slow process to return
them to productivity. The longer we wait, the more land is rendered
useless. The job of: reclaiming the wet and seepy lands will become
more difficult and more costly as time goes by. ‘

Proper drainage is gbsolutely: necessary for sustained irrigated
farming on the Midvale portion of the project. It is a necessary meas-
ure that must be started as soon as possible.

The problem of drainage has become so acute that many of the.indi-
vidual Midvale farmers have purchased tile drains for their own
farms. With the help of the Midvale Irrigation District, these title
drains have been installed and many valuable acres of farm land have
been saved. Midvale is vitally concerned with this problem because
every acre that becomes seepy not. only becomes nonproductive for
the individual farmer but is removed. from the assessment rolls of the
district and no longer shares in the burden of paying the operation
and maintenance costs.of the district,

The section 2(e) of this legislation provides a credit for those
farmers who have installed tile drains at their own expense. If this
bill becomes law and the drainage system is completed on Midvale,
the farmer benefiting from this program would not be required to
pay the costs of the title drain installed on an individual farm. In order
to be fair with the farmers who have installed tile drains at their own
costs, this provision has been inserted in this.bill.

Mr. Chairman, we would like at this time to insert in the record a
list of the Midvale farmers who have actually purchased tile drain
at their own expense. This list also shows the amount expended by
each farmer for tile drains installed on his farm. This list also shows
that these water users have paid out of their own pocket the total of
$55,806.03 in their attempts to.preserve their farmland.
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I would like to insert a statement here that $12,500 of this was
drainage that was done on the highway rights-of-way, and the high-
way did furnish the pile and did the work.

The Midvale Irrigation District has assisted the individual farmers
in the installation of the tile drain and this assistance has cost the
district $7,169.97.

The seep problem can be corrected with adequate drainage. Herb
Burden, a Midvale farmer, actually reclaimed 105 acres on his place
by installing drains. :

I would like to insert another statement here. This farm was prac-
tically all seepage when Herb took it over. There were about 10 acres
of productive land left on it.

These acres are now irrigable and productive for him as well as
assessable for annual operation and maintenance costs by the district.
This is one example, but there are many on Midvale that can be cited
to show that adequate drainage will preserve the land for many
years of sustained irrigated farming, Mr. Ed Bogacz, one of my fellow
commissioners who is with us here today, needs approximately 1,500
feet of tile on his place. And so it goes with many water users through-
out the district. ‘ :

It is estimated that Midvale needs approximately 30 miles of gpen
drains and 280 miles of subsurface tile drains to complete the drainage
system. This protective work would cost approximately $6.5 million.

This proposed program of installing drainage throughout Midvale
is not a new concept but was planned from the very beginning of the
project. This legislation would enable the drainage program to be
completed as it should have been done many years ago. S

The commissioners of Midvale have spent a great deal of time and
money attempting to control the ever-increasing silt problem. The
Wind River and diversion dam have filled up with silt over the years
to the point that nearly all of the silt from the river, during normal
water levels, is diverted down th yoming Canal.

I want to insert this statement. This was e we put this dam in,
to divert the river: The silt and sand inflow into the district canals is
occurring at a faster rate than the di t is able to remove it. The
district has constructed a floating pump barge to'remove the silt, to-
gether with the use of its other heavy equiprient, but still the silt
problem continues. L ' :

The district has been required to allocate a substantial portion of its
annual operation and maintenance budget to fight this problem. Our

s have been moderately successful in this'area but this does not
prevent the sand and silt from entering into the. irrigation system. at
our diversion point. ‘

The answer to our silt problem seems to be a desilting works built
into the system with control gates at the diversion dam. These control
gates should be electrified to allow faster regulation during sluicing
operations. . : RER ' e

I sincerely appreciate the opportunity of appearing before this
committ L

Thank you. i '

I believe the:attachmeiit ‘containg each individual’s investment in
tiles. ;
(The document referred to follows:)
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MIDVALEIRRIGATION: DISTRICT
TILE DRAIN ‘PURCHASES BY INDIVIDUAL MIDVALE WATER ‘USERS

: » Amount paid by

Namé,ot,wé,tér user b ¢ Estimated footage water user for
i i : tile drains

. ‘Jdck Cardwell. .. - { $710.60
2. Gabriel-Larsen. . - . 1,822.76
. Esther and Fred L 561. 00
.- 660,11
.- Jdke Griffin_
. Harold Rebideau
Ivan D. White_
. Paul Christensen
. Carroll Riggs. .
1. 'W. A.:Davison-

. .Harvey Stone._
.'Chartes Hayen

i+ Howard Dewey _ .
. Arno Huenefeld

.'Ralph Stowe. -
. Herbert T. Bur
35. Merle M. Mills._
s Stanley. Huffman.
. Roy J.-Eells.
iGeorge Pinge
.. ‘Hight Bros 564. 00
fig 12, 500. 00

Sl 100,683 55,806, 03
to date_. [ < 7,189.97

o e2,0%.00

Senator Hanson. Thank you very much, Mr, Anglen.' I want to
compliment you on a very excellent statement. I think you have called
the committee’s attention to some important facts that it must have
in order to.make considerate judgment on this piece of legislation, and
you have added to that understanding and knowledge.

‘Mr. Welty, you are next. :

Mr, Werry. Mr Chairman and members of the committee, my name
is Carl Welty and I live on a farm near Pavillion, Wyo. I am a member
of the board of commissioners of the Midvale Irrigation District. I
have been a farmer on the Midyvale portion of the Riverton project
since 1938—a period of 29 years. I have served as commissioner of the
Midvale Irrigation District for nine continuous years.

One of the pressing problems facing the Midvale Irrigation Dis-
trict today is the urgent need for canal and lateral lining and struc-
ture repair and replacement. Part of the irrigation distribution sys-
tem on the Midvale portion of the Riverton project was constructed
in the 1920’
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Construction materials and methods conformed to the best engi-

1 ards of that day, but we now know that siich methods and

e not stood the test of time. In the older sections of the

are faced with obsolescence and deterioration’ of many

S , and much of the early canal and lateral lining needs to be
replaced or repaired. Ly SO T e

Frost action, cloudbursts, other elimatic conditions and. just, old
age have damaged these old structures and canal and lateral linings.
Because of these old and inadequate structures, Midvale has a. con-
tinual repair problem and a very high maintenance cost to.absorb.
~In this day and age when it is so important to beneficially use all
available water, it is a shame to admit the loss or waste of this valuable
resource,  Nevertheless, old and inadequate structures and unlined
canal and laterals cause a tremendous water loss. The Midvale Irriga-
tion District has lost 830,251 acre-feet of water through seepage and
evaporation from 1962 through 1966. This is a startling statement, but
itissadly true. RIS ‘ e

-Tn 1966, the Midvale Irrigation District diverted 328,116 acre-feet
of water from the Wind River at Diversion Dam, Only 124,012 acre-
feet was actually delivered to the farms .in the Midvale Irrigation
District. This is a water loss of 204,104 acre-feet through the irriga-
tion distribution system as a result of seepage and evaporation. . |

Approximately two:thirds of the. water. diverted from:the Wind
River into the irrigation system was lost, before it got to the farms in
1966. Much of this loss, of course, is caused by evaporation but it:is
estimated that the watenloss could be reduced. 38 percent to 52 percent
if the canal and laterals were lined andif the structures did not leak:.

The board of commissioners of the Midvale.Irrigation District has
been acutely aware of this water loss and we have prepared.a. table
showing the actual amount of water diverted, from the Wind River
into the irrigation distribution system at Diversion Dam, the. amount

cre-feet of wateractually delivered to the Midvale farmsand the
amount of water loss due to seepage and evaporation. These figures
r the years 1962 through 1966. I would like to have this water loss
table entered into the record at.the end of my statement. R

In addition to the water loss problem, the lack of proper canal and
lateral lining and leaky structures aggravate the seep problems in the
district, rendering many irrigable acres unproductive. ,

The irrigation distribution system that serves the Midvale Tirigas
gation District transports water over many miles in order to serve over
45,000 irrigable acres within the district. The district maintains 54.64
miles of main canals and 223.37 miles of laterals for a total of 278.01
miles in the entire system. v g

There are 335 structures along the main eanals and there are a total
of 8,530 structures located along the laterals. It has been estimated
that the cost of canal and lateral lining: and structure repair and
replacement in the district would run approximately $4.5 million.
This protective work needs to be started assoon as possible..

The upper-end of the ir ion distribution system is known as the
Wyoming Canal First Division. It begins at Diversion Dam where the
water from the Wind River is diverted into the Wyoming Canal. At
Diversion Dam itself, all 10 gates of the dam-need lagging and should




90

have their speed increased.’ There is 1 mile of/concrete lining on
Wyoming Canal that needs to be repaired. In this area there are some
ald Wooden turnouts which: need replacing’ with conerete structures.
The conerete ‘chute at Pilo titte powerhou% ‘néeds to be replaced
with a cori¢rete pipe: £

The area known as Sand Butte is a high seep area and needs exten-
sive Tateral*lining. Another high seep area is found along ‘the Pilot

canal frof Twm Bridges to the Lost Wells Butte area, This stretch

involves 20.2 iniles of Pilot ¢anal, of :which 188 miles is already lined.
The balance of the canal should be lined, and there are a number of
wooden" weirs in the area that should’ be replaced with - concrete
structures.

On the Main caml and laterals, there are 15 drops that need replac-
ing and 12 new headgates are needed. The balance of the Pavillion main
neads to be lined with concrete. Along the 5-mile laterals, 17 new drops
are needed. The district has installed nihe concrete headwalls in some
of the drops to keep them together for another 2 or 3 years. This was

a temporary measure. At leéast 15 new turnouts are needed and 13

weirs are sunk and néed replacing.
" Following down Pilot canal through Missouri Valley and Hidden
Valley, there are 82:6 miles of laterals and 10 miles of these laterals
have been lined. In this atea;the Pilot Canal is 8.3 miles long. Four
miles of the'canal have been lihed and the balarice needs lining very
badly!'In the Lot Wells Butte ax‘ea, £ imiles of lining is c,erlous]v
needed and 10 headgate need to be replaced:’

This is' a high' séep areéa and cor e hnmcr would return several
hundred acres o d #hto: production.”In ‘the Sand Gulch area, at
i i fihlg is Heeded and séveral major structures are in
he:need of rep 27:0.D. lateral in this area loses more water
thmﬁ hideep than iny other ditch in the entire project.

general statement bf the conditions of thecanal, laterals, and

ructures on 'the Midvale Trrigation District is very (_renera] biit does

poiiit ot the extént of the need for pl'otective work in the district S
soon as possible;

My many yearsias a farmer on the Riverton project and my service
as a member of theboard of commissio f the: Midvale Irrigation
District; I beligve, qualify me to'rende inion and make some ob-
servatlons about this agricultural area. First of all, the first and second
di s of the Riverton project which are: mcluded in‘the Midvale

o i ve proyen to be'good farming areas. !

The farmers on Midvale produced:cr ops: mlued at $2 ;825,115 in 1966
and $ince the begmnmv of pr()]ect ope) atlon% in 1‘)20, ln produced
crops valued at per irri
gated acre in 196

our area.

The Midvale Irrlgatlon le‘m ict lns pro 1 its ability to raise crops,
meet its repayment obligations to the Government and make an ade-
quate living for appro‘nm%‘re]y 870 farm families. Secondly, if we ob-
tain.timely assistance to air ‘and complete the 11'1 atlon:system,
we can continue to be a productive agr lcu]tuml area in the future.

Thank you.

(The attachment referred to follows )
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WATER LOSS FROM ‘DIVERSION' POINT-TO MIDVALE FARMS

/| Totdl acré-feet of water!” ' -~ Total acre-feet of water . - Canal and lateral losses due
Year diverted from Wind River ' delivered to Mldvale Farms  to seepage and evaporation
at diversion dam

R T L o S LI T S S AL T

227,072 i 131,981
7781062 ' 171,801
) 137,514

184, 851

328,116 : ; 124,012 » 204,104

Note: Total acre-feet of water loss due to seepage and evaporation, 1962 through 1966, 830,251,

Senator Hansen. Thank you very much, Mr. Welty. You have lived
in this area and farmed it for just about 20 years, almost two decades.

Mr. Werry. Yes.

Senator Hansex., Well, your intimate knowledge of it is obvious
from your statement, and I want to think you for the contribution you
have made.

‘Next, I think we ought to hear h om Mr. Ldvmrd L. Bogacz, member
of the board.

Mr. Boeacz: Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name is
Edward L. Bogacz of Pavillion, Wyo. I am a commissioner of the
Midvale Irrlcratlon District and I am also a water user on the Riverton
reclamation pro]ect I am a veteran of World War IL Incidentally, if
I may I might mention that my drawing number. was 168 so there were
168 vetemns ahead of me in the drawing. There were quite a number
of veterans in that drawmo as I remember ity Somewhere around 500,
I believe. . :

Senator; HAN’SEN ‘Is that right?

. Mr. Bosacz. I missed drawing a homestead on the pr()] ject. on 1ny reé-

rn from military, s e, I am mar and I have five daughters. I
own 280 acres of farmland in the Midvale Irrigation District and T
own an additional 900 acrés in the district near Ocean Lake which is
used for livestock pasture.

;. L would like to explain that. It may raise a question as to how I can
owu that much. land in the Midvale district with the 160-acre limita-

on. A lot of this land is marginal land. Around Ocean Lake, on
the south side of Ocean Lake, it is subirr igated. It has been taken out
of the ONM class of the Midvale Irrigation District, and ther efore itis
leased as gr zing nd.: ‘

I own approsamately 50 black angus cows, plus 700 ewes, My us‘ual
crops are sugarb hay, and grain. With this size operation; 1 am
getting 1]0110 satjsfactorily, but there is little opportunity for expan-
sion and increased income.

When the 81 farm units on third division were advertised for tem-
porary permits by the Bureau of Reclamation on March 9, 1965, I was
extremely interested. This was an opportunity for me to devers ty
and t nd my operation. I was familiar with the quality of the

land on.third division since I have lived in this are for most of my life

and I have been farming on the project since 1937, Many of my nelgh-
bors on Midvale were as pleased as I was to see these lands on third
division advertised by the Bureau for temporary leasing.

All of the 81 farm units were snapped up by Midv ale farmers and
the bidding on these units was competitive and spirited. Every unit
that was advertised was leased: The successful bidders paid a total of
$78,815 for agricultural permits on these third division lands for 1 year.




This figure included the necessary charge for water delivery to the
irrigable lands. : .

I was one of the 33 successful bidders and I leased the Alex Weitzel
unit No: 30 for $891.20.

Senator HanseN. ‘May I interrupt a moment, Mr. Bogacz, to ask
you: Do you know whif the water cost per acre is on these leased
acres? : : o

Mr, Boeacz. Four dollars per acre for:

Senator Haxsen. For 1 year, for one season?

Mr. Bocacz. That is right, Mr. Chairman. That entitled you to 3
aere-feet of water. et

Senator Haysex. Thank you.

Mr. Bocacz. After the first year, leases on 12 units were not renewed
by the original permittees and these farms were readvertised for lease
for 1966. These units were leased immediately for $9,360 for 1 year,
- which was actually $2,970 more than the original lease price. ‘

_After the second year, 19 units were not renewed and were adver

ised. for lease for the year 1967. A total of $22,071 was bid for 18 of

the advertised units in 1967, This is'an average of $11.30 per irrigated
acre for the'land and whater charges. The Bureau of Reclamation has
received from' the permittees over. a 8-year leasing period, 1965
through 1967, the sum of $239,694 for lease rentals and water charges
from the pernittees. e : : _

At this time, if T may, T wou ke 'to énter into'the record three
exhibits showing statistics of the dgricultural permits for third ‘divi-
sion lands for the yeais 1965, 1966, and 1967. : : ey

Senator Hansen. Without objection, they will be receiyed. " ' ¢

Mr, Bogacz. These exhibits show the original owner of the' third

division units, the successful ‘hiddérs in each of the ‘respective years
of the lease period, the number of irrigated ‘acres in each unit, the
amount bid as annual rental for the unit, the amount of the annual
water payment for the unit, and the total”amount paid by each ‘stic-
cessful bidder. . : : pir

The Midvale farmers proved what they thought of the third divi-
sion land when they paid $269,694 in cash for agricultural permits
on these lands for the 8-year period. They also proved that thegse
lands were actually worth the lease rental.

© Asan’example, I raised 22 acres of beets; which made 13 tons'tothe
acre in 1965 on my third division lease, despite the fact that the grow-
ing season was cut short by an early September snow and freeze.

Myhay in 1965 made 3 tons to the acre, and barley went 110 bushels
to the acre. I was also able to winter my Angus cows on pasture on
the lease. '

In 1966, I wintered 50 head of Angus cows for 4 months and in
1967 I wintered 600 head of ewes for 3 months. So, some of these third
division lands are fit for sustained irrigation agriculture and will
make economic units. The farmer must diversify his operation and
have experience to be successful. I have actually proved that the land
is worth saving—and T am no exception. '

The other 33 permittees were generally successful, too: I would like
to enter into the record at this time an exhibit which shows the overall
production records of the third division agricultural permits for the
years 1964, 1965, and 1966. These total production figures show that
$1,042,062 of crops were produced, and prove that these third division
lands are capable of tremendous agricultural production.
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Senator HanseN. That may be received.

Mr. Boeaocz. The Midvale farmer knows the value of these third
division landsand has actually shown by performance that these lands
are suitable for sustained irrigated farming. Not all of the 25,000
acres of third division are fit for productlon, but a selective plan
could develop approximately 30 diversified farming units that would
be good economic units to support a farm family today.

Or, perhaps, productive area on the third division could be offered
for sale in smaller parcels to give the Midvale farmers supplemental
lands in addition to his pre%ent operations. This supplemental land
could allow the expansion for the crowded operator and provide ad-
ditional land for the coming generation.

A tentative farm unit layout has been suggested to accomplish these
objectives and I would like to enter this layout, with an accompany-
ing map, in the record at this time. This exhibit, and the accompanying
map show that 30 farm units could be set up in third division using
the land equivalent of 160 acres of class 1 land as provided in the
legislation now being considered by this committee.

T would like to enter that map into the record.

Senator Hansen. Without objection, it may be received.

Mr. Bogacz. Another very important fact that the leasing program
on third division pointed out was that substandard performance by
the original owners—generally those who obtained relief from the
act of March 10, 1964—could very well have been a factor in third
division’s poor showma which led up to the buy-out legislation. The
yields obtained and the pastures provided during this 3-year leasing
program has proven that good third division lands in the hands of
experienced, competent farmers can be as productive as the lands in
the Midwvale Irrigation District.

We do not wish the committee to believe that all of those who ob-
tained relief from the act of March 10, 1964, were all inexperienced
and substandard farm operators. On the contmry, there were eight
good third divisions farmers who purchased Midvale farms after they
sold their third division farms back to the Government.

Twelve third division farmers also owned Midvale farms at the
time of the buy-out and continue to own and/or operate their Midvale.
farms successfully. For the record, I would like to introduce an exhibit
which ligts in detail the names of 20 farmers who benefited from the
third division buy-out but who still own and/or operate Midvale farms:.

I would like to enter into the uecord if I may, Mr. Chairman,
names of the 20 farmers who are still in Midvale and will benefit by
the buy-out.

Senator Hawsen. Without objection, it may be received.

Mr. Bocacz. This leasing program is a proven success despite the
fact that these permittees knew that their leases were only for thres
growing seasons.

The leasing program has proved to be profitable to the Bureau of
Reclamation as well as to the permittees. Over the 3-year period it has

694, in rental income and water charges, while paying
e $26,895.91 for ration and maintenanc for the cai-
endar year 1()66, and $23 . ,
for a total of $50,428,17. The net proceeds - 3¢ 3, less costs
of operation and maintenance in 1965, rej nt surplus funds to
the Bureau by virtue of the third division leasing program to date.
91-586—68——7




On the other hand, the leasing program has some bad effects that
should not be overlooked. The lands have been withdrawn from
the county tax rolls. County government and school districts have
suffered. Buildings have been unoculpled vandalized, deteriorated,
unimproved, and subjected to unusual wear and tear. "The land has
suffered because temporary permittees will not properly fertilize or
preserve land for sustained use. Proper farming methods of crop
rotation cannot be practiced. Weed control is minimal. The appli-
cation and waste of water tends to be excessive on temporary leased
lands. ‘

In short, the permittees naturally do not treat these lands in the
manner vt)hey treat their own deeded lands.

As a result, the real loser is the Government. Its. total investment
represented in the construction cost of the irrigation system and
in the appropriations required to underwrite the buy-out program is
being placed in ever-increasing jeopardy. The value of the land and
1mpr0vements is decreasing at an alarming rate. The longer the
Government waits to sell these lands, the 0‘1(‘1(’61‘ the loss will be.

se lands and improvements should be sold by the Government
while they still have value.

The legislation now being considered seeks to authorize the re-
turn of these third division lands to private ownership. We can
assure you that the Midvale farmers stand ready today to purchase
these lands at a fair price.

I would like to enter into the record at this time a total of 17 let-
ters addressed to the Midvale Irrigation District by Midvale farmers
who have expressed a desire for purchasing these third division units
if-and when they are offered for sale by the Government.

I would like, if I may, Mr. Chairman; to read one or two of the
letters I have here. I think it would be of interest.

(The material follows:)

RivErTON, WYO., November 27, 1967.

MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Commiissioners and Manager:

This is a letter of intent, at which time legislation and other obstacles are
settled asto the disposition of Third Division land.

“. T am vitally interested in purchasing a unit at a fair price, which would be
large enough to be economically feasible in the face of the present trend of
mechanization in agriculture.

‘We have farmed Third Division land in North Portal for the past five years.
We. are satisfied that it is good land -and will produce with land on Midvale,
taking into: consideration, that it has not been out of sagebrush very many years.

Last year we leased Units 70-74-75-77 and intend to renew our leases for
another year,

We have ‘had a sound operation on this land and believe that the Midvale
commissioners- and local Bureau of Reclamation officials are aware  of this
fact. '

I feel that to ‘abandon Third Division land would be a gross injury to the
people of Midvale, and the state of Wyoming and the United States. The invest-
ment, will be redeemed by the land if given a chance.

Third Division land has for the past five years given me and my family, the op-
portunity to get enough land leased to make a profitable operation, this would
not have been possible if we had been limited to Midvale land.

This land returned to private ownership will produce much better, than it
has under the short term lease.

We would welcome the opportunity to acquire land in Third Division.

Sincerely yours,
ROBERT J. RUMERY.
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Senator Hansen. Thank you very much, Mr. Bogacz. Do you have
other letters to read ? They will all be entered into the record.

Mr. Boeacz. I would like to enter these into the record. :

Senator Haxsex. Without objection, they will all be received and
entered into the record.

(The letters referred to follow :)

PAvVILLION, WYO.

DeAr Sir: I am interested in purchasing a farm in north Pavillion area. In
specific the place joining me on the north across the 5 mile creek.
Sincerely,
ELLEN WILLIAMS.

NovEMBER 18, 1967.
DEeAR Sirs: I am interested in purchasing land on the third division of the
Riverton project. i
I'now have the lease on unit No. 18, and it has worked out fine for me.
‘WooprRow McCOWN.

PAvVILLION, WYO., November 21, 1967.
BOARD oF COMMISSIONERS,
Midvale ation District,
Pavillion, Wyo.

GENTLEMEN : I hope that you are successful in your attempt to consolidate
the Midvale Irrigation District with the Third Division.

I have leased three parcels of land on the Third Division from the Bureau of
Reclamation for the past three years and the land has produced a good crop
each year.

I have two sons and two sons in law helping farm our land on Midvale and
the Third Division, as I intend to purchase land in the Third Division if it i
made available. :

Yours truly,
RICHARD H. PATTISON.

NovEMBER 25, 1967.
BUREAU OF RECLAMATION.

DeAr Sir: Being a leasee on Third Division and having ‘the experience in
working with the soil and producing the crops I have. I am very well satisfied
with my operation over there;

I think these farms have a place in producing crops as they were intended
for.

I am interested in purchasing -one of the units on third Division when they
are available to be purchased.

Sincerely,
Epwarp 1. BoGACz.

NOVEMBER 24, 1967,
BoARD oF COMMISSIONERS MIDVALE TRRIGATION.

DeAr Sir: I have a son that is in the farming business and I am interested
in purchasing more land at such time the Third Division is resold;
Rarepa C. HUNT.
NoOVEMBER 22, 1967.
DrAr Sie: I am interested in buying a portion of the Third Division land
when it is available.
I lease the C. L. Blair place and know that the land will produce;
CHARLES B, ZEFFERS.

NovEMBER 20, 1967,

DEAR S1R: Iam interested in buying some land in the third division of Midvale
Irrigation District. I have a son that is farming with me and we need more land.

HEZzRA STEENBOCK.
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NOVEMBER 24, 1967,
BoARD OF COMMISSIONERS MIDVALE IRRIGATION.
Dear Sik: I have a son that in the farming business and I am interested in pur-
chasing more land at such time the Third Division is resold.

JEARLD WILIEVER.
P

MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pavillion, Wyo., October 20, 1967.
MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pavillion, Wyo.

Dear Sies: I understand that provided a bill Midvale is interested in, goes
through the Senate this year, the 3rd Division lands are to be sold back into
private ownership.

I would like to inform you when this land is sold, I am very much interested
in purchasing a unit.

Sincerely yours.
. U. A. FRIEND,
Midvale Water User.

RIVERTON, WYO., Novembe
COMMISSIONERS OF MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pawvillion, Wyo.

GENTLEMEN : At fhe present time I have unit 51 leased on the third division
and have been notified that I can renew the lease for another year which I
plan to do.

After farming in that area this past year, I feel that there is opportunity to
develop productive operations in that area and I hope that the proper legis-
lation will be passed that will allow these units to be purchased.

My son and I have a nice herd of angus cows and we hope to be able to
purchase proposed unit No. 17 so that we can increase our herd. My son is in
his second year at college and is taking a course in agriculture. He has several
head of registered angus cows and is very much interested in expanding the
operation. It is for this reason that I am writing you at this time as I feel that
unit 17 offers the possibilities for a good livestock set-up and I hope that I will
have the opportunity to purchase this unit and make it into a productive and
worthwhile operation.

Sincerely yours,

KENNETH, Riverview Route.

MiDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRIOT,
Pavillion, Wyo., October 20, 1967.
MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pawillion, Wyo.

DuAR Sirs: I understand that provided a bill Midvale is interested in, goes
through the Senate this year, the 3rd Division lands are to be sold back into
private ownership.

T would like to inform you when this land is sold, I am very much interested
in purchasing a unit.

Sincerely yours,
’ EARL W. ANGLEN,
Midvale Water User.

PAvILLION, WYO0., November 23, 1967.
U.S. BUREAU OF RECLAMATION,
4 Division Irrigation Project,

GENTLEMEN : This letter is to ad you that I am. interested in retaining
tracts on the third division irrigation project, which I now hold under farm lease
from’ the Bureau of Reclamation. In the event the government decides to sell
these lands, I would like the opportunity to exercise any preferential rights to
purchase, which may be vested in me, under said farm leases.

I am especially interested in a purchase should the units be enlarged to in-
clude enough additional lands to make them economically self-sustaining.

Yours very truly,
HARL STULTZ.
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PAvVILLION, WYO., November 15, 1967.

DEAR Sirs : This letter is to express my interest and intention in purchasing
one or more of the. present units I am operating on in ‘the Third Division
project.

I feel an operator can make a profitable living on units of 300 acres or more
with proper management and adequate irrigation water for the types of soil
and t n on these units.

Prior to Government purchase I feel many of these units were abused and
mismanaged, especially in regards to irrigation practices.

The project can be a tremendous asset to the States economy because of in-
creased yields and returns per acre in comparison to older and existing projects.

Some of my main concerns at this time are; a guarantee of adequate water for
irrigation at a reasonable costs, a feasible repayment schedule for opertion
and construction costs, a true and comparable appraised valuation on the units
and the possibility of being included under the Missouri River Basin project

in the near future.
KeENNETH W, HIGHT.

MiIDVALE IRRIGATION IDISTRICT,
Pavillion, Wyo., October 20,
IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
n, Wyo.

DeAR SirRs: I understand that provided a bill Midvale is interested in, goes
through the Senate this year, the 8rd Division lands are to be sold back into
private ownership. )

I would like to inform you that when this land is sold, I am very much
interested in purchaging a unit.

Sincerely yours,
FRED ANGLEN,
Midvale Water User.

RIVERTON, WYO., October 17, 1967.
MipVALE IRRIGATION DISTRIQT,
Pawvillion, Wyo.

DeAR SiRs: This letter is to inform you that I am interested in purchasing a
plot of land in the Third Division when they are made available. After looking
the available land over, I am most interested in plot numbers 17, 18, 27, or 28.

Very truly yours,
Lroyp DECHERT.

OCTOBER 16, 1967.
COMMISSIONERS, MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pavillion, Wyo.
DeaAr Sir: This is to be considered to be a letter of intent to move back to

n

‘Wyoming upon release from the Navy in December 1968.

I would like to have this letter entered as my choice of selection of various
units of the 3rd Division that I understand will be put up for sale in the
future. Units 16, 18, 27 and 28 are units that I would be interested in purchasing.

Very respectfully,
DaLe D. DECHERT.

Mr. Boeacz. The Midvale Irrigation District stands ready today to
include these lands within its boundaries once they are returned to
private ownership. The irrigation system of canals and laterals stand
ready today to continue to carry water into the irrigable areas of the
third division.

We sincerely request that this committee favorably consider this
legislation.

(The attachments referred to follow :)
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RIVERTON PROJECT, WYOMING—AGRICULTURAL PERMITS FOR 3D DIVISION LANDS

Original-owner

Mae Rhodes.
Alex Weitzel.
Ed Blankensh
Robert Rohn_

Caroll Riggs
Theodore Gies. -

Barquin=: p
Eugene Tolman.
Gordon Harris
Chester Fike.
William Wall
Alex Weitze
Harry Waug|
Clapp-Fike_
Wayne Wils
Merl Rhodes
Bell-Ballard

Walter Boehm
Joe (éhemick.
__do

A.J. i
Theodore H.
Raymond Long.
Kenneth Heald.

Ferguson-Talbotf
Erhart-Chaney.

Henry Barrett.
Edward Marlatt_

Neal Tufi

Mark Gudmundsen.
Ray Guthridge-
Richard Hickl
Neal Tuft._
Merrill Smith
DeLorme Lloyd
Harvey Maugha
Russell Maughan_
Grant Butler.
Clayton Lon
Merrill Smi
Matghan Bros.
Grant Butler.
Andrew Blase
Grant Butler.
Coleman.Lease
Frank Hollopeter.
Public land...

B. Wilkinson.
Marvin West.
LaDell Harrison
Trook-Riggs.
Alfred Trook
Allen Talbott.
Keith Edwards.

1965

Successful bidder

-Lawrence Huelle.

Tobert Runner_
-do__.:

.‘A. Stear
Ralph Stowe..
Gaylord Whitt. .
Woodrow McCow

Lawrence Huell
Edward Bogacz.
Richard Pattiso
Russell Locker-

_--do_.
Lawrence Huelle.
Robert Brunk_ .
l.awn;jence Huelle

Paul Christensen.
Alex Eckhardt._
Robert Runner.

Gordon Maxson...
Maurice Davis_

Irrigated
acres

Amount
bid

$140.00
70.00
20. 00
130.00
160. 00
500. 00
150. 00
500..00
600. 00

500, 00
110.00

110, 00
320,00

130,00
40000
225. 00
2,000,100

200.00
950. 00
2,450, 00
1,750.00
175. 00
000.

220,00

Water
payment

$544, 40

Total paid




Unit

No.
78
79
80
81

€000~ OY T 5 GO =

‘Nels Ballard_
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RIVERTON PROJECT, WYOMING—AGRICULTURAL PERMITS FOR 3D DIVISION. LANDS—Continued

1965—Continued

Original owner Successful bidder Irrigated - Amount Water
acres bid payment

Harold. Capellan.. L 89.9 $100. 00 $359,60
Carroll Riggs.. ..0. White. 108.3 400, 00 433,20
K. & H. Edwards_ d - 144,3 160. 00 577.20
C.-Mauersberger_ 301.3 3, 500. 00 1,205.20

8,311.5 41,435.00 33,111.20

Mae Rhodes. X X $544. 40
Alex Weitzel. d X . 00 280.00
Ed Blankenship_. .,
Robert Rohn. --do._.

Lawrence Huelle.

Robert Runner

S. A, Locke..

Scott Ratliff_ Gaylord ). Whitt.
H. A. Stearns.
Ralph Stowe....
Gaylord J. Whitt.
Woodrow McCown.

Gordon-Harris_ Kenneth Hight. _

Chester Fike -d

William Wall_

Alex Weitzel.

Harry Waugh

Clapp-Fike . High

Wayne Wilso Herbert T. Burden_

Merl Rhodes._ Ralph Stowe_.

}Raymond Ly

Art Rohn___
Leonard Kosmiskl
- Richard Pattison_
John Longfellow-
Charles Pince__
Gregerson-Pince. Richard Pattison.
David Pince_ Lawrence Huelle_
Alex Weitzel.
Charles Pinc
Owen Gregerso
Walter Boehm.
Joe Chernick-
Joe Chernick -
Chernick-Wilson_
A. J. Jarnagin..
Theodore H. Gies
Raymond Long.
Kenneth Heald_
Aubrey Trawee
W. H. Roland...
Frank Brunner.
Ferguson=Talbott.
Erhart-Chaney.
Robert Barrett.
Henry ‘Barrett. .
Edward Marlatt
Delbert Edwards_

Mark Gudmundsen_ Alex Eckhardt.
Ray Guthridge_ - . Elmer Portlock
Richard Hicklin --..do

.+.DeLorme Lioyd

Harvey Maughan.
Russell Maughan_
Grant Butler.

LeRoy Long.
Grant Butler- Leonard Kos . 3
Andrew Blas LeRoy Long._. . 468, 80
Grant Butler. Leonard Kosmi . 511.20

Coleman Lease. B
Frank Hollepeter. . Lewis Tarver. . 1,600.00 - 1,006, 80

Total paid

$459.°60
833.20
737.20
4,705.20

74,546.20

$684. 40

2,606. 80




1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
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RIVERTON PROJECT, WYOMING—AGRICULTURAL PERMITS FOR 3D DIVISION LANDS—Continued

0
Marvin West.
LaDell Harrison
B. Wilkinson.
Marvin West.
LaDell Harrison
Trook-Rigg
Alfred Trook.
Allen Talbott
Keith Edward:
Harold Capellan_.
Carroll Riggs_ -
K. & H. Edwards_
C. Mauersberger.

Subtotal

Keith  Blankenship’s

1966—Continued

Successful bidder Irrigated

acres

59.5
152.1

Maurice A. Dav
Robert C. Pei
L. 0. White X
I 144.3
301.3

8,810.3 46,770.00 3524120 82,0120

33 permittees, 81 permits; gross acres, 24,987.31.

Mae Rhodes.
Alex Weitzel .
Ed Blankensh
Robert Rohn_
Henry-Spears
Carroll Riggs.
Theodore Gie

Charles Pince_.
Gregerson-Pince
David Pince..
Alex Weitzel.
Charles Pince..
Owen Gregerso
Walter Poehm._
Joe Chernick
--..do_.
Chernick-Wilson
A. J. Jarnagin_.
Theodore H. Gies_
Raymond Long_
Kenneth Heald_
Aubrey Traweek.
W. H. Roland

136.1
70

re
Robert Runner_
Lawrence Huell
Robert Runner.
Gaylord J. Wh

H. A. Stearns (
Charles E. Jeffers
Gaylord J. Whitt._
Woodrow McCown
Kenr:jeth Hight

~do__.

nef
Herbert T. Burde
Ralph Stowe._
Raymond L

Louis Johnson.
Earl Stultz
oo-do_._.
Lawrence Huelle
Robert Brunk- -
Lawrence Huelle.

24.6
122.1

Amount
bid

$60. 00
- 600. 00
950. 00

160. 00
3,5500. 00

46,770. 00

Water
payment

$238.00
608. 40

577.20
1,205.20

408. 80

35, 650. 00

$140. 00
70.00
20,00

60.
310,00
110, 00
320.00

$544. 40
0. 0

Total paid

$298. 00

737.20
4,705.20

408.80
82, 420. 00

$684. 40

208. 40
808. 40
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RIVERTON;:PROJECT; WYOMING—AGRICULTURAL PERMITS :FOR 3D DIVISION :SANDS-~Continued

1967—Continued

Original owner

Successful bidder Irrigated

Amount
acres d

Water
payment

Total paid

i ;

Frank Brunner.
Ferguson-Talbott:
4 Erhart-Chane!
-Robert Barret
Henry Barrett
Edward Marla

Ray Guthridge.
Richard Hicklin
Neal Tuft___
Merrill Smith
Delorme Llyod.
Harvey Maughan_
Russell Maughan.
Grant Butler-

Maughan. Bro
Grant Butler.
Andrew Blase
Grant Butler.
Coleman Lease_
Frank Hollopeter.
Public land._

LaDell Harrison
B. Wilkinson.
Marvin West.
LaDell-Harrison
Trook-Riggs_
Alfred Troo
Allen Talbott
Keith Edward
Harold Capelian
Carroll Riggs- -
K. & H. Edwards.
C. Mauersberger.

Subtotal

Keith Blankenship's home

place.

Lawrence Huelle-
Charles M. Jones.
Kenneth Paskett.
W. F. Brown_

Kosmiski. -
LeRoy Long.
Leonard Kosmiski
LeRoy Long.___. ..
Leonard Kosmiski. .

1, 600. 00
60. 00

Note: 80 permits, 34 permittees; gross acres, 24,967.31.

1964 :
Gross crop value

Average value per irrigated acr

1965 :
Gross crop value

Average value per irrigated a

1966

Gross crop value_._

Average value per irrigated acre...

577.20
1,205, 20

rton project, 3rd Division—Overall production. records

2,606.80

298.00
1,208 40
1,537.60

702. 00
2,574.80

360. 60
2,105. 60
1,604, 40
2,195, 60
1,224.00
7049.20

459, 60

833.20

737.20
8,705.20
78, 086. 20

$265, 356

46. 72

337, 911
43.02

438, 795
51. 98

Total gross crop value, 1964-66___ ___ LRIt [ A 1, 042, 062
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30-DIVIS|ON TENTATIVE FARM UNIT LAYOUT, MAR: 18, 1966-CUNDER PRESENT CONDITiONS)’

Unit No. Class2 - . - Class3.. .. - Class4 .. . Total Total in Class 1
‘ ) : irrigable equivalent

-232.7
276.8

5.1
100. 4

Total......*l '3,443.1 2,866.3 2,603.1 - 8,912.5 25,080

3D blVlSlON FARMERS NOW RESIDING ON RIVERTON PROJECT
FARMERS WHO SOLD 3D DIVISION LAND TO GOVERNMENT AND PURCHASED MIDVALE FARM

Farmer: - 3d division unit(s) sold to United States Midvale farm
; : purchased

. Joe Chernick.._ its 34,735, and part of Unit 36. -~ Rudy Neal.
Wayne Wilson.. 20 and part of unit 36 Jack Long.

Ted Geis_...: d 38 Fred Glover.
..Paul Leonhar 25 R. W. Noland

Ed Blankenship. . 3. Earl Gardner.

.. Alex Weitzel . i Gail McCullough.
. Edward Marlatt 7. Glen Bartlett.

. Richard Hicklin._ i .. Clair Best.

PN I W NI

FARMERS WHO SOLD 3D DIVISION LAND TO GOVERNMENT AND CONTINUE TO OPERATE ORIGINAL MIDVALE
: ~ FARM

Farmer 3d division“unit(s) sold to Midvale operation
. United States

.Carroll Riggs Units 6, 79, and 74 Lives on and operates original: Midvale farm, his son,
Dan, purchased Wayne White farm.
.- William S. Wall Unit 16 and part of unit 23 Lives on and.operates original Midvale farm and put
in pump land on Midvale. }
oo Unit42... Continues to live on-and operate Midvale farm.
Unit41. Still [};as Midvale farm.
0.
. Henry Barrett. N Do.
. Richard-Hicklin_. < Unit 52 2--In addition to old place, he kept and still operates
he purchased farm from: Clair.Best.
-« Still owns-and operates Midvale farm.
Still owns Midvale farm.
. Edith Stoops —— i -- Owns Midvale farm; leased to J. Albrandt,
. Paul Leonhard Unit 25, Owns and operates original Midvale farm .in addition
to one he purchased-from R. W. Noland.
. Alex Weitzel Owns and operates original Midvale farm in additiom -
to one purchased from Gail McCullough.

P
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Senator Hansen. Thank you, Mr. Bogacz.

Roy Reid, the project manager. Are you ready to give your state-
ment, sir?

Mr. Rem. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,

My name is Roy Reid. T am the district manager for the Midvale
Trrigation District. I have been employed by the district since August
20, 1965, and I reside at Pavillion, Wyo.

The Riverton reclamation project is a vital segment of the Wind
River Basin which comprises an area of appr omm‘ttelv ,800 square
miles. This area has a population of approximately 28, 000 people The
land within the Riverton pr , represents more than half of the
productive crop land in the Wind River Basin. There are approxi-
mately 250 farm families deriving their livelihood and residing on
the project.

We have an ample supply of good quality water available for the
Riverton projeect. The Wind River above the diversion dam has a
drainage area of approximately 2,000 square miles. The estimated run-
off fmnuallv at Wind River diversion dam is 870,000 acre-fee
water supplyis ample to satisfy all of the appropriated water ri
in the Wind River drainage area.

The Midvale Irmoatlon Dlstmct itself services 46,2446 irrigable
acres with 54.64 nuleq of main irrigation ecanals and 223.37 miles of
laterals. The entire irrigation dlstrlbuhon system on Midvale extends
for a total of 278.01 miles. There are 335 structures in the main canal
system and a total of 3,530 structures serving the lateral system for
the district. Part of the present legislation would involve a i
habilitation and betterment program for the Midvale Irrigation Dis-
trict to repair and replace deteriorated and faulty structures and to
complete the canal and lateral lining that was originally desi
the project and that is so desperately needed at this time. With this
protective program accomplished, the Midvale irrigation system should
prove to be fit for sustained irrigated farming forn many, many years to
come. The lands within Midvale Irrigation District have under
rigorous testing period and have been reclassified several times.
an adequate program of canal lining, drainage constructio:
structure rephcement the Midvale area should continue to be a Vw]u-
able agricultural asset. The cost of rehabilitating Midvale would be far
less than the cost of developing new irrigated farmland a
the Western United States.

In 1961, 377 farms were in operation on the project. There were
44,048 acres of land that were irrigated, with a total gross crop
pr oduction of $2,460,000. This is a gross crop value per acre of $49.70.
In 1966, there were 949 farms in operqhon and 45,547 acres irrigated
with a gross crop value of $2,825,115. This was a gross crop value per
acre of $66 54. Tt can be seen from these figures that in a 5- -year period
the irrigated acres increased 1,499 acres, “while the number of farms
decreased by 128, and the gross crop value increased by . The
gross crop value per acre mcreased by $16 84 in the 5-year pe1 iod.

It is our opinion that the Midvale portion of the project has proven
to be a reliable irrigated farming area with proven productivity and
good prospects for the future.

As manager of the Midvale Irrigation District, I am extremely
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proud of the personnel employed by the district. There are 26 em-
ployees of the distriet, including myself. The average length of service
of the employee is 6 years and 8 months, Nine of the employees have
worked for the district for over 10 years. The list of personnel in-
cludes ditchriders, heavy equipment operators, shop mechanics, weld-
ers, office personnel, and laborers. I would like at this time to insert
in the record a list of personnel of the Midvale Irrigation District as
of September 30, 1967. This list of personnel shows the name, position,
and length of service of each employee of the district.

Senator HanseN. It may be received.

Mr, Rem. In order to adequately operate and maintain an irrigation
district of the size of Midvale, it 1s necessary that the district have a
substantial investrhent in modern equipment. We are pleased to state
that the district has an inventory of transportation and heavy equip-
ment that is adequate and maintain Midvale and third division. »

At this time I would like to enter into the record an inventory ‘of
Midvale’s transportation and heavy equipment.

Senator Hansen. Without objection, it may be received.

Mr. Re. In the last 2 years, Midvale has purchased one new Peter-
bilt tractor and a LaCross lowboy to transport our heavy equipment
throughout the project. Midvale has also purchased one 205 Koehring
backhoe, 34-year capacity, one Hopto truck-mounted backhoe, and
four new International dump trucks, 4-yard capacity. Our equipment
has a net cash value of $131,400. Of course, the purchase, repair, and
replacement of this equipment must come from our annual operating
and maintenance revenues and this item forms a substantial part of
our budget.

Each year the board of commissioners of Midvale are required by
law to submit a budget estimate for the coming year to the District
Court of Fremont County, Wyo. The commissioners determine what
their financial needs will be for the ensuing year and on or before the
first Tuesday of June of each year they will then submit their budget
to the court. ‘

The court fixes a time and place for hearing of objections to the an-
nual report within 30 days after it has been filed. If there are no ob-
jections, the commissioners’ budget will be confirmed and all of the ir-
rigable acres within the district will be assessed their proportionate
share of the annual budget. In the assessments of 1967, each irrigable
acre was assessed $2.75 for a total assessment of approximately
$127,000. . )

Senator HanseN. I want to say that, having taken advantage of Sen-
ator Jordan’s presence here a little while ago, you people have made a
real effort, and I am interested in hearing from each of you, and I will
be here just as long as it takes. But by the looks of the weather, you
may not be too likely to leave very soon anyway. So just proceed as you
choose.

Mr. Reip. All right, sir.

One point I would like to make, Midvale each year has to have an
assessment put on each irrigable acre, and that amounted to $2.75 per
acre. That is the total income to the district of $127,000. '

In addition to the annual assessments, the district derives incomes
from the interest on emergency operation and maintenance of the thir
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division reserve funds required to be maintained by our 1952 repay-
ment contract, water rentals and other miscellaneous sources of in-
come. For the period January 1 to August 81, 1967, the district had
received a total income from these sources of $149,705.46. ‘

In addition, the district has received $23,682.26 through August 31,
1967, for the operating and maintenance of the third division. Further,
the district receives income from work accomplished for water users
on the project and for soil and moisture conservation work on Five
Mile and Muddy Creek areas. The total costs of operating and main-
taining the Midvale Irrigation District, the third division, and per-
forming the other miscellaneous services will run approximately $250,-
000 per year.

On March 21, 1966, Midvale Irrigation District contracted with the
Bureau of Reclamation for the performance of operation and main-
tenance work. on the third division, and the Cottonwood Bench area
for the calendar year 1966. Midvale received from the Bureau the sum
of $26,895.91 by virtue of this contract. In 1967 Midvale continued to
operate and maintain the third division and Cottonwood Bench and
through August 31, 1967 had received from the Bureau for this service
the sum of $23,532.26. ’ ‘

Midvale has received a total of $50,428.17 for the operation and
maintenance work performed on third division and Cottonwood Bench.
This additional activity has been very beneficial to Midvale. The dis-
trict increased its staff by only one part-time office girl and two ad-
ditional ditch riders. Midvale was able to absorb this increased work-
load with the same water master, managerand foreman.

In fact, the additional workload allowed the district to employ their
machinery and equipment and existing personnel on a more efficient
basis. Our operating and maintenance contract with the Bureau of
Reclamation for third division and Cottonwood Bench along with the
soil and moisture conservation work done for the Bureau on Muddy
Creek and Five Mile greatly assist the district in maintaining quali-
fied personnel throughout the year and allows the district to main-
tain 1ts machinery and equipment on good working order.

A major feature of this legislation calls for the Midvale Irrigation
District to be the one district on the entire Riverton project handling
the operation and maintenance. We believe that the operation and
maintenance activities of Midvale and third division should be com-
bined. As we have stated before, Midvale has the management, office
personnel, field force and equipment to do the required work on the
entire Riverton project. Our experience in handling the operating and
maintenance work on third division for two seasons has demonstrated
our ability to perform these combined activities. Incidentally, the ope-
rating and maintenance work on third division in 1966 was done at a
cost to the Bureau of $26,895.91 which was considerably less than the
$32,5600, which was the amount estimated by the Bureau for, this work.

In the past 2 years, I have become acquainted with the third division
irrigation system. It is my opinion that these lands are equipped with
excellent irrigation canals, laterals and drains. The system is presently
workable without a rehabilitation program: The cost of operation and
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maintenance compares favorably with the cost of operation and main-
tenance of the Midvale portion of the project. We have personally in-
spected the third division works many times and we feel that the pres-
ent system as it exists will be good and workable for many years..

In view of our favorable experience in handling the operation and
maintenance of third division and in view of our familiarity with the
third division irrigation system, we strongly recommend that this
legislation be enacted into law which would finally make the entire
Riverton project from diversion dam through first, second;-and third
divisions as integrated and physically related system under irrigation
district. .

Thank you.

(The attachments referred to follows:)

MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT

Transportation. equipment

1947 Dodge Power Wagon
1944 Dodge Weapons Carrierw/Weed Sprayer
1957 THC 4 x 4 Pickup w/Welder

1960 Dodge Pickups—14 T.

1962 Dodge Pickups—% T.

1961 Ford Pickup—14 T,

1952 THC L 190 Tractor w/Winch

1967 IHC Trucks—21% T.

1966 LaCrosse Lowboy

1941 Dodge Power Wagon w/Weed Sprayer
1951 Diamond T Flat Bed—2T. .

1960 Chev. Dump Truck—2% T.

1958 Chev. Dump Truck—214 T.

1947 Diamond T Winch Truck—2 T.

1947 Dodge Wrecker—1 T.
1967 Peterbilt Tractor

1960 Ford w/Weed Sprayer

AN A~

1
1
1
4
2
1
1
4
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
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Heavy equipment

Road Grader, Cat.—Diesel

1948 Road Grader—AW

Bucyrus 15 B Dragline—3%; Cu. Yd.

Osgood Dragline—14 Cu. Yd.

Bucyrus 30 B Dragline—1 Cu; Yd.

D 8 Tractor : :

D 7 Tractor :

Scraper Carryall—12: Cu. Yd.

Scraper Carryall—15 Cu. Yd.,

Hopto Digger, Hydr. T/Mounted

Koehring Backhoe

1951 Gradall-—T/Mounted ‘
IHC Tractor w/Loader & Backhoe! 5 ot :
Fordson Tractor /Attachments (Blade; Post Hole Digger, Mower, Loader)
Chattin Ditcher . ;

4'’ 'Water Pumps

6’ 'Water Pump

114" Water Pump

8’ Diaphragm Pump

2’ Water Pump

Cat. Loader

Concrete Mixer ;

Small Concrete Mixer w/HElec. Motor




Land Plane

Ripper

Jaeger Compressor—A 125
Hobart 8KV A Lite Plant
Mall Universal Elec. Vibrator
Sand Blast Machine

‘Weed Sprayers, Tr./Mounted
Portable Weed Sprayers
Space Heater

Large Propane Weed Burner
Small Propan¢ Weed Burner
1963 Flexible Sewer Rodder
Floating Dredge

Chain Saw

MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT—LIST OF PERSONNEL AS OF SEPT. 30, 1967

" Length of service
Name ’ Position ————— e
Years Months

o

COPICONI = OD S -

. Kenneth Anderson Shop mechanic
Tractor-trailer
Ditchdrider,_

Operator..
..do
Norman Harebo -.do.
Victor.Hughes, Jr. . Foreman.
. Caroline M. Jacques. .
. Jack Manley. . _
. Forest A. Morga
. Judith Morss_
. Leverne Olhei
. Roy R. Reid_.._
. Raymond Roden
. Arthur Rohn_
. Clyde A. Rood..
. Donald Schamber._
. Eugene Schamber.
. Harold L. Six_
. R. L. Smith__
. Geraldine Verm Bookkeeper.
. John Wempen, Jr. Ditchrider
. Jerry White. .

i
PR DOwND -

BNy

Note: Average length of service per employee, 6 years, 8 months.

Senator Hansen. Thank you very much, Mr. Reid.

You have gotten right down to the nuts and bolts in your statement,
calling attention to the day-to-day problem of operation, maintenance,
repairs, so that the economies that surely will result from enlarging this
project can be more clearly portrayed and understood. :

I compliment you on a very excellent statement, and as I said, it will
be reprinted in full in the record, so that all may become aware of and
familiar with what you have said.

Now, Mr. White, you were scheduled at this point. I appreciate the
fact that you have spoken earlier. I gather that you simply switched
places around according to the agenda.

Mr. WaITE. Yes. I have completed my statemént, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Davison is next

Senator Hansen. Allright.
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Mr. Davison. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name is
Gideon W. Davison. I reside on a farm 4 miles north of Riverton, Wyo.
I have spent my entire life in agriculture in the Riverton area and on
the Riverton reclamation project. My father homesteaded 160 acres in
the Missouri Valley in 1906. That was the time of the opening of the
reservation, and we started irrigating this land in 1982, from water
from the Midvale Irrigation District.

My biographical sketch appears on pages 14 and 15 of “Those Re-
markable Men of Midvale.” This was a publication distributed to
members of this committee in 1966,

My brother Willis and I are partners in a livestock and farming
operation. We bought 320 acres in Hidden Valley while it was still in
sagebrush. We pump irrigated this land from the Big Wind River in
1946, 2 years before we received water from the Midvale Irrigation
District. In addition my brother and I are agricultural lessees of
1,034.99 acres of land from the Bureau of Reclamation in the Cotton-
wood Bench area of the Riverton reclamation project. This is our 12th
year for this lease.

The Riverton reclamation project includes more land than the Mid-
vale Irrigation District and the old Third Division Irrigation District.
All of the land east of the third division to the Boysen Reservoir is in-
cluded in the project and is generally known as the Cottonwood Bench
and Muddy Ridge areas.

I am the president of the Cottonwood Bench Association. This asso-
ciation is a group of 17 Midvale farmers who hold temporary agricul-
tural permits in the Cottonwood Bench area of the project. This area
includes 6,078.47 acres. There are 2,796 irrigable acres and 8,282.47
acres of dry land. I would like to introduce a map of the Cottonwood
Bench leases at this time and a schedule showing the names of the 17
permittees, the acreage in each permit, and the amounts paid as rentals
for these permits in 1967. My brother and T have units 17 and 18 leased
as shown on the map and schedule.

Senator Hansen. Without objection, it will be received.

Mr. Davison. When the Bureau experienced difficulties with the
‘third division, they ceased development of the Cottonwood Bench
area. At this point, however, they had completed the entire irrigation
system, except for some drainage work, so that the lands were ready
for agricultural production. In 1955 the Bureau leased this area. to
local Midvale water users for two successive 5-year periods. The leases
were due to expire December 31, 1965, and the Bureau, because of the
uncertainty of the future of the project and the need for drainage,
indicated to the lessees that these agricultural leases would not be
renewed.

The lessees held a meeting in Riverton, Wyo., on January 15, 1965,
and formed the Cottonwood Bench Improvement Association for the
immediate purpose of having their leases renewed beyond December 81,
1965, and ultimately to purchase these leased areas from the
Government.

The association’s first objection has been realized. The Bureau has
issued temporary agricultural permits to the association members for
1966 and 1967 and we have been offered renewals for 1968.

91-586—68 8
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The Cottonwood Bench lessees dre all Midvale farmers who support
the legislation before this committee because this:legislation would
authorize the Bureau to sell these lands and it would-enlarge the pres-
ent acreage limitations. . The land-equivalent formula in this legisla-
tion would put us in a position to purchase these Cottonwood Bench
lands and still retain our Midvale farms.

The Cottonwood Bench lessees want the opportunity to purchase
these lands. We know they are capable of sustained irrigation farming.
My brother and I have raised potato ¢rops on our lease that have run
over 200 sacks to the acre over a 8-year :period. Our lease produces
good crops of hay, corn silage, and grain, providing forage for winter
feeding of our livestock. Other crops grown on these leases are alfalfa
seed, beans, and other small grains. Our land on Cottonwood Bench
has been very valuable to us as a supplement to our overall operation
and I am sure the other lessees consider these lands a profitable part of
their farming units. :

The lessees, over 12 years, have made many improvements:on their
Cottonwood Bench leases—such as many miles of fencing, leveling,
installation of culverts and cattle guards, water wells, and corrals.
Considerable money has been spent in fertilizer and noxious weed
control. The lessees have also paid annual charges to the Bureau of
Reclamation for operation and maintenance for water delivered to
these lands. Theschedule T introduced earlier shows that $11,184 was
paid for operation and maintenance in 1967 which is a typical annual
payment paid by the permittees for the past 12 years.

These improvements and expenditures have been made over and
above the rental payments because the lessees have satisfied themselves
that these lands are productive and economically feasible for agri-
cultural purposes:

As T stated earlier, the drainage work on Cottonwood Bench was
not completed by the Bureau of Reclamation. The association recog-
nizes that some drainage work will have to be done. At the present
time about 550 acres are in need of drainage. We have made an inde-
pendent inquiry into this drainage problem and have determined that
it .could be corrected. Mr. Robert E. Heward, work unit. conserva-
tionist for the Riverton office of the Soil Conservation Service, has
confirmed this finding in a letter to the association dated November 21,
1967. ‘

Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce this letter into the record
at thistime. '

Senator Hansex. Without objection, it may be received.

Mr. Davison. We have investigated:the possibility of constructing
an open drain to serve this area and we believe that such a drain would
cost approximately $40,000. The association further believes that if
the lands were put in private ownership the landowners could con-
struct such a drain in cooperation with the Agricultural Stabilization
and Conservation Service. This agency could share in the construction
of such a drain up to one-half of the cost thereof. We have investi-
oated the possibility of this assistance and have received a letter from
Tvan J. Sackman, office manager, Agricultural Stabilization and Con-
servation Service, dated October 9, 1967, which generally endorses
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this type of a conservation program in cooperation: with private
landowners. :

Mr. Chairman, I would like to insert this letter into the record at
this time. :

‘We believe that these lands on Cottonwood Bench as well as on third
division should be returned to private ownership as contemplated by
this legislation as soon as possible. Obviously, land in private owner-
ship will be better managed and will have higher sustained land use
through proper fertilization, crop rotation, greater weed control, and
other good farming practices.

Everyone would benefit by having these leased lands in private
hands. The greater productivity flowing from private ownership would
increase the taxable wealth thereby benefiting local schools, the Fre-
mont* County, State of Wyoming, and the United States.

The continued agricultural use of third division, Cottonwood Bench,
and Muddy Ridge areas is essential to recreational features of the
area. Lake Cameahwait, commonly known as Bass Lake, is a small body
of water covering approximately 350 surface acres and is located in the
Cottonwood Bench and Muddy Ridge areas of the project. This lake is
located in the lower right-hand corner of the map previously intro-
duced. This lake depends entirely upon irrigation waste return flows
for its water supply, originating, of course, from the project.

Bass Lake is an excellent habitat for rainbow trout with plenty of
natural feed. The lake is well stocked and is a popular fishery the year
around. It also is excellent for boating, water skiing, and picnicking.
The Wyoming Game and Fish Commission is vitally concerned with
the continued agricultural use of the area not only for the preserva-
tion of Bass Lake but for the foliage, potholes, marshes, and drains
resulting from the irrigation system. These features: benefit upland
game birds and waterfowl, thereby creating an excellent area for
hunting. '

I am vice president of the board of directors of the Riverton Valley
Electric: Association, Inc., Riverton, Wyo. I have been a member of the
board of this organization and also a director for 18 years. This rural
electric cooperative provides area coverage for ‘the entire Riverton
reclamation project: The co-op has built Iines throughout the project
and has-94 meter or-member locations on third division alone. The
co-op has constructed 33 miles of line to serve this area. The total in-
vestment is estimated to be $79,430 based upon an average cost of $845
per service. Since the third division buy-out, only 29 locations are still
active and 65 are idle: These idle services represent a loss of annual
revenue to RVEA of $9,400, according tothe co-op’s manager. The in-
vestment in these electric lines has been spent and the co-op is obligated
to repay this expenditure to the United States through the Rural Elec-
triec Administration. The lines are energized. to serve the 29 active loca-
tions. The loss of revenue from the 65 idle meters has caused a great
hardship on the co-op since 1964. Mr. Chairman, I would like to enter
into the record at this time a letter from W.'S. Comings, Jr., manager
of ‘the Riverton Valley Electric A ation, addressed to Midvale
Irrigation District detailing the co-op’s investment and loss-of revenue
resulting from the third division buy-out.
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I have the letter from the manager of the REA sustaining the find-
ings of the Midvale Irrigation District, and I would like to  introduce
that in the record.

Senator Hansen. Without objection, it will be received.

Mr, Davison. Talking about the Wyoming Fish and Game Com-
mission in this way, this is one of the best spots in our area for all-
around sports, fishing and all that, By all means let’s not give that up.
Let’s not let anybody have that. It is close to the lake, close to the high-
way, it is the best tourist attraction that we have in our area.

There are other places where the same thing can be done in the River-
ton project-and should be done, and this $1,100,000 that is to be charged
to recreation, the $50,000 that our State has offered to pay, is just chick-
enfeed in my book for what we could develop on the river project for
hunting and fishing. So let’s not lose that. Let’s keep that. They can
lose us farmers but the) can’t get rid of that.

On behalf of the Cottonw ood Bench Improvement Association and
the Riverton Valley Electric Association, I respectfully request that
this committee favorably consider the Riverton reauthorization

legislation.
Thank you.
(The documents referred to follow:)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
AGRICULTURAL STABILIZATION AND CONSERVATION SERVICE,
Riverton, Wyo., October 9, 1967.
Mr. G. W. DAVISON,
Route 1,
Riverton, Wyo.

DEAR MR. DAVISON : You recently inquired about the status of the Third Divi-
sion lands, in regards to their being eligible for cost-shares under the Agricul-
tural Conservation Program. This land at present belongs to the United States
Government. -

Crop land, owned by the United States, or a Cooperation wholly owned by it,
is eligible for cost-shares, only if a “private person” is farming it. A private per-
son excludes State or Federal Agencies.

As you realize, since the United States Government purchased back the lands
in Third Division, they have in turn leased this land to private individuals for
one year at a time, These leases have been renewed yearly since the ground was
repurchased. Since the government gives only one year leases to private indi-
viduals, the individuals are reluctant to spend their own funds carrying out
needed conservation work on these units. This is particularly true in regards to
the more permanent type practices, such as ditch lining, land leveling and
drainage. Therefore, as you can see, individuals leasing these lands with a one
year lease, are not going to carry out the needed conservation work. Another
factor that would enter into the carrying out of conservation practices on this
land would be the reluctance of the County ASC Committee to cost-share on
these practices when they do not know ithe future status of this land. The County
Committee, due to a limited amount of ACP funds, is careful to allocate these
funds to where they feel the most beneficial results will be received towards soil
and water conservation. Naturally, they would be hesitant to approve cost-
shares, should a lessee request such, for carrying out conservation work in this
area. When these lands were owned by private individuals, they had received
approximately $100,000.00 in cost-shares through the ACP program for carrying
out conservation work. Much of this was for land leveling, ditch lining, etec.
Naturally, all persons concerned would like to see this investment protected.
Some of the conservation practices carried out, need normal maintenance, which
they have not had during the last few years.

Should the Congress make a decision to return these lands to private owner-
ship, there is no reason that I can foresee, why these lands would not be eligible
for cost-sharing in carrying out conservation practices under our program.
I feel that should they be returned to private ownership, the individuals acquir-
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ing the lands and.the County Committee would work closely towards carrying
out. needed conservation work. o }
Should you have other questions.concerning this land and our programs, pleasé
feel free to ask.
Sincerely,
IVAN J. SACKMAN,
Ojffice Manager
(For Fremont ASC County Committee).

COTTON ‘BENCH PERMITS

Permittee Gross Irrigable  Vacant 1967 1967 Total 1967
acres acres acres rental 0. & M. cost cost

Not lsased. ..
E. H. Marlatt_ . . $51. 20 $156. 00 $207. 20
George Pingetzer . 00 X 2 106. 00 400. 00 506. 00
Bruce R. Lockhart. . . . 128.19 504. 00
Claude B. Briddle_ . X . 147.12 520. 00
. . 3 301.85 1,116.00
Myron C. Jarvis._ A 3 A 27.00 40. 00
Henry L. Barrett 3 . 3 171.50
Melvin B. Johns
Arlene V. Hicklin
Herbert T. Burden

William F. Herbst.

Davison Brother

Melvin Devish 8
239.00

{6,078.47 2,7%.00 3,282.47 3,124.21 11,188.00  14,308.21

RIVERTON VALLEY BLECTRIO ASSOCIATION, INC.,
Riverton, Wyo., October 23, 1967.
Subject: Loss of revenue in third division.
MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pawvillion, Wyo.

GENTLEMEN : The Riverton Valley Electric Cooperative is a Rural Electrifica-
tion financed cooperative serving most of the Western part of Fremont County
under certificates granted by the Wyoming Public Service Commission, the
Wyoming State Regulatory body. Service to the third division is included as
part of Riverton Valley Electric’s certificated area.

Riverton Valley Electric Association built 83 miles of line to serve approxi-
mately ninety-four (94) farm locations on the third division. Sixty-five (65) of
these locations are now idle as a result of the farms being purchased by the
Federal Government.

Riverton Valley Blectric Association has $3,129,470 invested in distribution
plant with a total of about 3700 services including idle ones. This is an average
of about $845.00 per service. Riverton Valley Blectric Association therefore has
an investment of 65 x $845.00 or $55,000 in idle services which are producing
no revenue but the maintenance, operation and amortization and interest must
be borne by the balance of the members.

In 1966 Riverton Valley Electric Association had $255,176 gross revenue
derived from an average of 1752 farm and home-members. This averages out to
$145.00 per year gross revenue per farm and home member. The sizty-five idle
farms in the third division, if they had used the average kwh per year, could
have meant an additional gross $9,400 revenue Riverton Valley Hlectric.

These are the direc¢t economics losses to Riverton Valley Electric Association
as a result of the sale of these farms to the Federal Government. There is a
large economic loss to the entire area that is harder to evaluate—the loss in the
two school districts and the. loss ‘to the county. All these services which were
available to this area have to be maintained by a reduced number of farm units.

For these reasons Riverton Valley Electric Association requests the Midvale
Irrigation board to do everything in its power to get these farming units back
into private ownership.

Very truly yours,
W. 8. CoMminGgs, Jr., Manager.
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
SoIL CONSERVATION SERVICE,
{ ‘Riverton, Wyo., November 21, 1967,
Mr. G ‘W DAVISON,
President, Cottonwood Bench Improvement Association,
Riverton, Wyo.

DEAR MR. DAVISON : A check of the stahdard soil survey of the Cottonwood
Bernich- made by ‘the ‘Soil' Conservation Service in 1962 and 1963.shows; approxi-
mately five hundred and forty two'acres of 1rr1gated land with' a ‘saline high
water table.

About five hundred and twenty five of these presently wet and saline acres are
of soil types that can be successfully drained. Approximately four hundred and
twenty acres are mapped as the Apron sandy loam, imperfectly drained, saline
phase and one hundred and three acres as the Trook sandy loam, saline phase.
Both of these'soil types are underlain with permeable gravels at depths ranging
from two to four feet. Drainage of these soils is feasible and reclamation usually

a relativeély simple matter.

About forty acres of the wet area 1s contained in shallow: ponds or potholes
which are not feasible to drain,

Sincerely,
ROBERT H, HEWARD,
Work Unit Conservationist.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
Soir. CONSERVATION SERVICE,
Riverton, Wyo., November 21, 1967.
Mr. G. W. DAVISON,
President, O’ottonwood Bench Improvement Association,
Riverton, Wyo.

Drar MR. DAvisoN: A check of the standard soil survey of the Cottonwood
Bench: made by the Soil Conservation ‘Service in 1962 and 1963 shows approxi-
mately five hundred and forty-two acres of irrigated land with a saline high
water table.

About five hundred and twenty-five of these presently wet and saline acres are
of soil types that can be suecessfully drained. Approximately four hundred and
twenty acres are mapped as the Apron sandy loam, imperfectly drained, saline
phase and one hundred and three acres as the Trook sandy loam, saline phase.
Both of these soil types are underlain with permeable:gravels at depths ranging
from two to four feet. Drainage of these soils is feasible and reclamation usually
a relatively simple matter.

About foity acres of the wet area is contained in shallow ponds or potholes
which are not feasible to drain.

Sincerely,
HoeerT H. HEWARD,
Work Unit Conservationist,

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRIOCULTURE,
AGRICULTURAL STABILIZATION AND. CONSERVATION SERVICE,
Riverton, Wyo., October 9, 1967.

Mr. G. W. DAviIsoN,
Route 1, Riverton, Wyo.

DeAR Mz, DAvisoN.: You recently inquired about the status of the Third
Division lands, in regards to their being eligible for cost-shares. under the
Agricultural Conservation Program. This 1and at présent belongs to the United
States Government. .

land, owned by the United States, or a Oooperatlon wholly owned by it,
is eligible for cost-shares, only if a “private ‘person” is farming it. A private
person excludes Stateor Federal Agencies,

As you realize, since the United States Government purchased back the lands
in" Third D1V1s1on, they have in turn'leased this land to pnvate individuals for
one ‘year. at a time. These leases have been renewed yearly since the ground
was repurchased. Since the government gives only one year leases to private
individuals, the individuals are reluctant to spend their own funds carrying out
needed conservation work on these units. This is particularly true in regards to
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the more permanent. type. practices,: such. as ditch lining, land leveling and
drainage. Therefore, as.you, can:see, individuals leasing these lands with a
one year lease, are not going to carry @ut the needed conservation work. Another
factor that would enter into the carrying out of conservation :practices on
this land would be the reluctance of the County ASC: Committee.to cost-share
on these practices when they do not know the future status of this land. The
County Committee, due to a limited amount of ACP funds, is careful to allocate
these funds to where they feel flie most beneficial results will be received
towards soil and water conservation. Naturally, they would be hesitant to approve
cost-shares, should a lessee request such, for carrying out conservation' work
in this area. When these lands were owned by, private individuals, they had
received approximately $100,000.00 in cost-shares thru the ACProgram for carry-
ing out conservation work. Much of this was for land leveling, ditch lining, etc.
Naturally, all persons concerned would like to ‘see this 1nvestment protected.
Some of the conservation practices carried out, need normal maintenance, which
they have not had during the last few years.

Should the Congress make a decision to return these lands to private ownership,
there is no reason that I.can foresee, why these lands would not be eligible for
cost-sharing in carfying out conservation practices under our program. I feel
that should they be returned to private ownership, the individuals ‘acquiring
the lands and the County Committee would work closely towards carrying out
needed conservation work.

Should you have other questions concerning this land and our programs, please
feel free to ask.

Sincerely,
IvAN J. SACKMAN,
Office Manager
(For Fremont ASC County Cominitiee).

RIVERTON VALLEY ELECTRIC:ASSOCIATION, INC.,
Riverton, Wyo.; October 23; 1967.
Subject : Loss of revenue in third division.
MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Pavillion, Wyo.

GENTLEMEN ¢ The Riverton Valley Electric Cooperative.is a Rural Electrifica-
tion financed cooperative serving most of the Western part of Fremont County
under certificates granted by the Wyoming Public Service Commlssmn, the
Wyoming State Regulatory body. Service to the third division is included as
part of Riverton Valley Electric’s certificated area.

Riverton Valley Electric Association built 83 miles of line to serve approxi-
mately ninety-four (94) farm locations on the third division. Sixty-five (65)
of these locations are now idle as a result of the farms being purchased by the
Federal Government.

Riverton Valley Electric Association has $3,129,470 invested in distribution
plant with atotal of about 3700 services including idle ones. This is an average
of ‘about $845.00 per service.-Riverton Valley :Electric Association therefore has
an investment of 65 x $845.00 or. $55,000 in idle services which are producing
no revenue but.the maintenance; operation and amortization and interest must
be borne by the balance of the members.

In 1966 Riverton Valley Electric Association had $255,176 gross revenue de-
rived.from an average of 1752. farm .and. home members. This averages out to
$145.00 per yéar gross revenue pe¥ fafm and home member. The sivty-five idle
farms in the third division, if they had ' used the overage kwh per year, could
have meant an additional gross $9,400 revenue to- Riverton Valley Blectric.

These are the direct economics losses to Riverton Valley.Electric Association
as a result of the sale of these farms to the Federal Government. There is a
large economic loss to the entire area that is harder to evaluate—the loss in the

schogl districts and the loss to.the county. All.these services which were
Hable to this area havé to be maintainéd by a reduced number of farm units.

For these reasons Riverton Valley BElectric Association requests the Midvale
Irrigation board to do everything in its power to get these farming units back
into private ownership.

Very truly yours,
W. 8. CoMmiNgs, Jr., Manager.
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Senator- Hansen, Thank you very much, Mr. Davison, for your
statement which you have made.

Mr. Peck, are you to testify next?

Mzr. Prcxk. I have testified.

Senator Hansen. I know you spoke earlier this morning. You have
nothing further to add to the statement that you made this ning ¢

Mr. Pe Ir. White does.

Senator Hansen. All right. Fine.

Mr. Warre. Mr. Chairman, that completes the testimony from:Mid-
vale Irrigation District and the Cottonwood Bench Association, but
I would like at t ime to make a statement if T may.

Senator HanseN. Yes, indeed, you may.

Mr. Warre. This morning in the testimony some statements were
attributed to Senator Simpson, generally stating that he viewed all of
the third division to be not worthwhile, and should be abandoned,
and I think that, to correct the record, it would be proper and fair to
state that in his statement to the subcommittee in a hearing on Senate
bill 2085, held October 29 and 80 of 1963, he stated, and I quote:

The Third Division, 11,831 acres, in part has not been as successful. Mark
that, I say in part.

I would like to say in fairness to Senator Simpson that his opinion as
expressed this morning, this more clearly expresses, I think, what his
opinion is rather than the general statement that the entire third
division should be abandoned.

Senator Hansen. Thank you very much, Mr. White.

Mr. AxereN. Mr. Chairman, may I make a further statement?

Senator HanseN. Yes, indeed, you may.

Mr. AxcrLen. This is Fred Anglen speaking again. In my opinion,
this morning Senator Anderson had some difficulty conceiving the
concept of 160 5 0f No. 11and or the equivalent thereof. My original
purchase in this'area was 160 acres of land, and when they got around
to classify it, it was a very poor classification on this land.

I stated in my statement that I have 820 acres of land, which I do
have, but I still lack 160 acres of the equivalent No. 1 land at the
present time.

The reason we need more land is that we have sons coming up, we
have families who want to get started. They have been born and raised
in this area. They understand all the problems that are here. Some
of us are in a condition to help our sons get started with the equipment
and financing.

An additional 160 acres of equivalent No. 1 soil would be quite an
asset in my operation. We have to run our sheep the year around on
our irrigated land. It should be producing feed for winter feed, and
if we could get another 160 units equivalent No. 1 land, I think this
will apply to many of the farms on Midvale Irrigation District where
a lot of this land 1sn’t fit for sustained production, it would enable us
to get our livestock off of the land so we can produce a bunch of feed
for winter operation, which would enlarge all of our operations in
our area.

Thank you.

Senator Hansen. Thank you, Mr. Anglen.
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Let me say that we are expecting a rolleall here momentarily. I say
that because I am well aware that there are yet to be heard Mr. Oscar
Barnes and Reno Long, and I have a statement that I would like to
make also. The last word we had was that around 8 :30 this afternoon
would likely be the time fora record vote.

To give some balance and perspective to these hearings, I ask that
we refer back to the hearing record of the Senate Interior Committee
on S. 2305 in the 88th Congress, first session dated October 29 and
30, 1963. ‘ _

First, let me point out that S. 2305 of the 83th Congress was origi-
nally intended and introduced as a total packa authorize the
entire Riverton project, and to provide for the rehabilitation funds
that are now sought in the legislation before this Cor in S. 670.

Unfortunately S. 2305 of the 88th Congress went a d the
buy-out occurred. The reauthorization and rehabilitation as originally
contemplated by S. 2305 never was accomplishe wever, and it is
this by way of perspective which is pending befor

In 1964 the Riverton area was promised by Cong
give its attention to such reauthorization and rehabilitation. This it
appears to. me is the major piece -of unfinished business re the
Congress.

By way of further perspective, I ask that two editorials from the
Riverton Ranger dated September 17, 1963, and October 9, 1963, be
brought to the attention of this committee. These editorials reflect the
opinion of the Riverton community during the pendency of the River-
ton project legislation in 1963 and 1964.

I am hopeful that such a community expression as this will serve
to dispel the misimpression that all of the third division was bad or
for that matter that all persons considered that abandonment of the
entire third division was the only answ

[From the Riverton (Wyo.) Ranger, Sept. 17, 1963]

Hditorially Speaking—

FarM EQUILIBRIUM

‘While most Riverton: project farmers are working hard to complete the harvest
of what may be a record 1963 crop, testimony is being taken in. Washington
concerning the future of farming in this area.

For 10 years, since.some of the first dreams of veteran homesteaders went
sour, the third division of Riverton project has been under a direct attack by
a group of articulate settlers. Their voices have been amplified by the Rocky
Mountain News and Scripps-Howard newspapers. Their case against reclama-
tion has been given some credence when constant attention has been focused
on errors made by the bureau.

Throughout the campaign to discredit Reclamation, the main group of farmers
who make their living farming have remained strangely silent. Individually,
men with faith in farming the Reclamation lands in this area have defended
farming: in this area. Collectively, work has been done toward a sugar factory.

/Businesses. dependent upon farining have continued to expand, and the good
farmers continue to make good. But the success stories remain untold.

The winners in'the publicity battle are cléarly the spokesmen for third division
who are trying to prove that the Government misrepresented the lands offered
for homesteads, that their- economie plights.is the fault of the Bureau of Recla-

ation -and the U.S. Government. They believe they are entitled to recompense

hey spent trying to farm.
s this hope for a payoff that has kept others who believe in farming
quiet throughout much of the.long battle. The men leading the ‘battle for third
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division’s closing have tried to create a picture of utter desolation and failure, a
failure that they maintain would come because of soil conditions; no matter what
efforts they might have made. ! ) ’

The situation is further complicated by the fact that Midvale Irrigation District
has been working throughout this time for a program of rehabilitation, drainage,
canal lining and structiire: replacement on*Midvale. This program would - cost
several million dollars. :

Could you imagine a more explosive situation than there is today in Wash-
jngton? Congress is tired of hearing about the plight of the Riverton project
as painted by the third division detractors. They have demanded a solution.
Presented as the answer is a program calling for expenditure of several millions
of dollars.

Representative Haley of Florida says the lands should be.abandoned and let
the ducks paddle around. The Bureau’s spokesman Johnson testifies that “with-
out completion of canal lining, drains, and structure rehabilitation, the Rivertor
project -can be’ expected to deteriorate progressively and rapidly to the point of
virtual abandonment.” ‘

Riverton people remember the hearings conducted by Senators Hickey, McGee,
and Burdick in Riverton at which time no favorable testimony was permitted
withoutistrong objection.

Wouldn’t it be a hilarious development, if, while most of the project farmers
were hauling a record crop to market, Congress decided to take the advice of
the third division people and abandon not only third division but the whole
project? i

Sound ridiculous, doesn’t it, but.to read the headlines, hear the speeches of
the critics, one would think there’s no good side to tell about Reclamation
farming around Riverton.If any farmers are doing well on Midvale or third
division, it might be well to speak up, before the case is 8o badly overstated that
something drastic'and calamitous takes place.

It would be good for morale if some farmers would tell this newspaper a
success story about farming to help restore the equilibrium.

[From the Riverton (Wyo.) Ranger, Oct. 9, 1963]
Against abandonment—
CHAMEBER TAKES STAND FOR IMPROVEMENT OF PROJECT

The Riverton Chamber of Commerce, by action of its board of directors and
agricultural committee, has urged Congress to take a stand for continued im-
provement, not abandoment of the Riverton irrigation project.

In a letter addressed to Senate and House leaders, the chamber said irrigated
farming has been' the mainstay of the Riverton economy during all. of its 57
years.

The chamber pointed out that some lands have gone bad:

“But for the most part, good farms, operated by people with a desire to.farm,
.plus the capital and the know-how ‘to carry out their aspirations, make up the
biggest part of the Riverton projects,” the chamber said.

In regard to third division of the project, where the commissioners. contend
the project is unfeasible and should be abandoned, the chamber said it trusted
that the Congress would be fair in correcting injustices.

“But it is our sincere opinion that there are farmers.who can successfully
operate ‘a good share of the third division: lands, make:a reasonable return for
their efforts, and repay a reasonable amount to the Government for the Bureau’s
investment inthe area,” theletter said. o

“It is certainly in.this avea’s; interest that the:question -of third. division’s
future be decided. The persistent. attacks. on the proj s feasibility by ‘those
convinced they cannot make a go of farming undermines the confidence others
have in their own abilities and in their land,” theletter said.

“The. tendency of news media to headline the .adyerse criticism has damaged
the reputation of one of the best farming areas in the West. Contrary to, the
impression many . have that Riverton project is about. to be abandoned as a
failure, most:of the good farmers are. harvesting r o

“Our remarks are not.- made with any intention.of sugar-coating. -Nor.would
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we minimize the problems that go with farming in a new irrigated area, remote
from markets and the services of a city,”

The letter said that the Riverton chamber stands with those with-faith in
the agricultural potential of our whole area. The chamber urged the Congress-
men to make sure a way is open for those wanting to. leave the farm, to leave.

“But we trust your stand will be on the side of those making the effort to
improve the native resources.

“This is a good project, comparing most favorably with many others. We
urge your support on the side of ‘continued improvement not abandonment,”
the letter concluded.

The decision to take the stand came at the board of directors meeting. The
letters went out over the signatures of Dr. W. R. Lansing, president, and Bruce
MecMillan, chairman of the agricultural committee.

Senator HanseEN. Mr. White has referred to a portion of former
Senator Simpson’s testimony in the Riverton project legislation which
he made on October 29, 1963. In the interest of making the record as
complete as possible, and to assure that the position of Senator Simpson
is not misunderstood, at this time I ask that Senator Simpson’s entire
statement before this committee be included in the record at this point.

(The statement referred to follows:)

STATEMENT OF HoN. MILWARD L. SiMPSON, A4 U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF
WyoMING

Senator SiMpsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee.

I might say parenthetically, in light of the observation made by my colleague
from Wyoming in respect to the attitude indicated in the QUi ning by the
distinguished Senator from Colorado, Mr. Allott, that there is a-method certainly
to resolve this thing, and I think we are getting closer to it all the time.

My idea is that the method is that embodied in the bill now. before yi
gether with companion bills that refer to this project. By that I mean that what
we need is reauthorization and additional work, with appropriation to cover it,
in the places where it is needed.

There certainly must be a consolidation, because some people, some of the set-
tlers on the project, have beéen duped, and I think I use the word adv
the representations made with respect to the charac the lands,
them will be of necessity have to get off. And I think that my statement will
disclose the solutions that we have in mind.

Thank you for permitting me to speak to you at this time. I appreciate the
opportunity of appearing before this subcommittee to ¢ ss a problem which
is so important to an ‘area of Wyoming, the economy of the State, and most im-
portant of all, to those farmers who live and work on the lands of the Riverton
reclamation project in Fremont, County, Wyo. I am grateful that the s
mittee has been able to set this hearing, at this early date, to consider our
problem,

Wyoming Governor Clifford Hansen, in forwarding the report of the Wyoining
Natural Resource Board, has made a clear and cogent statement in supporting
the provisions of the bill we are discussing today and its companion measure, H.R.
8171.

I concur in the endorsement these provisions have received by the Governor,
by the natural resource board, by the Wyoming Development Association headed
by the Honorable Marlin T. Kurtz, of Cody, by the Riverton Chamber of Com-
merce, and by many others.

Incidentally, I might say that Mr. Whitacre, of the staff, advised that the
resource board report and the Governor’s letter is here.

Senator Moss. We will place the report in the record after your testimony.

Senator SrMpsoN. The Riverton reclamation project has been in and out of
Congress-since 1917, Today we are once again faced with the decision of deter-
mining the future of this project which has been plagued by so many adverse
conditions,

In spite of the conditions of a short growing season, alkalinity of the soil, and
drainage and seepage problems, the economy of Riverton and of Wyoming is
deeply involved with the success of the Riverton reclamation project.
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The Riverton project consists of 57,184 acres of irrigable lands served by water
diverted from the Wind River. The Riverton project has two divisions. The Mid-
vale Irrigation District, 45,353 acres, has beéen for the most part successful. This
year, in fact, its crop yields set a new alltime record.

The third division, 11,831 acres, in part, has not been a$ successful.

Mark that I say in part.

Again this year this subcommittee reported out a bill, which is now law, which
authorized the Secretary of the Interior to bring water to the third division be-
cause the board of commissioners of the third division has refused to enter into

ct for any part of the project construction costs.
on project has created some difficulties, and in general it has
a poorer class of soils than the Midvale project. The Midvale project was developed
during the period between World War I and World War II. The third division was
developed” after rld War II. Originally the Riverton project consisted of
,451 irrigable acres, but its present operating size is 57,184 acres.

Public Law 83-258 allowed for an adjustment of land with the entrymen
and consequently we have had the reduction in size of the project. Public Law
83-258 has only partially accomplished the job it was supposed to accomplish,
due at least in part to the continued seepage of water from canals and laterals,
poor irrigation practice of the settlers, the lack of time for drainage effects to be
felt, and problems associated with continued drainage and the alkalinity of the
soil. .

On the Midvale district, a total of almost $4 million has been expended, the
work is 89 percent completed, and all funds remaining under presently authorized
programs have been exhausted.

This rehabilitation and betterment program falls short of completing the fiscal
job of conserving and protecting the developing land resources which remain.
Approximately 20 percent of the Midvale irrigable land is now adequately
reclaimed to protect against waterlogging and salination by the canal building
and drains that have been installed.

In the third division district the drain completion work has been a part of the
regular construction program. This work has been stopped. It cannot be resumed
until a repayment contract is entered into, and until the project is reauthorized.
Plans for completing his system must go forward rapidly if the Riverton land
resource is to be restored and preserved.

Because the House Interior and Insular Affairs Committee realized that the
Riverton reclamation project, as well as other Wyoming projects, were in dire
need of reauthorization, or at least additional work, it recommended that the
Secretary of the Interior appoint a five-member review commission, referred
to as the Wyoming Reclamation Projects Survey Team, to study and recommend
action which would assist in the proper development in the State of Wyoming.

The bill that we now have before us is the result of the recommendations made
by the survey team. This bill was prepared by the Bureau of Reclamation. It is
the Bureau’s hope and the hope of others, that the bill will solve the problems that
do exist on the Riverton reclamation project.

I think the most significant recommendation is that the Riverton project be
reauthorized as a participating unit of 'the Missouri River Basin project. Such a
reauthorization will make financing available to complete the work needed: to
protect the land resources, It would permit substituting repayment contracts for
a term of 50 years for those now in effect in the Midvale district, which would
otherwise run for 108 years.

In order to supply a family supporting farm, some additional adjustments in
farm boundaries will be necessary to compensate for land that has seeped in the
past 8 or 4 years. A case-by-case review must be made to identify uneconomical
farm units. The basic formula should be predicated on a- diversified crop live-
stock enterprise. .

Mr. Chairman, I should like to quote from an exhaustive study of this subject
made by the Wyoming Natural Resources Board; an agency that has contributed
greatly to the natural resource development of the State.

In a 2,500-word report, the board ¢oncluded on page 5that:

“In summary, the natural resource board considers H:R. 8171 essential to the
Riverton project, and to the economy of the State of Wyoming in utilizing these
water and 'land resources. The board further invites the Interior and Insular
Affairs Committee of the Congress their sincerest considerations of the basic
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problems involved and the potential development afforded in this proposed leg-
islation.”

And in the interest of brevity, Mr. Chairman, I am going to defer reading the
balance of those, because they are in the report of the Natural Resource Board
of the State of Wyoming. :

In June of this year, I introduced a bill which would give the District Court
of the United States for the District. of Wyoming. original jurisdiction of civil
actions filed on behalf of veteran entrymen and their heirs who own farms on the
Third Division Irrigation District.

The purpose of this bill would be to permit those owners to file suit in- tort
or contract for the recovering of any damages which may have been the result
of misrepresentation given to them about the classification of the land on the
third division. .

Since introducing that bill, I have been requested by entrymen on the Midvale
District to be included in it. I have mo objections to broadening the provisions of
my bill, §. 982, It is likely that it can be proven that some of the entrymen did not
get lands equal to the lands which® were represented to them as being on the
Riverton reclamation project.

I am grateful to the subcommittee for holding these early hearings, and for
giving consideration .to the problems we, in Wyoming, -experience. I-am hopeful
that a solution can be reached which will be satisfactory to all those concerned.
I do not feel that it is fair to condemn the whole of the Riverton project because
some of the lands have gone sour.

With the proper corrective measures that can be made, lands that have proven
their productivity and lands that can be retained from becoming unproductive,
this vital resourece can continue to serve asan important economic factor in the
future growth of the Riverton area.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,

Senator Hansen. I would also ask that there be included in the
record the following insertions that were introduced by Senator Simp-
son at that same time.

I am referring to the hearings on S. 2085 before the 88th Congress
on October 29 and 80. I ask first that a letter to Senator Henry Jack-
son, chairman of the Senate Interior Subcommittee from Dr. W. R.
Lansing, who was then president of the Riverton Chamber of Com-
merce, be inserted, that my letter written as Governor to the Honorable
Henry M. Jackson be inserted, that the observations and recommenda-
tions on proposed legislation H.R. 8171 (S. 2085) Riverton project by
the Wyoming Natural Resources Board be included and that is all. I
think this will tend to make’ more complete the position taken by
Senator Simpson, by the then Governor of Wyoming, and by the presi-
dent of the Riverton Chamber of Commerce.

(The documents referred to follow:)

; RiverTON, WYO., October 28, 1963.
Senator HENRY JACKSON, i

Chairman.of the Senate Interior Subcommittee,

Senate Office Building,

Washington, D.C.: :

After a careful consideration of the various bills, weighed against many years
of firsthand experience with the Riverton project: agriculture, the Riverton
Chamber of Commerce has endorsed the positive approach to Wyoming agri-
cultural development and stands in general support of the goals in Senate bill
2032 and-the companion House bill: 8171. The negative approach challenges the
future of all reclamation: developments:in the West.-We urge your support for
Senate bill 2035 and for House bill 8171 and the future development of the
West’s agricultural resources.

Dr. W. R. LANSING,
President, Chamber of Commerce, Riverton, Wyo.
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‘WYOMING EXECQUTIVE DEPARTMENT,
Cheyenne, October 23, 1963.
Hon. HENRY M. JACKSON,
Ohairman, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CEHAIRMAN : In transmitting the observations and recommendations
on_ proposed legislation, S. 2035, Riverton project, by the Wyoming Natural
Resource Board, I should like to make the following points:

The Wyoming Natural Resource Board is a State agency charged with the
development of all of Wyoming’s natural resources. This State agency has
studied the report of the Wyoming reclamation projects survey team, as well as
discussing the problems in the Riverton area with a number of informed people.
I shall not attempt to review the board’s comprehensive work, nor to submit any
specific suggestions. }

All of us in Wyoming are well aware of the intense interest and exhaustive
study your committee has given this project. I am sure we can all agree on certain
facts which provide the framework within which solutions must be found :

1. The economy of Riverton and of Wyoming has too great a stake in this
project to permit contemplation of its abandonment. Despite the fact that there
are some real problems in the third divigion, the great record of American agri-
culture leaves no justification for-our giving up.

2..The overall record of achievement is good. Crop yields continue to set new
records. A comparison of the number of successful farms in the Midvale district,
to which should be added successful operators in the third division, completely
overshadows those whose operations have failed because of excessive alkalinity
resulting from geepage.

3. The high altitude, limited crop adaptability, and short growing season which
characterize not only the Riverton project but other areas in Wyoming as well,
are convincing arguments in favor of modifying the 160-acre limitation for water
delivery, and -are compelling reasons for permitting the Secretary to acquire
project lands incapable of supporting a farm family and later disposing of them
to other settlers whose lands are contiguous.

4. This project, up to the present time, has not had the benefit of revenues
from power production in the Missouri River Basin. There is no reason why
farmers on this project should longer be denied the help afforded almost every
other project in the Missouri River Basin,

The impossibility of resolving  all of the problems of everyone involved ‘with
this project ‘is recognized. But it is my belief that 8. 2035 offers reasonable,
realistic solutions to the major problems. I endorse this legislation.

Yours very truly,
CL1rrORD P. HANSEN, Governor.

OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS ON PROPOSED LEGISLATION H:R. 8171
(S. 2035), RIVERTON PROJECT, BY THB WYOMING NATURAL RESOURCE BOARD

In consideration of the pending legislation now before the Senate and House
Interior and Insular Affairs Subcommittees of the Congress, H.R. 8171 and its
companion bill 8. 20385, the Wyoming Natural Resource Board, a State agency
of the executive branch of the government of the State of Wyoming, has made a,
review of. this legislation along with: other available information as related to
the Riverton project and in- conclusion makes the following observations and
recommendations in support of this legislation.

One must bear in mind that since this matter of the Riverton project has been
before the Congress the past few years, the issues involved and the objectives
sought are concerned with a number of variables and circumstances. These issues
are highly interrelated and interwoven so that their identities have been, more
than not, partially obscured and confused and has further led .to a considerable
amount of misunderstanding.

It must be remembered; above all, that. we are concerned with a good many
people, families; and their well-being in conjunction with further enhancing the
development of our natural resources, the land and the water, which has: signifi-
cantly contributed to the growing economy of our State and the western semiarid
States, as well as the Nation, under the principles of reclamation.

This proposed legislation, H.R. 8171 (8. 2085) is the result of a series of évents,
some of which can be readily attributed to misjudgments, and other events that
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occurréed beyond the control of man’s know-how and ability to act soon enough—
or to cope with, successfully, within the means available.

In considering the Riverton project as a whole, it is important to remember
that the project is represented by two. separate legal entities of government. One
is the Third Division Irrigation District, representing approximately 11,800 acres
which was settled after World War II. The other is the Midvale Irrigation Dis-
trict, which represents over 45,000 acres and was settled and developed begin-
ning in the 1920’s. The Midvale digtrict constitutes the initially planned first and
second divisions of the Riverton project.

As the third division completed its 10-year initial development period, fi-
nancial circumstances within the Third Division Irrigation Distric
favorable by which a repayment contract with the Bureau of Reclamation, as

ribed by reclamation law, could be successfully negotiated. During the

of the development period, seepage and adverse. soil conditions were

such that reduced irrigable acreages rendered many of the farm units to un-
economical sizes. Even though farm size units were readjusted, e

settlers to take réemedial action were severely limited by financial restrictions.

On the premise that additional time was needed to reach a repayment agreement,

Congress premitted continued water-deliveries to those users desiring the water.

For the past 2 or 3 years, the findneial plight of some of the third division
settlers has created a stigma over the whole project. Headlines of news reporting
has further focused attention, with well publicized allegations and accusations, to
the dramatic and sensational aspects. of the problems of the third division.

After a number of hearings before the Interior and Insular Affairs Committee
of the Congress, it became apparent that previous investigations made by the
Department of Interior, along with a breakdown in negotiations for agreement
on a repayment contract, did not offer any reasonable and plausible solutions.

Inorder to further get to the basis of these problems and to recommend to the
Congress a positive approach for a reasonable solution, the Department of In-
terior appointed a five-man review commission, which is referred ‘to as the
Wyoming reclamation projects survey team.

This effort to make a thorough study of these problems was implemented from
a suggestion by the House Interior and Insular Affairs Committee. The natural
resource board is apprised that such. a study and the recommendations contained
therein does not imply any mandatory. obligation for the final action té be made
by the committee.

By the same token, the House committee is to be commended for its sug-
gestion.  The natural resource board recognizes that the team’s approach to
this most complex and ‘controversial situation was an extremely difficult task.
The findings and recommendations of their report certainly demeonstrates the
thoroughness of the investigation. The team members, who were selected with
an excellent cross section of individual interests, pursued their investigations
within the scope and instruetions with: which'they: were charged. Their con-
clusions were made as the team, representing themselves. The report is clear
in this respect and can well stand on its own, 1eav1ng to others ithe right to form
any opinions.

As evidenced by the information and data obtained, the basic objectives indi-
cated that there were other problems, equally,-if not more 1mportant than
portrayed in the headlines as related to the third division.

The physical relationship and geography of the two irrigation districts along
with other similarities has formed the basis of the objectives on which the
Riverton project, as a whole, and the distriet’s problems, and has become of
primiary importance.

The Midvale district (constituting the first and second divisions) is the older,
having contracted with the Bureau in 1931 for its repayment obligations. Settle-
ment problems, generally inherent on this type of development, were also evi-
denced, as similar seepage problems appeared during its development; whereas,
certain land adjustments were subsequently made: to retain economical farm’
units.

Realizing that remedial measures were necessary to prevent further seepage
encroachments on productive lands, several million dollars were expended by
the district for rehabilitation works. At the present time, approximately 377 units
are under Midvale district as compared to the 57 units under‘the third division,
some of which have not been irrigated or formed in the last few years.
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The investigations have indicated that.although the Midvale district, which has
had similar problems, has kept current with its financial obligations for repay-
ment along with the costs incurred for a rehabilitation program, a continued
program will be necessary to complete such rehabilitation works which is beyond
the financial capacity of the water users to pay. Financial assistance will then
be necessary from other sources which was not provided initially to the Riverton
project as compared to present reclamation policy of present day projects which
receive assistance from such sources as the reclamation fund and power revenues.

Herein lies the basis on which the survey team report makes its recommenda-
tions, to not only include corrective measures needed on the third division; but,
more s0, on the Midvale district (firstand second division).

The natural resource board places considerable emphasis on the economic de-
velopment of this land and water resources. The Riverton project consists of
approximately one-third of the n'mgated croplands in the Wind River Basin.
An important segment of the economy in the Riverton area is directly related
to agriculture. The importance of irrigation for agriculture is well known in
our western semiarid States.

The Riverton project has demonstrated its suitability for the growing of some
cash crops. The dominant agricultural uses of irrigated lands is primarily re-
lated to the production of livestock feed, hay, and grains. Recent trends have
indicated, that with proper management, such diversification practices can be
adopted for better land utilization in our higher altitude and short growing
season.

With the proper corrective measures that can be made, lands that have proven
their productivity and lands that can be retained from becommg unproductlve,
this vital resource can continue to serve as an important economic factor in the
future growth of the Riverton area.

The natural resources board considers a project abandonment policy as ill-
founded and beyond any doubt of consideration. This past season has demon-
strated without any doubt, the success of this project’s productivity with an
outstanding harvest of agriculture crops.

The. inclusion of the Riverton project as a unit in the Missouri River Basin
project can provide the needed financial assistance on a reasonable and equitable
basis. The natural resource board concurs that such reauthorization as pro-
vided in H.R. 8171 incorporates principles reflected by the Congress in the au-
thorization of recent projects, and in keeping with the basic principles of
reclamation development.

The provisions included, authorizing the Secretary to supersede the several
existing contracts of the Midvale District with a single 50-year contract, are
highly desirable and more realistic than the present contract period of 108 years.

In consideration of the water users of the third division who wish to continue
their farm operations, the provisions for temporary delivery of water are reason-
able, and such continuation of farm operations should be permitted.

As the readjustments of farm size units are made in the third division and
economical sizes are determined, it is reasonable to expect that water rates
should include a construction charge component in the case that no irrigation
district exists for contracting agreements.

The provisions in the proposed legislation for modifying the excess land
limitation to permit water delivery to 160 acres of class 1 lands or the equivalent
are essential. Such provisions would take into account the conditions affected
by higher altitudes, limited adaptability and the shorter growing season experi-
enced in the Riverton project area.

In order to permit the proper land adjustments necessary for economic units
as well as arrangements to dispose of lands that have become unproductive,
the provisions of the proposed legislation related to accommodate these measures
are not only desirable, but necessary for an orderly development program.

Certain deficiencies in the Farm Unit Exchange Act of 1953 have been set forth
by the survey team. These obviously should be rectified and such changes
incorporated in the present bill appear to be necessary.

In order to further implement means to readjust project lands into productive
and economical farm size units, provisions in H.R. 8171 grant such authority
to the Secretary to permit the payment of damages for injury to lands caused by
permanent or recurrent seepages from project facilities. In addition, when said
injury to the lands has resulted in a farm unit being too small for supporting
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a family, such acquisitions would be made -at:the lands fair market value prior
toits having been rendered unsuitable for irrigation production. !

In view of the fact that land values on ‘the Riverton project can be materially
depressed because of the stigma created in recent years, the natural resource
board recommends that such means be‘provided that fair market values be
determined by such criteria ‘that would not reflect ‘or include these depressed
prices. Such criteria should include considerations of similar land values under
project development outside of the Riverton area.

The board has been apprised of claims of some of the third division settlers,
who have advocated complete abandonment of the project, which would involve
settlers who are successfully farming at the present time. Claims have been
further made that compensation should be made for the loss of earnings for
the years of efforts to develop a farm. This matter of said compensation presents
a very complex situation insofar as determining an equitable basis by which
compensation might be made. The value attached to the degree of ability of a
settler, and the know-how required for project development, presents an almost
interdeterminant condition.

Since a suit against the U.S. Government has been filed recently in' district
court by a group of the third division settlers claiming such damages, the board
is cognizant that a determination of this matter is extremely complex. Any
comment on this at this time by the board would be insufficient and not in the
interest of the project as a whole in giving an evaluation to the merits of such
claims.

In summary, the natural resource board considers H.R. 8171 essential to the
Riverton project, and to the economy of the State of 'Wyoming in utilizing these
water and land resources. The board further invites the Interior and Insular
Affairs Committees of the Congress their sincerest considerations of the basic
problems involved and the potential development afforded in this proposed
legislation.

Many who have opposed the essential and constructive features of this legis-
lation, and who have advocated complete abandonment of the project, have in
addition, alleged that inclusion of the Riverton project as a unit of the Mis-
souri Rivér Basin project would subject the water users to a loss of control ovér
their water rights. ‘

Through communications and consulation with the Wyoming State engineér,
who is charged with the administration, control, and use of the State’s waters,
and further confirmed through the office of the Wyoming attorney general, it
must be positively and definitely made clear that such allegations are absolutely
without foundation.

State constitutional provisions are clear in this regard as to State ownership
of water and the administration of use and control of State waters. Application
for permit to use the waters on the Riverton project have been properly filed
and are in good standing. Procedures to prove on beneficial use for final adjudi-
cation are again clearly set forth in the State water law. .

Not only is the Reclamation Act of 1902 specific on compliance with State
water law, but the proposed reauthorization of this legislation of the Riverton
project under the Missouri River Basin project, Public Law 78-534, again is
specific in this instance.

This act states that it is hereby déclared to be the policy of the Congress to
recognize the interests and rights of the States in determining the development of
the watersheds within their borders and likewise their interests and rights
in water utilization and control. '

The same act again declares that navigation uses of the waters shall be used
as does not conflict with any consumptive use present or future, of such waters
for domestic municipal, stock water, irrigation, mining, or industrial purposes.

There is no room in this matter of water rights for any doubt as to the owner-
ship, use, and control of water as regards this project and its reauthorizations
under the Missouri River Basin Project Act.

Senator HanseN. Appreciating that we may be interrupted, let us
next turn to you, Mr. Barnes, and I want to thank you gentlemen from
Midvale.

We will now hear from Oscar Barnes, who is the special project

leader, Agricultural Extension Service, University of Wyoming at
Laramie.
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STATEMENT OF OSCAR K. BARNES, SPECIAL PROJECT LEADER,
AGRICULTURAL EXTENSION SERVICE, UNIVERSITY OF WYO-
MING

Mr. Barnes. Thank you, Senator.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name is Oscar
K. Barnes. I am employed by the University of Wyoming in the
Agricultural Extension Service on special projects. My past pro-
fessional work has been in the field of soil and water conservation. I
served as chairman of the Wyoming reclamation projects survey team
that reported to the Secretary of Interior on several Wyoming projects
in 1962-63. This report included the Riverton project.

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the committee to
explain the experiences of the Agricultural College of the University
of Wyoming on matters relating to the Riverton project.

The Agricultural Experiment Station and Extension Service has
done research and demonstration work for years in the Riverton
area on problems related to soils, crops, irrigation, livestock, ento-
mology, and agricultural economics. Thus we have had considerable
experience and interest in this resource of the Riverton community.
These services, of course, extend to all parts of the State, not just to
Riverton. '

The views of our specialists based on their research and experience
down through the years is that the soils under consideration today on
the third division, as well as those in the Midvale District, are entirely
capable of sustained irrigated crop production. We recognize, as all
those concerned with the problem do now, that certain reclassifications
that have occurred down through the years very properly excluded
certain soils from further irrigation. Had the techniques and stand-
ards of soil evaluations been better developed and understood 20 or 30
years ago; these soils would have excluded initially. The effects of
inexperienced water management on many units cannot be ignored
as a contributing factor in the loss of some land on the third division
down through past years.

Recently I accompanied several recognized soil authorities from the
university and U.S. Department of Agriculture on a tour of the third
division lands. This group, with years of experience in the Riverton
area, included the head of the university soils division, Dr. L. I.
Painter. Dr. Painter’s view has been and still is that generally the
soils now classified as irrigable are clearly capable, in their present
condition, of sustaining crop production under irrigation with or-
dinary experienced farm management.

This view was shared by the other soil experts on this inspection trip
initiated by the university. These observations, based on the present
classification, eliminates about 8,000 acres from the irrigable class since
the 1961 reclassification. About 8,900 acres remain inthe irrigable clas-
sification with a drainage system 1nstalled.

For various reasons, in the past little fertilizer was used on_third
division lands. Also, many operators failed to follow modern and com-
monly accepted cultural practices in their farm program. Studies made
on these lands by the Agricultural College show that just the use of
fertilizer can increase yields two to four times over unfertilized yields.
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At this point, it might be well to review the extent of the technical
agreement on the value of these lands:

A. In 1961, a board of three prominent drainage consultants headed
by Dr. James Luthin of California University made a study of drain-
age on third division lands. Essentially, their report recognized that
the heavier textured, lower lands presented some difficult problems in
drainage and reclamation; that the lighter textured soils on the ter-
races and uplands were suitable for sustained irrigated agricultural
production ; and that drains on these soils were functioning properly.

B. Also, in 1961 a board of three economic consultants headed by
Mr. John Goe, an economic consultant of Denver Colo., reviewed the
repayment problems on the third division. They made a number of
recommendations that were applicable at that time. They recognized
economic problems needing adjustment but did not consider abandon-
ment of the resource as a solution.

C. In 1962-63 a five-man team was appointed by the Secretary of
the Interior to study reclamation projects including the Riverton
project. This group represented an excellent cross section of experience
and included : Mr. Earl Bower, a prominent Wyoming farmer, banker,
and longtime director in the National Reclamation Association; Mr.
Milt Coffman, a prominent Wyoming businessman, banker, livestock
operator, and a member of the Wyoming Natural Resource Board ; Mr.
Ival Goslin, executive director of the Upper Colorado River Com-
mission; Dr. Howard Haise, an eminent soil scientist and irrigation
engineer with the U.S. Department of Agriculture. Serving as chair-
man of this group, I represented the interest of the university.

Because of extreme difficulty that had been encountered in resolving
this problem, at least to the satisfaction of a group of third division
settlers, the survey team went to great lengths to evaluate all facets of
the problem within the specialties represented on this team. Studies
of existing drains, salt accumulations, cropping, irrigation, and finan-
cial problems were made and related to the whole community.

The conclusions from this study, with all the advantages of hind-
sight, pointed up some errors that had been made by just about every-
one concerned with this project.

The main points, many of which apply today, are summarized on
pages 1 to 9, volume I of the survey team report. This summary con-
tains the unequivocal recommendation that this resource is far too
valuable to consider total abandonment of the irrigable lands.

The essential features of the recommendations in the survey team
report are contained in S. 670.

D. Then there is the acid test for technical judgments, and that is the
success of experienced operators. Ample evidence indicates technical
judgments are sound as they relate to the lands involved today.

Thus, the University of %Vyoming scientists share the views of a

large group of qualified judges who believe these lands are good when
farmed under some experienced management. I might add that these
soil specialists recognize little or no significant difference in the soils
found on third division and those in the Midvale District. I should
emphasize that these views apply to the present classification of soils
on third division that now have the benefit of certain drainage
protection.
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Let me discuss the economics “of third division lands. Our eco-
nomics research shows a distressing financial condition for operators
on “small” irrigated units any place in these “high” elevation areas.

Consistently, the records show operators of 160 acre or less per unit
2o behind each year and accumulate serious problems. This often pre-
vents these operators from adopting many elementary modern cul-
tural practices in their management. If they are starting on new lands
and have some other adversities with their operation, their situation
soon becomes impossible and they sometimes unfairly blame the
physical resource.

Records show that third division operators started out with 160
acres or less per unit. Even after acreage amendments following the
1953 legislation, these units were still below 200 acres of irrigable Jand,
with fields frequently in scattered tracts. This fact and a series of
others contributed to the problem that has been before Congress and
the public for the past several years,

Budget studies by the Agricultural Economics Division of the uni-
versity on a more or less continuous program over the State, show a
need for a continuing increase in the size of the irrigated units. An
irrigated acreage of at least 250 to 800 acres or more is needed in
higher elevation areas to meet minimum financial obligations and
provide a reasonable family living. ‘

For livestock-oriented irrigated units, it is especially desirable to
have some range and grassland available in addition to the irrigated
land. This can be done for third division lands.

In summary, I believe the observations we can make that would be
most helpful to the Congress in reaching a final resolution would be
along these lines.

1. This is an already developed irrigation resource, the investments
in project works and farm development have been made and are
available.

2. The lands presently designated as irrigable are good lands that
can sustain irrigated crop production as judged by numerous inde-
pendent experts as well as by experienced farmers.

3. Of significant importance to future success is the fact that since
implementing Public Law 88-278 there will be no problem with shift-
ing and relocating people to attain increased unit size; all third divi-

- sion people were %ought out and have moved elsewhere.

Now the 'farm unit boundaries can encompass a larger acreage of
proven soils for developing sound livestock-oriented farm units. At-
taching some nonirrigated grazing land to these units will enhance
their stability -and success. These irrigated lands are also suited to
cash crops such as sugar beets and beans as well as forage Crops.

4. To us, the present situation on third division appears to have
significant  differences compared with the situation implementing
Public Law 88-278 and these differences should simplify a permanent
solution. i

Thank you for this opportunity

Senator Hawsen. Thank you very much; Mr. Barnes, for your
‘statement. ‘ R ‘

(Subsequent to the hearing the following additional information
was received :)
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AGRICULTURAL EXTENSION SERVICE, STATE OFFICES,
Laramie, Wyo., December 11, 196%.
Hon. CLINTON ANDERSON,
COhairman, Water and Powér Resources Subcommitiee of Committee on Interior
and Insular Affairs, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C. .

DEAR ‘MR. CHAIRMAN-: I attended the recent hearing on the Riverton:Project
held by your committee. My testimony came late. in the afternoon, so there was
no opportunity to answer questions that I thought were not:fully answered for
you earlier such as those questions you were probing on points Senator Simpson
made in 1963 and-in 1 Also; -1 felt there was some concern from the com-
mittee in reconeiling. the mass exodus of ‘people from the Third Div n in 1964
with the recommendation being made now, that Third Division be put back in
private ownership for continued irrigation.

My comments-that follow relate back primarily to my experience as chair-
man of the Reclamation Projects ‘Survey Team that reported on Riverton: to

stary of Interior in 1963.

The difficult part of this proposition relates to understanding that a very small

group of Third Division settlers with sensational outside press support, legal aid,
rere able to obscure the total situation and effectively seal off 1eas0nable

This -emotional build-up took place over the period 1960-1963. After
numerous ‘meetings -and interyiews. on: the local scene in late 1962 held by the
Survey Team, it appeared clear to us that the situation being presented nationally

paying for-what they identified as misrepresentation of lands and an addi-
tional payment for years they had been on the lands. It appeared to the Survey
Team in late 1962 that the national attention this group had received with their
claims had overwhelmed the vast majority in-the Riverton community and that
the views that related to the Teal long-range needs were not being presented for
proper balance in the decision making process.

the proposition of this small group evolved between 1960 and 1963, and: cir-
cumstances seemed to be favoring the advocates of some form of . damage pay-
ment, the initial group gained some followers that appeared willing to be in a
position:to take the best opportunity either y this developed. Many, and per-
haps a majority, had no intention of leavi ing when the land appraisals were
started in 1964. These appraisals were at a relatively high price and, of course,
the original advocates, along with a number of waverers, accepted the govern-
ment offer.

At that point everyone else seemed to realize they would be left with O. & M
costs for the whole project-and with fewer people, so everyone capitulated in
selling at these:appraisal values. The overriding reasons for the eéxodus, while
partially related to physical resource problems, appeared more clearly associated
with the past emotional (ontrovemy locally and the uncertainty of the future
with fewer people left on the project.

Personally I-concurred with Senator Simpson when in 1963 and 1964 he testi-
fied to errors made on the project. There were a long series of errors in handling
a tough problem and the later build-up of publicity and the clamor, obscured
facts from almost all except those on the local scene. By the time the proposition
of this small group had been aired natlonallv and hftd smoldered locally from
1960 to 1962, 1t came before Congress in the hearings of 1963 ; I believe there was
no alternative left but to follow the course provided in PL—88—278. I believe that
Senator Simpson realized that with thislegislation the resource could be-adjusted
without the emotional entanglement.

PL-88-278 wiped the slate clean so that the good in the physical reésource could
be soundly reallocated for economic units and put back into use with no addi-
tional costs.

One of the basic problems the Survey Team recognized in their study was that
the Third Division units were too small when settled in 1950. With the loss of
some land to salt and seepage on each unit, this key factor of unit size became
an ever-increasing weakness. Now, since enactment of PL 88-278 and with no
people on this project, units can be soundly- redefined with adequate acredage
of lands already protected with drains and of the type of soil now known to be
suited to irrigation.

" The. fringe problems .of Third Division have most unfortunately clouded the
more important part of the Riverton resource, namely the First and Second Di-
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visions, known as the Midvale District. The Survey Team recognized some similar
problems and needs of this larger area. The method being followed by 1\'.Iidva1e
in resolving their long standing needs, received little or no attention .during the
controversy on Third Division. Hopefully, ‘any future adjustments needed on
projects in any State may follow this less sensational procedure for presenting
their problems, and opportunities for growth, .

The record of the November 30 hearings digests the experiences of the Univer-
sity as well as the studies of the Survey Team. I hope these additional comments
may be useful to you in considering S-670.

Sincerely yours,
OsCAR K. BARNES,
Special Project Leader.
Hansex. The. committee will stand in recess for one-half
e will reconvene at 4 :15. X o

(Whereupon, the committee recessed until 4 :15 p.m.)

Senator Haxsen, The committee will come to order.

We are ready now to hear from Mr, Reno Long.

Mzr. Long, would you like to come forward.

STATEMENT OF RENO M. LONG, RIVERTON, WYO.

Mr. Lone. I would like to request that my testimony be copied in
because I have some remarks that are not contained in my written
statement.

Senator HansEN. Yes. Your testimony will be included in the record
as it is presented here, and I understand this is what you are requesting.

Mr. Lone. I plan to make some remarks that are not in my written
statement, and I would like to have them copied.

Senator Hansen. They will be taken down by the reporter, so you
may proceed and make such additional statements as you care to, just
as you go along, Mr. Long.

Mr. Long. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I feel this an honor and privilege to be allowed to testify before
your distinguished group. .

My name is Reno Long and I reside on the Riverton reclamation
ij ect of Wyoming. I am a native of the Riverton area, and am estab-
ished in the ranching business on'this project. My interest in the
subject bill stems from the fact that I have been grazing cattle on a.
particular area now in the project. These lands are in the third division,
but are separate and aside from the third division farming area.

I own a half interest in an irrigated farm for 7 years in the third
division area.

Originally we leased these grazing lands from the Indian Depart-
ment in 1943. My father and I had the use of these lands for the ensuing
23 years. In 1953, the lands were sold to the Bureau of Reclamation:
by the Indian tribes, to be used for irrigation purposes. The sale price
was around $6 an acre. G

Our lease was allowed to stay in effect at this time, even though the
Bureau of Reclamation was in administrative control of the lands.

In 1961, we were given a negotiated lease by the Bureau of Recla-
mation, which was for 5 years’ duration, with the Bureau of Recla-
mation having the right to terminate at the end of any lease year. In
October 1966, the Bureau terminated our lease. We had no difficulty
with the Bureau in regard to the grazing of the lands, and at all
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times lived up to the conditions of our lease. The Bureau of Reclama-
tion had no cause to terminate this lease, and have no appeal procedure
in regard to grazing lands.

These lands comprise approximately 63,000 acres of arid, sage-
brush-covered hills. While this area was withdrawn for reclamation
purposes, it has not been developed and the greater portion of it never
will be. The best estimate I can give is that less than 15,000 of the
63,000 acres could possibly be reclaimed for irrigation. I am told,
however, that such development is not planned in the foreseeable
future.

Commissioner Dominy testified earlier in the day that future de-
velopment is stopped on Muddy Ridge and Cottonwood Bench.

The Bureau of Reclamation terminated my lease so that the grazing
lands may be used by a group of irrigation farmers who are in the
Midvale area of the project. I ask that a letter from me to the Secre-
tary of the Interior Udall, dated July 7, 1966, protesting the termina-
tion of my lease, be inserted in the hearing record at this point.

AJ ’ 3 . . .

Sentaor Hansen. Without objection it may be received.

(The letter referred to follows:)

RiverTON, WYO., July 7, 1966.
STEWART L. UDALL,
Secretary of The Interior,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SECRETARY UpaLL: I wish to call your attention to a situation which,
if carried through, will cause serious hardship on me and my family and de-
prive me of the most logical opportunity I have to make a livelihood. This is
with regard to the Bureau of Reclamation’s notice that they intend to cancel
my lease for grazing on about 62,000 acres of lands surplus to the Riverton
Reclamation project.-'While 'this land was a part of the area withdrawn for
Reclamation purposes, it has not been developed and the greater portion of it
probably never will. The best estimate that I can give is that less than 15,000
of the 62,000 could possibly be reclaimed for irrigation. I am told, however,
that such development is not planned for a long time—perhaps as much as
30 years or more.

The Bureau of Reclamation proposes to cancel my lease on ‘this land and
turn the area over to the Midvale Irrigation District farmers. I suppdse this is
with the thought that these withdrawn surplus lands could be beneficial to this
group. It is well known that many of: the farming and ranching operations on
the Midvale Irrigation District were started on an inadequate basis. The Third
Division was later established for the purpose of rehabilitating land and per-
mitting these people to have an operation of sufficient size to make an economical
living. However, this may be, I am convinced that the Federal government has
assisted Midvale Irrigation District considerably. Granting this use of these
surplus lands to them would be of so little benefit that it will be of small con-
sequence to the success of their operation. However, denying the use to me will
cdause me to fail entirely.

According to the Bureau of Land Management grazing capaicty figure, the
62,000 -acres can graze 505::¢attle for one year. Since there are 370 Midvale
farmers, if all shared equally:in grazing benefits, dach could graze less than
two cattle apiece. The 505 animal unit grazing capacity is, however, sufficient to
permit at least two successful cattle operations. The less than two cattle per
farmer is of no consequence whatsoever from the standpoint of enhancing that
farmer’s opportunity to make a living.

I contend that those who are most interested in having these lands adminis-
tered by the Midvale Irrigation District are largely livestock operators with
holdings off the project area. If the District gains administrative control over
this grazing land, these off-project operators would be able to expand their op-
erations considerably. I say-this because much of the grazing land controlled
by the farmers in the project has been leased to these off-project livestock
operators.
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Originally, we leased this land from the Indian Department under -my
Mother’s name, Annie F. Long. This was in 1943. We have had the use of this
land (my father and I) for the ensuing 22 consecutive years. We pay nearly
$5,000 annually for the lease. I understand that the Midvale farmers are going
to pay $10,000 a year; plus the cost of administration. It appears to me that the
U.S. Treasury would be short a considerable amount. Back in July 21, 1961, a
letter to the Arapahoe Tribe from the Bureau of Reclamation stated the follow-
ing: “It ig our policy to offer the previous owners preference in leasing land.”
Has this policy been changed or is there some reason now to deny the return
of the land, or the use thereof, to the Arapahoe or Shoshone Indians? Although
I am an Indian, and I am proud of it, I do not feel that such status should deny
me the right to make la living in a manner that has been successful for over 20
years. I am not now able to buy another ranching opportunity. Ranching is the
only business I know and if I lose this lease, I am out of business. I have no
other income.

I was highly gratified when I heard the statements you made to the effect
that you wanted the entire Department to be of help and assitsance to the Indian
people so that their opportunity to participate in the American way of life by
making a decent living for themselves and their families would be enhanced.
These words ‘are very encouraging to us, and we concur with the thoughts. It is,
therefore, difficult for us to understand why one agency of the Federal govern-
ment in your Department could take action which will deny some of the Indians
the opportunities you are interested in fostering.

The Manager of the Midvale Irrigation District told me recently that the
Commissioners of the District have no plan for administering this grazing land.
From personal knowledge of the land, it will be difficutl to properly administer.
It will be easily overgrazed. Sustaining an annual production of forage so that
there will be no diminishment in the return will require careful and prudent
management. The Bureau of Reclamation also offered to let the Bureau of Land
management administer thig land some time ago. With these thoughts in mind,
it seems evident that the land is surplus to the needs of the project. Measures
to administer the land to prevent overuse and overgrazing is apparent.

This being the case, why shouldn’t the land be transferred, or at I
use thereof to the Arapahoe or Shoshone Tribes so that the admin
talents of the Bureau of Indian Affairs could be used? Their range program ad-
ministration on the reservation has been successful. The same successful, high-
level type techniques and administrative procedures could likewise be used on
this land. I feel it would be desirable to follow this course rather than allow-
ing it to be used without applying proper conservation and use principles. The
individual farmers know that the return would be so small to each one that
they could not afford very much interest in how the land would be used.

I sincerely hope that you will consider this problem very carefully and that each
of the points mentioned above will be taken into consideration in determining
the proper and fair course of action to be followed. I am depending on you, Mr,
Secretary, your sense of fairness and fair judgment to save.the only opportunity
left for me to make a living. ‘

Sincerely yours,
RENO M. LoNG.

Mr. Lone. The farmers contemplate a community pasture arrange-

nt. The area which my father and I leased and for which we paid
nearly $5,000 annually will be leased to the Midvale farmers for a total
of $10 a year. It appears that the U.S. Treasury would be short a con-
siderable amount.

According to the Bureau of Land Management, grazing capacity
figures, the 63,000 acres can graze only 505 cows for 1 year. Since there
are 370 Midvale farmers, if all shared equally in the community pas-
ture each could graze less than two cattle. It requires 124 acres of this
land to sustain a cow for 1 year. The 505 animal unit grazing ca-
pacity 1s, however, sufficient to permit at least one and possibly two
economic units. The ranching business is j important as the farm-
ing business. The less than two cattle per farmer 1s of no consequence
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whatsoever from the standpoint of enhancing that farme

tunity to make & living. The Federal Government has

Midvale settlers cons Iel‘ably Granting them the use of these surplus
lands would be of little benefit to the success of their farming.

However, denying the use to me will cause me to fail entirely and will
work a serious hardship on me and my family. It is depriving me of
the most logical opportunity tomake a living.

It is doubtful that the plan of a community herd arrangement would
be successful or satisfactory. Due to the large number of people in-
volved and the vast unfenced area it would be most difficult to realize
any profit from grazing one or several cows under these conditions. I
ask that a letter From the Midvale Irrigation District Board of Com-

issioners, dated January 16, 1967, be inserted in the hearing record

point.
(thor Hansen. Without objection that may be received.
(The letter referred to follows:)

MIDVALE IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
Paviltion, Wyo., January 1

DEAR 'WATERUSER: A§ you probably know, . the Midvale ‘Irrigation District
took over the management of the Third Division grazing area from the Bureau
of Reclamation by a leage agreement dated January 26, 1966. The District
assumed control on Qctober 14, 1966,

The District’s purpose in assuming the management of this grazing area on
the project was to develop supplemental grazing for Midvale waterusers. Your
Board of Commissioners is now formulatlnf’ a plan for the leaging :and manage-
ment of'this area. The method and procedure of leasing will depend a great deal
on the number of Midvale wateru sir DA pate and take adv
tage of the privileges of this suppl g. The rd would like to kr
who is interested in this area in order to C‘omple their planning. The following
is a tentative proposal for the leasing and management of the Third Division
grazing area so that all of the waterusers would have the same information and
opportunity to.participate :

1. All resident Midvale waterusers will be eligible to participate in leasing this

essment roll. The term residency shall be solely and conclusively. inter-

iniease of disputes, by the Mldvale Board of Comm ners and the
Boald will ‘have the power to require such proof as it deems cessary for. a
determination of residency.

2. 'The. grazing area will'be generally set up as a community herd arrangement.
There are 65,714.48 acres in the grazing area.and there are 44,682.5 irrigable
acres in Midvale. If all ‘of the owners of all of the irrigable acres in Midvale were
eligible and did elect to participate, then the owner of each irrigable acre would
be entitled to approximately one and one-half acres of leased land. Some ‘of the
irrigable acres on Midvale are owned by non-resident waterusers and many r
dent waterusers will :;probably not elect to-participate in this leasing agreement
and, therefore, the waterusers who participate will probably be entitled to con-
siderably more leased acres perirrigable acre than stated above.

8. The participating waterusers will be limited to the use of the leased area in
accordance with the number of animal units per year. Approximately 120 acres
will sustain one animal unit on the leased area. The lease will probably be open
for: grazing approximately three months of each year. Five sheep units will be
the equivalent of one cow unit. This would mean that if a resident ‘wateruser
owned 80 irrigable acres and if all Midvale irrigable acres participated, then he
would be eligible for approximately 120 acresof leased land which would be one
animal unit per year or he would ‘have the privilege of running four cows on
the lease for three months or 20 sheep on the lease for three months.

4. The participating waterusers would be required to organize their own
governing body and establish their own rules and regulations concerning super-
vision.and control of the lease. This governing body would report to and be under
the control of the Midvale Board of Commissioners. All members of the commu-
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lease would be required ‘to adhere to the rules and regulations established
by the governing body and.approved by the Board of Commissioners, including
the payment of fines or the forfeiture of leased privileges for violations, decisions
as to the period of grazing use or reduction in use in accordance with the
condition of the range, étc.

:5. Bach participating wateruser will run his own cattle and sheep on his
own brand. Under no circumstances will the grazing rights be transferred,
assigned, or in any way used by anyone other than the participating wateruser.

6. Midvale Irrigation Distriét will not be liable for any losses or damage to
cattle or sheep on the leased area nor will the District be liable to any person
or property lost or damaged on the leased premises resulting from any activity
conducted on the leased area.

7. The lease rental as tentatively proposed by the District is as follows:

a. $4.00 per animal unit per year.

b. Bach participating wateruser will be required to pay his proportionate share
of the cost management, control and supervision of the community herds and
leased premises in proportion to the number. of irrigable acres he owns bears
to the total number of irrigable aeres participating in the community lease.

c. All lease rental payments and assessments for management shall be paid
annually before uge of the lease.

d. Participating waterus will be required to pay on demand all fines or
penalties assessed by.the governing body for violations of rules and regulations
established for the operation of the community lease.

8. A participating wateruser will not be required to run sheep or cows on the
lease each year in order to maintain his lease rights but he must pay the annual
rental and proportionate share of management’s expense in order to preserve his
lease privileges. Non-payment of lease rental and management ‘expenses will
automatically cause forfeiture of his lease privileges without notice.

9. The participating wateruser may transfer his rights in the community
lease to the purchaser of his qualifying irrigable acres if (a) the purchaser be-
comes an actual Midvale resident wateruser,  (b) the community lease is still
in operation, and .(c) the transfer of lease rights is approved by the Midvale
Board of Commissioners.

10. Participating waterusers will comply with all leasing rules, regulations
and policies of the Bureau of the Reclamation including all terms-and conditions
set out in Midvale’s contact with the Bureau dated January 26, 1966.

11, The community lease shall be subject to. cancellation and termination
after reasonable notice to the governing body by the Midvale Board of Comimis-
sioner

All" Midvale. resident waterusers who are -interested in participating in a
community herd : nent plemental grazing must notify the Board of
Commiggioners in w g be y 80th, 1967. Mail your notice to Board
of Commigssior 3

Respecti
CARL- WELTY, P
FRED-ANGLEN, 'V

(Board of Comm

Mr. Lone. From personal knowledge of this land, it will be very
difficult, if not impossible, for the farmers to administer this as graz-
ing land. It will easily overgrazed.

Sustaining an annual production of forage so there will be no dimin-
ishment in the return will require careful and prudent management.
Measures to properly administer these surplus lands to prevent over-
use and overgrazing are obviously needed. The Bureau of Reclamation
offered to let the Bureau of Land Management administer these lands
several years ago. With these thoughts in mind, it seems evident that
the land is surplus to the needs of the project. This being the case, why
shouldn’t the land be transferred to an agency of the Government
which is familiar with the proper use of grazing land. High-level tech-
niques and administrative procedures would be followed.
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If this committee finds these lands are surplus to the needs of this
project, I strongly urge the committee to request that these lands be
restored to a Federal agency which is entrusted with administration
of grazing lands.

Back in July 1961, a letter to the Arapahoe Tribe from the Bureau
of Reclamation stated the following:

It is our policy to offer the previous owners. preference in leasing land.

This is a policy with all agencies which normally administer grazing
lands. Although I am an Indian, and am proud of it, I do not feel
that such status should deny me the right to make a living in a manner
that has been successful for more than 20 years.

At this point I would like to request that a letter stating this be
entered into the record.

Senator Hansex. Without objection, it will be received.

(The letter referred to follows:)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,

BUREAU OF RECLAMATION,

Billings, Mont., July 21, 1961.
SHOSHONE INDIAN /TRIBE,
Fort Washakie, Wyo.

GENTLEMEN: Land purchased from the Shoshone-Indian e and Arapahoe

Indian Tribe adjacent to Anchor Dam is available for leasing for grazing
purposes.

Because of construction activities near the Dam and . problems caused by
“sinkholes” which have developed, only ‘the land formerly in your ownership that
lies south of the Reclamation fence will be leased. This amounts to about 90 acres
of grazing land and lies in the SW14NE14, N14SW14, and NW14SEl, and
NW1.SE1, Sec. 24, T. 8 N, R. 1 W., W.R.M,

It is our policy to offer the previous owners preference in leasing lands. You
are requested, therefore, to advise 'us as soon as possible and in any event by
August 15, 1961, whether you wish to-lease the land lying south of the Reclama-
tion fence and if so the amount of annual rental you offer to pay.

Very truly yours,
H. G. ArRTHUR, Regional Director.

Mr. Lowna. It does not seem in the public interest to abolish an estab-
lished, private, successful business which pays nearly $5,000 a year for
a lease, in favor of a commune arrangement of a semiprivate group
which will pay $10 a year and has a highly doubtful chance of success.

I sent a certified letter to the Midvale Irrigation District requesting
that I be allowed to lease the land I had previously used, and I did
not receive an answer from them.

Adfter starting with exactly nothing in the ranching business and
putting together a successful business over the years it seems unjust
that the Bureau of Reclamation makes this capricious decision when
theland is not to be used for a higher priority.

I am not now able to-buy another ranching opportunity. Ranching
is.the only business I know. I have no other income.

The Federal code of grazi Ig, regulations for the public lands, printed
by the Department of the Interior, specifically states on numerous
occasions that the prior user shall have a superior preference in leas-
ing public grazing 5'ands.

his grazing land has been left unused since our lease was canceled
in October 1966, and was left idle during 1967. I think this is'evidence
that the Midvale farmersare not in need of grazing lands. The Federal
Treasury should be getting a fair return annually from a lease.
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_During a meeting with Commissioner Dominy and Senator Frank
Barrett in the summer of 1961, my father and I were told by Mr.
Dominy that the old lessee was entitled to a preference right to re-
newal of his lease. He also stated at that time that the Bureau of
Reclamation had no business leasing grazing land, and that a reason-
able rental should be charged. He also stated that leases such as ours
should be renewable on a negotiated basis. I ask that a letter from Sen-
ator Frank Barrett to my ﬁther, dated June 19, 1961, be inserted in
the hearing record at this point.

Senator HaxseN. Without objection it may be received.

(The letter referred to follows:)

LAWw OFFICES, BARRETT & BARRETT,
Lusk, Wyo., June 19, 1961.

Mr. CrAayTON LONG,
Shoshoni, Wyo.

DEAR Crayron: I think we had a very satisfactory conference with Floyd
Dominy in Casper. I am enclosing a letter which I received from Washington
since I got back home but it isn’t important. I was pleased with the fact that
Dominy understood our problem so well and agreed that the old lessee was
entitled to a preference right to renewal of his lease providing he had performed
according to the provision of the lease and had taken care of the land itself. I
was pleased that he did not agree with those that felt you should get as much
rental as possible but rather require only a reasonable rental. He said that the
Bureau of Reclamation rules that require that leases be put up to the highest
bidder was not intended for grazing leases and in faet the Bureau had no busi-
ness leasing land for grazing purposes and that the rules should be amended to
permit renewal of leases such as yours by negotiation. I was particularly pleased
when Mr. Dominy told us on two separate occasions that your lease will be
extended for at least another year and that thereafter he would get the regula-
tions changed so that the Bureau could renew grazing leases by negotiation and
then he would be in a position to negotiate a reneway some time during the next
year. I have been thinking, Clayton, that you :should get an assignment of
Unit 5 on record so that the extension for one year would apply to Units 1, 3, 4,
and 5. Perhaps the assignment should be filed with the office at Riverton. If Per-
kins has been up to Billings T would be interested in 'learning what the fellows
up there had to say after Floyd Dominy met with them on the 16th of this month.
‘With very best wishes and kindest personal regards to you and Reno, I am,

Sincerely yours,
FRANK BARRETT.

Mr. Lo~e. If thisline of thought was applicable to this situation in
1961, why isn’t it today?

To conclude, let me emphasize those point which I respectfully
sugges&%hould be considered by the committee during its deliberations
on S.

First. I request that the committee seek to determine what lands
are presently needed for the Riverton reclamation project. If it is
determined that all or most of the 63,000 acres of grazing lands are
not now or will not be required for irrigation purposes, then I urge
the committee to recommend that these lands be removed from their
withdrawn status and returned to the Federal agency empowered to
administer public grazing lands.

Second. I respectfully ask the committee to consider whether it is in
public interest to devote a large tract of public lands to a semiprivate
organization such as the Midvale Irrigation District for rental, when
other citizens such as myself stand ready, as T have in the past, to pay
a fair rental of at least $5,000 to the Federal Treasury.
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Again, let me thank the committee for their attention and patience
in considering these matters.

Senator Hansen. Thank you very much, Mr. Long. I want to com-
pliment, you on a very good statement, and to say that we appreciate
your going to the effort that you have to be back here and to testify.
I am sure that every member of the committee is interested in hearing
from all of those persons who have an interest in this reclamation
project, and certainly the testimony you bring here this afternoon
sheds new light on some of the considerations that have been before
the committee.

You have made a very good statement, and we appreciate your effort
and dedication in coming here.

Mr. Long. Thank you.

Senator Hansex. Now, before we conclude the hearing, would any-
one like to make an additional statement ¢

Mr. White.

Mr. Warre. Mr. Chairman, I would like to say that we have not had
an opportunity to have a copy of Mr. Long’s testimony prior to the
hearing today, and I wonder 1f it would be possible to hold the hearing
open insofar as his testimony is concerned, so that I might have some
time to examine his testimony and possibly rebut his testimony by
written communication to this committee over several weeks.

Would it be possible to do that ?

Senator Hansen. May I say, Mr. White, it is my understanding that
it is customary—and inasmuch as I am serving only temporarily as
chairman, I would not wish to deviate from custom—it is customary
to hold the hearing open for an additional 10 days during which time
anyone may submit additional statements or testimony, and you may
be assured that there will be that same grace period accorded all of
those who have been here, and any others who may wish to submit
testimony who were unable or not interested at the time in being here.

Mr. Warre. If the Chair would, Mr. Davison would like to make a
statement at this point, if the Chair would entertain a further
statement,

Senator HaNsEN. Yes, we will be glad to hear you, Mr. Davison.

ADDITIONAL STATEMENT OF GIDEON W. DAVISON

Mr. Davison. Mr. Chairman, I am Gideon W. Davison, Mr. Long
in his statement stated that he had these leases from the Bureau of
Reclamation, grazing leases. I and my brother had one of those leases.
It was a publicly advertised lease. He and we bid on those leases and
other people also of the area. -

They were leased to us for two 5-year periods, and they withdrew
ours at the same time they withdrew his. You understand that they
withdrew them both at the same time. We were treated just the same
ashe was, and I think in fairness to the Bureau of Reclamation, that he
was treated fairly, equal with-anyone else. There was no discrimination
between Indian and ‘white in any way in the world.

I thank you.

Senator Hansen. Thank you, Mr. Davison.

Mr. Lo~nag. Mr. Chairman, I would like to state if I.said I had been
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leasing them, my written statement said I had been using them for 23
years.

Senator HawsEN. Are there any further statements to be nmde be—
forethe hearingis closed ?

Let me say that hope to have transcripts of this hearing a V‘lll-
able by tomorrow forenoon. There has been quite a bit of testimony
taken and I appreciate the burden that may be imposed on our re-
porter here, but we would hope that maybe by tomorrow forenoon
sometime transcripts of the hearing might be available.

this in case those who have testified would like to read over the
testimony as it has been taken by the reporter. Sometimes inadvertently
there may be an error or a misstatement, and you will thus be given the
opportunity tomorrow morning, if you: feel that this may have been
the case.

It is not obligatory, of course, that you look over the testimony, but
you do have the opportumty to look it over and make such changes as
would accurately reflect what you meant to say, if the record does not
so have you record

Before closing th hearing, there are some letters for insertion in the
record and any ional let r statements received will also be
printed at this point.

(The letters referred to follow )

SrosHONI, WYO., November 26, 196%.
Hon. CrINTON P. ANDERSON,
an, Senate Commitiee on Irrigation and Reclamation,
ingtow, D.C.

EAR SENATOR ANDERSON :'As a land owner of irrigated lands within the Mid-
vale Irrigation District of Riverton Project, Wyoming, I would like to go-on record
as._being opposed to the bill—S-670, on which your committee has scheduled
hearings for November 30.

I do not think the bill which would reauthorize the Riverton Project-as a unit
of the Missouri River Basin Project is in the best interest of Midvale District
land owners, nor to many other irrigator-land owners in this area who would be
effected by the legislation without any recourse at the ballot box. Midvale Dis-
trict owners have not been permitted to express their opinions by vote, with a
full knowledge of implications of the bill.

I do agree that there is need for much structural replacement of the various
concrete structures’ over: the project, and that the canals and laterals need per-
manent linings to stop leakage and seepage at the source. I am, therefore, sub-
mitting a° copy: of a. proposal for the relief of the Midvale District water users
and other purposes. That, I understand, has been under consideration by members
of the House committee on Irrigation and Reclamation. I believe enactment of the
alternative proposal would:be most beneficial to the reclamation bureau in ob-
taining “new” starts of other proposed projects, as well as to the irrigators in
Fremont County, Wyoming.

Your consideration and attention in this matter will be greatly appreciated:
Thank you.

Very truly yours,
A. C. “D1icx” TRAWEEK.

AN ALTERNATIVE PROPOSAL FOR 8. 670

A BILL For the relief of the land owners and water users of Midvale Irrigation District,
Riverton Project, Riverton, Wyoming, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Sennte and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress Assembled, That the Seeretary of the Interior is autho-
rized and hereby directed to cancel all existing repayment contracts between the
Federal Government and the Midvale Irrigation District, and transfer ownership
of the works to the Midvale Irrigation District; and (a) transfer to the Midvale




Irrigation District certain permits issued by the State of Wyoming for the
diversion, storage and appropriation of the waters of Wind River and its
tributaries, as designated in paragraph (a) of the “Explanatory Recitals” of
the Amendatory Repayment Contract (see Act of Congress dtd June 23, 1952—
Sec. 3) between the United States of America and the Midvale Irrigation Dis-
trict, dated June 25, 1952.

SEc. 2. The S ary of the Interior is authorized and directed to arrange to
sell to Midvale Irrigation District for the sum of One Dollar ($1.00) the Pilot
Butte Power Plant, feeder lines and other works appurtenant to the power
plant ; and

(a) further, assist in the transfer of all existing contracts for sale of Pilot
Butte Power Plant power to the Midvale Irrigation District; and

(b) revenue from the sale of power in excess of operation and maintenance
of the power plant be used first for the repair and replacement of structures
now needed and lining canals with permanent linings.

SE0. 3. The seécretary is hereby authorized and directed to sell the irri
lands and improvements thereon of the Third Div 1 and Cottonwood B
areas, Riverton Project, by public auction bid basis, th the limitation of 320
irrigated acres (maximum and minimum) to any one individual who is a citizen
of the United States of America, without a commitment by the bureau of Recla-
mation on land class ; and

(a) that 1ndlv1duqls may also pmchfmse 390 acreb non irrigated land, and

gated areas shall be effected by contract Wlth the \hdvalc Trrig:
until such time owners may make a determination whether to merge w1th
Midvale Irrigation District; or establish an irrigation district under the
water laws of the State of Wyomng ; and

(¢) net revenues from the sale of lands and improvements of Third Divi-
alon and Cottonwood Bench area shall accrue to the reclamation fund.

4. The Bureau of Reclamation operations shall henceforth be only to the

“mke line” of Boysen Reservoir on the Wind River water shed.

SEc. 5. Appropriations heretofore and hereafter made for carrying on. the
functions of the Bureau of Reclamation shall be available for c expenses,
charges and costs provided by or incurred under this Act. Expen incurred in
carrying out the provisions of Sections 1, 2, and 3 inclusive of this Act shall be
nonreimbursable and nonreturnable under Federal Reclamation Laws.

JUSTIFICATION FOR ALTERNATIVE

A BILL For the relief of the land owneérs and water users of Midvale Irrigation District,
Riverton, Wyoming, and other purposes

SeEctION ‘1. Cancellation of repayment contracts:

1. Precedents have been established by Act of May 2 ch. 395 (44 Stat.
653) ; the Aect of June 18, 1934 (48 Stat. 980) ; the Act of June 5, 1920 (41 Stat.
1054).

2. The Bureau of Reclamation has been mismanaging the Riverton Project for
over 40 years, mistakes in the engineering and drainage and other “rehabilitation
work” has not made the project well under the auspices of the bureau, so isn’t it
time to give some one else a chance to try to amend the mistakes that have been
made here?

3. First contract in 1931 provided for expenditures of no more than $5,000,000
to complete the project; 1952 Amendatory Repayment Contract increased the
amount to-be paid by irrigation to over $7,000,000 and included write-off for non-
productive lands due to seepage; Supplemental Rehab and Betterment Contract
of Sept. 1956 was for $2,500,000, increasing the expenditures to over $9 million ;
during the life of these contracts the District has repaid the federal government
slightly over $1,000,000 during the 40 years the project had been in existance.

4. Landowners in Midvale District could get their water rights adjudicated
under State law, have better collateral for refinancing ; or to add to existing farm
units, many of which are too small to furnish an adequate family living.

5. The increase in additional income tax due to more feasible farm operations
here would create additional income for the federal government.

6. Under this Act further appropriations for the Riverton project would not
be required; while under bureau control annual appropriations and new legisla-
tion for “relief” of the project seem. to be a continuous process.
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SEc. 2. Sale of Pilot Butte Power Plant to the Midvale Irrigation District:

1. Power plant was initially built to operate drag line for construction of Wyo-
ming Canal and was a part of the project.

2. Power plant was returned to federal agovernment agent (Bureau of Recla-
mation) by the 1931 Repayment contract, as at that time the bureau negotiators
convineed the District Commissioners (two of whom were not project land-
owners) that the power plant would be a liability to the District and the bureau
would ‘be doing the irrigators a big “favor” to take it off their hands. Since 1931
the sale of power, under proper management and crediting of revenue, should
have repaid the federal governmeént: the costs of the power plant as well as the
construction costs he District works, therefore, it may be assumed the present
1epm ment obligation has effect of making the irrigators pay twice for the project.

3. Due to the need for permanent (concwte) canal linings to stop the leakage
of the canals and laterals, as well as major repair and/or replacement of some of
the big drop structures, thele is need for a source of annual revenue to rebuild
and correct mistakes that have been made—this need could come from power
plant revenue.

Soc 3. Sale of lands in Third Division and Cottonwood bench SE

This would get the bureau of reclamation out of the land business as Well
as “off” the land classification hook implied where attempts are made to establish
a'8o0-called “‘economical farm unit” by land class on Riverton Project and elimi-
nate the implication of any guarantee by the Government a8 to arability of the
lands. Also, proceeds from the sale of lands yould return to reclamation fyind a
part of the amount expended to buy out Third Division entrymen.

2. Inprivate ownership the lands would be on County Tax rolls.

3. Limit the amount of land to be owned by an individual yet a man and
wife could own a section of irrigated and a section of dryland. The 320-320
should thus allow a family to convert to a livestock economy.

4. The land limitation under reclamation laws would not apply on lands in
the Midvale District if construction charges are cancelled and farm units
could be increased in size to be more in line with present farm operations than
under the original Reclamation Act of 1902 which restricted the acreage to 160.

5. Land owners could adjudicate their water rights under the Statutes of the
State of Wyoming and, thus, have a better opportunity to obtain long term
financing and better appraisals by lending agencies to increase the size of farm
units and/or do needed rehabilitation work such as farm ditches, drainage ete.
which are now prohibited due to priorities established in favor of the federal
government.

6. Would also preserve the water rights for Wyoming rather than let it go
“on demand” down the river to float barges on the Mississippi.

7. With the lands in Third Division and Cottonwood Bench made available
for purchase and a more favorable climate to obtain financing, it is quite possible
some of the Midvale land owners would want to add to their present holdings;
however, the purchasers of the Third Division and Cottonwood bench lands
should also have the privilege of determining by majority vote whether they
want to come under the Midvale District or form a District of their own and
have a “pro rated share of the joint works” as defined in the Midvale Irrigation
District Amendatory Contract of 1952. (The Third Division Irrigation District
has been established under Wyoming Statutes, and the status of this District
at present has not been determined.)

(Note.—Substantiating evidence for the various points may be found in
various reports, and hearings in regard to the Riverton Project as well ag in the
Reclamation laws pursuant to this project.)

=

BIsMARCEK, N. DAK., December-7, 1967.
Senator CLIFFORD HANSEN,
Senate Office Building, Washington, D.O.:

The Upper Misgouri Water Users Association convened in 20th annual con-
ference in Bismarck, N. Dak. today; endorsed proposed reauthorization of
Riverton project and urge enactment of 8. 670. Please relay to Chairman
Anderson.

VERNON CoOOPER, President.




CASPER, WYO., December 10, 1967.
Senator CLIFFORD P. HANSEN,
New Senate Office Building, W-ashington, D.O.:

The Wyoming Water Development Association has the following current reso-
lution on the Midvale Irrigation District which we respectfully request be made
a part of the hearing -on the Riverton reauthorization legislation (8. 670):

“Riverton reclamation project whereas the Congress took action on the third
division of the Riverton project and whereas the Midvale district of the Riverton
project isin need of a rehabilitation program, and

“Whereas, the third division has now passed into the hands of the Federal
Government and the people have left the area. Now, therefore,

“Be it resolved, That the Wyoming Water Development Association strongly
urges that Congress authorize the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation to start imme-
diately 'on needed correction to complete and rehabilitate the Midvale District.
Be it

“Further resolved, That all third division land reclassified as irrigable be
offered for sale to private owners with continued delivery of irrigation water to
these third division lands.”

KARL W. BERGNER, President.

Senator HaNseN. If there is nothing further, the hearing is closed
and the committee stands adjourned.
(Whereupon, at 4 :35 p.m. the hearing was closed.)
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